

### **CONTENTS**

Chairman's Statement
Management Discussion and Analysis
Business Review
Strategic Outlook
Near-term Prospect
Financial Review
Liquidity and Financial Resources
Directors and Senior Management Profile
Directors' Report
Corporate Governance Report
Independent Auditor's Report
Consolidated Statement of Profit or Loss and
Other Comprehensive Income
Consolidated Statement of Financial Position
Consolidated Statement of Changes in Equity
Consolidated Statement of Cash Flows
Notes to the Financial Statements
Financial Summary
Corporate Information

Despite the usual challenges of volatile geopolitical tensions and a sluggish global illustrated book market, the Group delivered a solid performance. This resilience is a testament to our strategic planning and the dedication of our team.

### CHAIRMAN'S STATEMENT

In 2024, we recorded a 4% increase in turnover, reaching a record high of HK\$2,668.6 million (2023: HK\$2,562.8 million). Our net profit attributable to owners grew by 16% to HK\$214.4 million (2023: HK\$185.2 million).

Despite the usual challenges of volatile geopolitical tensions and a sluggish global illustrated book market, the Group delivered a solid performance. This resilience is a testament to our strategic planning and the dedication of our team.

Currently, printed books appear to be exempt from the additional 20% tariffs on Chinese products. The management is taking a cautious approach as this exemption might change if the administration reinterprets these regulations or introduces new ones to impose additional tariffs. Nonetheless, we have proactively prepared for potential tariff increases by expanding Papercraft manufacturing operations in Malaysia over the past few years.



We announced in the 2024 interim report that we would pay the second dividend earlier as a second interim dividend, eliminating the final dividend. We are delighted to declare a second interim dividend of HK8 cents per ordinary share and a second special dividend of HK2 cents per ordinary share, giving a full year dividend of HK14.5 cents per ordinary share. This reflects our strong confidence in the long-term outlook and our commitment to creating value for our shareholders.

Lumal

LAU CHUK KIN Chairman Hong Kong, 27 March 2025

### MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

The Group's turnover increased by 4% to HK\$2,668.6 million in 2024 (2023: HK\$2,562.8 million). Despite the challenging performance of the global illustrated book market, our revenue growth was driven by revenue increases from our 1010 Printing and Papercraft print manufacturing operations.

Net profit attributable to owners increased by 16% to HK\$214.4 million in 2024 (2023: HK\$185.2 million). This growth was primarily due to the improved performance of our print manufacturing business and improved profit contributions from Quarto following our shareholding increase post tender offer.

In 2024, the global book market experienced a robust fiction segment but faced significant challenges in the non-fiction/ illustrated book segment. The US market, the largest book market globally, saw a 1% year-on-year (YoY) increase in unit sales of printed books, according to Circana BookScan data. Within this market, the Adult Fiction category recorded a 5% growth. However, other categories, such as Adult Non-Fiction and Children's Books, experienced declines of 0.4% and 0.7%, respectively. Other major markets, including the UK and Australia, also saw similar market performance.

The Chinese book market remained soft in 2024, with the total book value sold in Mainland China contracting by 6%, excluding academic publishing. Due to challenging local market conditions, more indigenous Chinese printers are competing for overseas book printing orders, leading to overcapacity and downward pressure on industry printing margins.

Despite the market weakness, the Group delivered a solid performance, validating our efforts over the past few years to diversify both vertically and geographically. Our venture into the publishing industry with Quarto has expanded our client network for our print manufacturing business. The volatile and challenging environment has necessitated changes in how we conduct our business. Consequently, we have developed unique print production services through 1010 Printing and a new division named Libermata, thanks to our deeper understanding of the publishing industry.

Geographically, our print manufacturing operations in Australia and Malaysia have proven to be strategically important as Trump 2.0 accelerates global supply chain evolution. These locations provide a stable production base and help mitigate risks associated with global supply chain changes. Additionally, our unique "China Plus One" print service offering opens up flexible opportunities for our publishing clients.

### PRINT MANUFACTURING A.

### 1010 Printing, China manufacturing and international sales operations:

Sales turnover increased by 21% year-over-year, driven by market demand from publishing clients replenishing their inventories as levels normalized, and by rush orders aimed at mitigating the impact of Trump 2.0's tariffs on Chinese-made products. This resulted in a record operating results for the division, excluding previous one-off gains.

The plant underwent a major refitting of facilities to provide one of the best working environments in the industry. Additionally, 1010 Printing introduced a unique solution developed from our experience with Quarto: an end-to-end printing and shipping service offering. This solution provides printing and shipping cost certainty to our publishing clients for up to 12 months in advance, which they highly value in times of shifting supply chains.

### Left Field Printing Group, Australia manufacturing:

Left Field Printing recorded a marginal increase in profit despite a 6% decrease in turnover. The division focuses on the production of read-for-pleasure books and technical journals. The read-for-pleasure book printing segment faced headwinds as the Australian book market experienced a downturn with lower unit sales.

Following the restructuring of book production operations post-acquisition of Griffin Press, all four of our plants in Australia can now provide book manufacturing services to our publishing clients. This restructuring enables us to offer seamless services, achieve better production efficiencies, and realize improved cost and production control through consolidation. We are delighted to report that our Delivered In Full, On Time (DIFOT) performance has improved significantly.

Despite the improved production efficiency, which our clients appreciate, financial performance remains disappointing. The previous irrational competition with Griffin Press resulted in very tight margins, hindering necessary investments to sustain efficiency. Moving forward, management will work with publishing clients to achieve more reasonable margins, enabling the A\$15 million investment required over the next few years to replace the aging machinery fleet. This investment is crucial for maintaining the high production efficiency and service levels that our clients have come to expect.

### Papercraft, Malaysia manufacturing:

Sales turnover at Papercraft increased by 95% as print service capacity expanded and demand for its services grew. Despite efforts to boost output, enhance service quality, and improve DIFOT performance, Papercraft did not achieve our expected profitability. Moving forward, management will focus on operational efficiency and sourcing alternative paper supplies to address the ongoing challenges and work towards achieving a sustainable profitability.

### B. PRINT SERVICES MANAGEMENT

### APOL Group, international sales operations:

Sales turnover grew by 2% at APOL but fierce competition has led to margin erosion. The management will continue to strengthen its cost control and focus on expanding their presence in the US and ANZ markets.

### Regent, Hong Kong sales operation:

Regent's sales turnover declined by 11%, reflecting the soft performance of the US market, where the company primarily operates. In response, management is proactively seeking to expand into emerging markets, particularly in the Middle East. Initial results from these efforts are encouraging.

### Libermata, Print management platform:

Our new division offers procurement consulting services and an online platform that connects book production requirements with book manufacturing suppliers for our publishing clients. This service leverages Quarto's existing procurement system and supplier network, opening print jobs to competitive bidding. To ensure sourcing certainty and achieve cost savings for our clients, a designated printer acts as the "printer of last resort" to underwrite print jobs.

Libermata shares the cost savings achieved from procurement consulting and print job bidding with our clients. This skin-in-the-game approach has been validated by the recent acquisition of top publishing houses as anchor customers.



### MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

### C. **PUBLISHING**

### The Quarto Group

Quarto's revenue declined by 2% in 2024, but it contributed a higher profit to the Group due to an increase in the Group's shareholding from 50% to 68% following a share buyback to facilitate voluntary delisting from the London Stock Exchange. This buyback enabled Quarto, a Delaware entity, to return cash to its shareholders without incurring the US dividend tax.

2024 has been a year of Taylor Swift, with three books about her making it into our top five titles. Additionally, Little People, BIG DREAMS: Taylor Swift achieved the rare feat of becoming both a New York Times bestseller in the US and a Sunday Times bestseller in the UK, selling over 500,000 copies.

Despite the higher reported profit, the profit mix is concerning, with about 40% coming from non-recurring items. The division is undergoing a reset to refocus on its core strengths in the illustrated book market. To facilitate this reset, a change in management has been made: Mr. Lau Chuk Kin is now the Group CEO and MD of Quarto US, while Ms. Karine Marko has been promoted to MD of Quarto UK.

### STRATEGIC OUTLOOK

In recent years, the Group has performed relatively well among our China-based manufacturing peers in both the book printing industry and other traditional manufacturing sectors. The performance has affirmed our long-term strategy of diversifying both geographically and vertically, in anticipation of China's inevitable progression up the value chain from low-end manufacturing to high-end manufacturing and innovation-driven sectors.

A significant portion of the cost of goods sold for printed books is attributed to paper costs. Currently, the paper price in China is about 30%-40% lower than in Europe and in the US. While this price differential continues to provide a competitive advantage for book printers in China, we expect the pricing gap between China-made paper and Europe-made paper to narrow. The potential resolution of the Russia-Ukraine conflict may lead to a decrease in energy prices, making paper production in Europe more economical in the long term.

In the US, President Trump recently invoked the International Emergency Economic Powers Act (IEEPA) to impose an additional 20% tariff on Chinese-made products. Currently, printed books appear to be exempt from these tariffs, but the management is taking a cautious approach as this could change if US authorities reinterpret the exemption clause of the IEEPA or introduce new regulations to impose additional tariffs. Such a scenario could erode the competitive edge of Chinese printers in the US market. However, our Malaysian operation, one of the few plants in Southeast Asia fully owned by a Chinese printer, could mitigate this impact by serving as a strategic gateway for our print services.

Freight costs have recently declined from the peaks experienced during the Red Sea crisis, as the conflict in the Middle East has subsided. As of Q1 2025, shipping rates from China to Europe and the US have reverted to levels observed 12 months ago. We anticipate that prices in 2025 will be lower than prior year as protectionist policies, such as tariffs, take effect and impact global shipping demand in the next few years.

Book printing in China remains competitive due to advantages in paper prices, productivity, and an unparalleled supply chain ecosystem. While the future impact of these factors is uncertain, the Group has been planning accordingly. Our strategic investment in Papercraft is well-positioned to mitigate the risks of a trade war and capitalize on the "China Plus One" trend. This investment has strengthened our core printing business by offering our publishing customers an alternative to China-based printing solutions, which has proven popular among leading publishing houses.

### NFAR-TERM PROSPECT

The Group has been an early adopter of rule-based Al, distinguishing us in production efficiency and cost control over the past 15 years. As Al capabilities become more widespread and commoditized, a technology consulting firm is now assisting us in upgrading our Al systems. This upgrade aims to transition us to task specific self-learning Al platforms and automate more of our production workflow, enabling us to achieve further cost savings and maintain our competitive edge.

The full implementation of the EU Deforestation Regulation (EUDR) by 30 December 2025, will limit paper options for publishers in Europe. This regulation requires publishers and printers to use paper made from geo-tracked sustainable pulp. Initially, there will be a limited supply of EUDR-compliant paper, positioning large printers with access to affordable EUDR-compliant paper as the winners in the EU market.

The Chinese book market is expected to see slight improvements in 2025 despite the continued market slump in 2024. However, we will continue to see local print capacity outstripping demand, and indigenous Chinese printers will continue to diversify from their local market and target overseas publishing clients. This shift may still exert pressure on printing prices and lead to the closure of uncompetitive printing plants.

We will continue to expand our capacity in Malaysia in response to the sustained demand for book printing in South-East Asia. As other print manufacturers also invest in Malaysia, we are confident that the print industry will reach a critical mass, supporting a more robust ecosystem of customers, paper suppliers, and freight providers.

Regarding our publishing business, the publishing cycle typically spans 12-18 months. As a result, 2025 will be a transitional year, and profitability is unlikely to match that of 2024. We anticipate seeing better results from the recent reset by 2026. In the meantime, we are experimenting with various Al platforms to develop our own proprietary prediction tools, which will help us identify trending topics and content. This innovative approach aims to enhance our ability to stay ahead of market trends and meet the evolving demands of our audience.

The Group previously took on bank debt in anticipation of M&A opportunities, despite being net cash positive. However, we are unable to find attractive acquisitions in the near term at reasonable prices. Therefore, the Group plans to deleverage due to the lack of deal-making opportunities. We will discuss with our banks the possibility of establishing a standby credit line on a pre-approved basis, in case any M&A opportunities arise.

In the near term, the reset at Quarto and President Trump's protectionist policies make matching the remarkable results of 2024 a challenge. However, we have a comfortable balance sheet and a steady, capable management team. We foresee that our group of businesses will continue to be sustainable, and we will maintain our current dividend payout ratio.

Finally, I want to extend my heartfelt gratitude to all our staff for your hard work, dedication, and professionalism. You have been the driving force behind our achievements.

### FINANCIAL REVIEW

Turnover for the year ended 31 December 2024 was approximately HK\$2,668.6 million and represented an increase of 4.1% from previous corresponding year (2023: HK\$2,562.8 million). Turnover from the printing segment grew by 7.6% for the year ended 31 December 2024 was driven by the normalizing of inventory levels from publishers and the move forward of orders aimed at mitigating the expected increase in tariff in 2025. Turnover from the publishing segment for the year ended 31 December 2024 approximates to the responding period in 2023, with a slight decline of 1.9% caused by a decline in foreign rights and co-edition sales to other publishers.

Gross profit margin increased from 32.7% for the year ended 31 December 2023 to 33.4% for the corresponding period in 2024. The margin in the publishing segment increased as a result of the drop in the book development cost. On the contrary, stronger competition from Chinese printers resulted in pricing pressure among printers, causing the decrease in margin in the printing segment.

### MANAGEMENT DISCUSSION AND ANALYSIS

Other income decreased to approximately HK\$58.6 million for the year ended 31 December 2024, as compared to approximately HK\$66.9 million for the same corresponding period in 2023. The decrease was mainly caused by the decrease in bank interest income of HK\$7.4 million as a result of decreased deposits and interest rates; decrease in the gain on disposal of property, plant and equipment of HK\$4.9 million; decrease in bad debt recovered HK\$3.7 million, net with the increase in exchange gain during the year.

Selling and distribution costs increased from approximately HK\$350.1 million for the year ended 31 December 2023 to HK\$377.5 million for the same corresponding year in 2024. Selling and distribution costs against sales increased from 13.7% to 14.1%. The increase was attributed to the upsurge of freight cost in the printing segment and the increase in marketing and promotion costs related to the publishing business.

Administrative expenses increased to approximately HK\$231.5 million for the year ended 31 December 2024, as compared to HK\$212.0 million in 2023. The increase was primarily due to higher administrative expenses within our publishing business. In early 2024, our publishing subsidiary, The Quarto Group, undertook corporate projects on de-listing, tender offer, and share repurchases, which led to increased legal and professional fees. Additionally, other administrative costs, including insurance, overseas postage for book samples, and occupancy expenses, also saw a rise.

Reversal of impairment of trade receivables and other receivables of HK\$0.7 million was noted for the year ended 31 December 2024, as compared to a provision of HK\$6.5 million in 2023. The reversal was due to the decrease in overall exposure in credit risk following gradual recovery of slow payment customers.

Finance costs decreased from approximately HK\$36.4 million in 2023 to approximately HK\$25.4 million in 2024. The decrease was attributed to the gradual repayment of bank borrowings and the decrease in interest rates during the year.

Income tax expenses increased to HK\$61.6 million for the year ended 31 December 2024 (2023: HK\$60.4 million), being in line with the increase in profit for the year.

Profit attributable to owners of the Company amounted to approximately HK\$214.4 million for the year ended 31 December 2024 (2023: HK\$185.2 million), a 15.8% increase compared with 2023.

### LIQUIDITY AND FINANCIAL RESOURCES

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had net current assets of approximately HK\$947.7 million (2023: HK\$991.5 million) of which the cash and cash equivalents were approximately HK\$500.5 million (2023: HK\$780.1 million). The Group's current ratio was approximately 2.3 (2023: 2.1).

Total bank borrowings and lease liabilities as at 31 December 2024 were approximately HK\$299.4 million (2023: HK\$485.7 million). Bank borrowings of HK\$144.5 million were denominated in Hong Kong dollars and HK\$19.4 million was denominated in US dollars. All bank borrowings were carried at floating rates repayable within five years. The Group's gearing ratio as at 31 December 2024 was 17.2% (31 December 2023: 27.0%), which is calculated on the basis of the Group's total interest-bearing debts (comprising bank borrowings and lease liabilities) over the total equity interest.

The Group adopts centralized financing and treasury policies in order to ensure the Group funding is utilized efficiently. The Group also regularly monitors its liquidity requirements, its compliance with lending covenants and its relationship with bankers to ensure that it maintains sufficient reserves of cash and adequate committed lines of funding from major financial institutions to meet its liquidity requirements in the short and long term.

### FORFIGN CURRENCY MANAGEMENT

The Group's sales were denominated in a mixture of currencies, primarily US dollars, Australian dollars, Euros and Pound Sterling. In addition, the Group's costs and expenses are mainly denominated in US dollars, Australian dollars, Pound Sterling, Hong Kong dollars and Renminbi. From time to time the Group enters into foreign currency exchange contracts to hedge its currency risk.

### **CAPITAL EXPENDITURE**

During the year, the Group had acquired property, plant and equipment at approximately HK\$36.6 million. The purchase is mainly financed by internal resources. The carrying amount of right-of-use assets as at 31 December 2024 was approximately HK\$121.1 million.

### PLEDGE OF ASSETS

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had pledged deposit of approximately HK\$0.2 million (2023: HK\$0.1 million) as a security for the banking guarantee facilities of a subsidiary.

### CONTINGENT LIABILITIES

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had no material contingent liabilities.

### EMPLOYEES AND EMOLUMENT POLICY

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had around 1,817 full-time employees (2023: 1,771). The pay scale of the Group's employees is maintained at a competitive level and employees are rewarded on a performance-related basis within the general framework of the Group's salary and bonus system. Other employees benefits include share award, provident fund, insurance and medical cover.

### INTERIM AND SPECIAL DIVIDENDS AND CLOSURE OF REGISTER OF MEMBERS

The Board has resolved to declare the payment of a second interim dividend of HK\$0.08 (the "Second Interim Dividend") per share and a second special dividend of HK\$0.02 (the "Second Special Dividend") for the year ended 31 December 2024 (2023: Nil) to holders of ordinary shares whose names appear on the register of holders of ordinary shares of the Company as at the close of business on 15 April 2025.

The register of members will be closed on 15 April 2025 and no transfer of shares will be registered on such day. To qualify for the Second Interim Dividend and Second Special Dividend, all transfer documents accompanied by the relevant share certificates must be lodged with the Company's branch share registrar in Hong Kong, Computershare Hong Kong Investor Services Limited, whose share registration public offices are located at Shops 1712-1716, 17th Floor, Hopewell Centre, 183 Queen's Road East, Wanchai, Hong Kong for registration not later than 4:30 p.m. on 14 April 2025. The Second Interim Dividend and the Second Special Dividend are expected to be paid and dispatched on 29 April 2025.

### PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF SHARES

During the year ended 31 December 2024, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has purchased, sold or redeemed any of the Company's listed securities.

### CODE ON CORPORATE GOVERNANCE PRACTICES

In the opinion of the Board, the Company has complied with the Corporate Governance Code contained in Appendix C1 of the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Hong Kong Stock Exchange (the "Listing Rules") during the year.

### AUDIT COMMITTEE

The audit committee has three members comprising the three independent non-executive directors, namely, Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David, Prof. Lee Hau Leung, and Mr. Ng Siu On with terms of reference in compliance with the Listing Rules. The audit committee has reviewed the audited financial results of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2024.

# DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT PROFILE

### DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT PROFILE

### **EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS**



### MR TALLCHUK KIN

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin, aged 72, was appointed as an executive Director in 2011. He was also appointed as Chairman of the Company in May 2023. Mr. Lau has been responsible for the overall strategic formulation and management of the Group. Mr. Lau is an executive director of Left Field Printing Group Limited, a subsidiary of the Company whose shares are listed on the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited and The Quarto Group, Inc., a subsidiary of the Company whose shares were listed on the London Stock Exchange before it was delisted in January 2024. Mr. Lau obtained a Bachelor of Arts degree from the University of Minnesota in the United States and a Master of Business Administration degree from the Chinese University of Hong Kong. Mr. Lau is the compliance officer of the Group. He has over 30 years of experience in printing business. He is a director of ER2 Holdings Limited and City Apex Ltd., substantial shareholders of the Company. He is a shareholder of ER2 Holdings Limited.



### MS. LAM MEI LAN

Ms. Lam Mei Lan, aged 58, was appointed as an executive Director in 2015. She is the chief financial officer of the Group and has been responsible for the financial management of the Group. Ms. Lam holds a Master of Business Administration degree from the Chinese University of Hong Kong and a Doctor of Business Administration degree from The Hong Kong Polytechnic University. She is a fellow of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the Institute of Chartered Accountants in England and Wales. Ms. Lam has over 30 years of experience in finance and has held senior financial positions in various main board listed companies and a non-profit charitable organization in Hong Kong. Ms. Lam is a non-executive director of The Quarto Group, Inc., a subsidiary of the Company whose shares were listed on the London Stock Exchange before it was delisted in January 2024.



### MR. CHU CHUN WAN

Mr. Chu Chun Wan, aged 74, was appointed as an executive Director in 2015. Mr. Chu has been the managing director of Asia Pacific Offset Limited ("APOL") since 1999. He has over 40 years of experience in the printing industry in Hong Kong and held senior positions, including as deputy managing director of Mandarin Offset Limited and executive vice president of Hua Yang Printing Group. Mr. Chu is responsible for making overall strategic decisions in APOL which is a subsidiary acquired by the Group in 2012. Mr. Chu is father of Ms. Stephanie Chu, general manager of APOL.

### NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR



### MR. LI HOI, DAVID

Mr. Li Hoi, David, aged 67, was appointed as an executive Director in 2013 and re-designated to non-executive Director in 2017. Before Mr. Li's re-designation to non-executive role, he was the Managing Director of Oceanic Graphic International Inc. ("OGI"), a subsidiary of the Group and was responsible for the overall management of OGI. Mr. Li is the founder of a print management company in the United States. Mr. Li has over 30 years of experience in publishing and printing industries and has held different positions in several publishing and printing companies in the United Kingdom, United States and Hong Kong. Mr. Li received a diploma from London College of Printing (currently known as London College of Communication) and a diploma from the British Printing Industries Federation.



### MR. GUO JUNSHENG

Mr. Guo Junsheng, aged 35, was appointed as a non-executive Director in 2016. Mr. Guo holds a Bachelor of marketing degree from the Guangzhou University. He is also a founding and controlling shareholder of an art and cultural development company, a trading company and an information technology company in China. He also has extensive experience in a non-profit charitable organization in Guangdong.

### INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS



### PROF. LEE HAU LEUNG

Prof. Lee Hau Leung, aged 72, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director of the Company in 2011 and has become the Lead Independent Non-executive Director of the Company since May 2023. He is the Thoma Professor Emeritus of Operations, Information and Technology at the Graduate School of Business at Stanford University. Prof. Lee was elected to the National Academy of Engineering in 2010, and is a Fellow of the Manufacturing and Service Operations Management Society in 2001, a Fellow of the Institute for Operations Research and the Management Sciences in 2005, and a Fellow of the Production and Operations Management Society in 2005. Prof. Lee obtained his Bachelor of Social Science degree from the University of Hong Kong, his Master of Science degree in Operational Research from the London School of Economics and Political Science, University of London, and his Master of Science and Doctorate degree from the University of Pennsylvania.

Prof. Lee is an independent non-executive director of TD Synnex Corporation, a company listed on the New York Stock Exchange, and Silvaco Group, Inc., a company listed on NASDAQ.

# DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT PROFILE

### DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT PROFILE



### MR. HO TAI WAI, DAVID

Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David, aged 76, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director in December 2022. Mr. Ho obtained a Master of Business Administration Dearee from The Chinese University of Hong Kong, He is a fellow member of the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants, The Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and CPA Australia. Mr. Ho has over 40 years of experience in finance and accounting and held management positions in various companies prior to his retirement in 2007. Mr. Ho is an independent non-executive director of Left Field Printing Group Limited, a subsidiary of the Company and Build King Holdings Limited. He was also appointed as independent non-executive director of Road King Infrastructure Limited in May 2024. All these companies were listed on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.



### MR. NG SIU ON

Mr. Na Siu On, aged 71, was appointed as an independent non-executive Director in February 2024. Mr. Ng holds a Bachelor of Business Administration (BBA) and a Master of Business Administration (MBA) from The Chinese University of Hong Kong in 1977 and 1984, respectively. He joined HSBC in 1978 as a management trainee and worked his way up through various positions in retail banking, corporate banking, international trade, and branch management roles in Hong Kong, Mainland China, and Canada. He was the Head of Corporate for Commercial Banking in Hong Kong, responsible for serving Hong Kong Commercial Banking's corporate clients in all facets of corporate banking, international trade, and cross-border businesses. In 2013, he was seconded to Bank of Communications (BOCOM) in Shanghai, where he served as HSBC-BOCOM Strategic Cooperation Advisor and BOCOM Senior Management Team Member. He retired from HSBC in 2023.





### MR. YEUNG KA SING, GBS MBE JP

Mr. Yeung Ka Sing, GBS MBE JP aged 83, retired from independent non-executive Director and Chairman of the Company in May 2023 since his appointment of the roles from 2011. He is now the Emeritus Chairman of the Company. Mr. Yeung has been active in public and community services for over 30 years. Notably, he was chairman of the Hong Kong Housing Society, Standing Commission on Civil Service Salaries and Condition of Service, Community Investment and Inclusion Fund Committee. He was also a member of the Transport Advisory Committee, member of the City University Council, member of the Employers' Federation and council member of the Hong Kong Management Association.

Mr. Yeung was awarded the Gold Bauhinia Star by the Hong Kong Special Administrative Region in 2012. He was also awarded the Honorary Fellow of the City University of Hong Kong in 2014 and the Honorary Fellowship of The HKU School of Professional and Continuing Education in 2021.

Prior to his retirement in 2006, he was the Head of Corporate Human Resources of the Hong Kong and China Gas Company Limited.

### SENIOR MANAGEMENT

### MR GEORGE TAI

Mr. George Tai, aged 75, is the managing director and minority shareholder of Regent Publishing Services Limited ("Regent"). He founded Regent, a subsidiary acquired by the Group in 2017, in 1985 and has been responsible for the overall management of Regent since its incorporation. Mr. Tai has been in the printing industry since 1973 and started his career in printing with Dai Nippon Printing Company and Hong Kong Scanner Craft Limited.

### MR. RICHARD F. CELARC

Mr. Richard F. Celarc, aged 68, is the chairman and executive director of Left Field Printing Group Limited ("Left Field"), a subsidiary of the Company whose shares are listed on the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited. He is responsible for the overall strategic planning and management of Left Field Group. Mr. Celarc has around 40 years of experience in the printing business in Australia. He co-founded Ligare Pty Ltd, a subsidiary of the Company, and arew the business into the largest specialist book printer in New South Wales.

### MS. STEPHANIE CHU

Ms. Stephanie Chu, aged 43, has been appointed as the general manager of APOL since 1 December 2015. Ms. Chu has been with APOL for over 15 years, including 9 years at senior management level. She graduated from The University of Kent in 2004 with a Bachelor of Science degree in Forensic Studies. Ms Chu oversees the overall operations and management of APOL. Ms. Chu is daughter of Mr. Chu Chun Wan, an executive director of the Company.

### MR. TONG WING WAI

Mr. Tong Wing Wai, aged 50, is the managing director (sales and operations) of 1010 Printing. He joined the Group in 2011. Mr. Tong oversees the sales, marketing, and operations of 1010 Printing and Papercraft, the Group's print manufacturing business operation in China, Singapore and Malaysia. He obtained a Master of Business Administration from the University of Adelaide and a bachelor's degree in Mechanical and Automation Engineering from the Chinese University of Hong Kong.

### DIRECTORS AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT PROFILE

### MR. LAM WING YIP

Mr. Lam Wing Yip, aged 51, is the chief technology officer of the Group. Mr. Lam is responsible for the design and implementation of information technology strategies that align with the Group's business goals. He has over 20 years of experience in information technology field. Prior to joining the Group in 2011, he worked in several multinational corporations. Mr. Lam obtained a Bachelor of Science degree from the Chinese University of Hong Kong.

### MS. TAN LAI MING

Ms. Tan Lai Ming, aged 47, is the company secretary and financial controller of the Group. Ms. Tan obtained a bachelor's degree in accountancy from the City University of Hong Kong and has been a fellow member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the Association of Chartered Certified Accountants. She is responsible for the company secretarial and finance functions of the Group. She worked at Deloitte Touche Tohmatsu for over 7 years before joining the Group in 2011.

### MR. SU LEIGANG

Mr. Su Leigang, aged 48, is the vice president of supply chain of the Group. He obtained a Master's degree in information system from the University of Southampton, United Kingdom and a bachelor's degree in industrial automation (computer control) from China Textile University (currently known as Donghua University), Shanghai, the PRC. Mr. Su has over 10 years of experience in the information technology field. Prior to joining the Group in 2007, he worked as IT manager for 5 years at a company listed on the Shanghai Stock Exchange.

### MS. TANG TSZ YING

Ms. Tang Tsz Ying, aged 40, is an executive director and company secretary of Left Field Printing Group Limited ("Left Field"). She is responsible for overseeing the finance and company secretarial function of Left Field Group. Ms. Tang obtained a Bachelor's degree in Business Administration in Accountancy from the Hong Kong Polytechnic University. She is a member of the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the Institute of Chartered Accountants in Australia. Ms. Tang joined OPUS Group Pty. Ltd. (Formerly known as OPUS Group Limited), a subsidiary of the Company in 2016. She worked in Ernst and Young, both Hong Kong office and Sydney office, for over 7 years.

### MS. WONG WAI YFF

Ms. Wong Wai Yee, aged 38, is the sales director of the Group. She oversees the sales functions of 1010 Printing International Limited, a wholly owned subsidiary of the Company. Ms Wong obtained a Bachelor's degree of arts in language studies for the professions from The Hong Kong Polytechnic University. She joined the Group in 2012 and has 10 years of experience in international trade.

### MR. LIU WAI TUNG

Mr. Liu Wai Tung, aged 45, is the director of technology and innovation of the Group. Mr. Liu obtained a Master's degree of Business Administration from The University of Greenwich, a Master's degree of Philosophy from The Hong Kong Polytechnic University and a Bachelor's degree of Information Engineering from The Chinese University of Hong Kong. He oversees the information system management and related projects. Prior to joining the Group in 2017, Mr. Liu has over 10 years of experience in information technology consulting and management in various industries.

### MR. WAN HON MAN, VICTOR

Mr. Wan Hon Man, Victor, aged 44, is the strategic planning director of the Group. Mr. Wan has over 16 years of experience in the technology field. Prior to joining the Group in 2019, he was the founder and managing director of an e-commerce business. He served in various leadership roles at a Fortune 500 technology firm for over a decade in the areas of corporate strategy, alliance management and business development. Mr. Wan obtained his bachelor's and master's degrees in Science and Engineering from the University of Pennsylvania and a master's degree of Business Administration from INSEAD.



### **DIRECTORS' REPORT**

The Directors present their annual report and the audited financial statements of the Company and the Group for the year ended 31 December 2024.

### PRINCIPAL ACTIVITIES

The Company acts as an investment holding company and provides corporate management services. The activities of its principal subsidiaries are set out in note 34 to the financial statements.

### **BUSINESS REVIEW**

A review of the Group's business during the year and analysis of the Group's performance using financial key performance indicators and prospects of the Group's business is set out in the sections headed "Chairman's Statement" and "Management Discussion and Analysis" on pages 003 to 009 respectively of this Annual Report.

### PRINCIPAL RISK AND UNCERTAINTIES

### Macro-economic and political conditions

The Group's principal business is engaged in the provision of printing services to international book publishers, trade, professional and educational publishing conglomerates and print media companies and book publishing. The principal printing facilities are located in Mainland China, Australia and Malaysia. The Group's long term profitability and business growth are affected by the volatility and uncertainty of macro-economic conditions, and uncertain economic outlook and political conditions of Hong Kong, Mainland China, Australia, US, UK, Eurozone and South American countries. During the period of economic uncertainty, consumer consumption might be scaled back.

### Digitalisation of information

With increased digitalisation of information, both the supply of and demand for electronic information will impact the demand for printed material and media. As consumer preferences and trends shift towards electronic media and platforms and the popularity and sales of products such as e-book readers and electronic tablet devices increase, the Group's customers may decide to transfer or increase distribution of their content on digital mediums and reduce the usage of print media, which may affect the business and financial performance of the Group.

### Technological developments in the printing industry

Revolutionary changes in technology, mainly in the pre-press and press areas will happen in the coming years, ushered in by the launch of a series of digital printing presses using nanotechnology developed ink. Digital printing technology will be a future trend of printing for providing a shorter run and rapid stock replenishment capabilities, which will reduce warehouse inventory and free up capital.

### Cyber Security risk

Cyber-attacks increased rapidly across every industry. The management of cyber security and information risk is mandatory to prevent exploit to cyber criminals from new virus, malware and hacking tools spreading through the internet, email and social media network. The impact has caused the Group to use up more resources to implement measures and controls to protect our critical IT systems and data. Cyber-attack could result in the loss of income and asset from inability to operate, failure to complete customer orders or business deals, reduction in productivity, staff downtime and the cost of attempting to recover lost information, equipment or data.

### Financial risks

Details of financial risks are set out in note 36 to the consolidated financial statements.

### RELATIONSHIP WITH STAKEHOLDERS

The Group is committed to operate in a sustainable manner while balancing the interests of its various stakeholders including customers, suppliers and employees. This includes providing quality services to customers, developing effective and mutual beneficial working relationships with its suppliers, and offering competitive remuneration package with safety working environments to employees.

### ENVIRONMENTAL POLICIES AND PERFORMANCE

The Group is committed to environmental-friendly development as a part of social responsibility. The Group achieves this through rational resources utilisation and compliance with applicable environmental laws and practices of environmental protection, seeking to contribute to the improvement of ecological environment and sustainable development. The Group continues to improve the environmental performance as an integral and fundamental part of the business strategy and operating methods.

### COMPLIANCE WITH APPLICABLE LAWS AND REGULATIONS

The Group has operations in different overseas countries carried by the Company's subsidiaries. The Group accordingly shall comply with relevant laws and regulations in these countries and the respective places of incorporation of the Company and its subsidiaries.

During the year and up to the date of this report, the Board was unaware of any non-compliance with relevant laws and regulations that have a significant impact on the business and operations of the Group.

### **RESULTS AND APPROPRIATIONS**

The results of the Group for the year ended 31 December 2024 are set out in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income on page 038.

### DIVIDEND

During the year, the Directors have declared a first interim dividend of HK\$0.03 (2023: HK\$0.03) per share totaling HK\$23,100,000 and a special dividend of HK\$0.015 (2023: nil) per share totaling HK\$11,550,000 which were paid on 24 September 2024.

On 27 March 2025, the Directors resolved to declare a second interim dividend of HK\$0.08 per share ("Second Interim Dividend") (2024: nil) and a second special dividend of HK\$0.02 per share ("Second Special Dividend") (2023: nil) for the year ended 31 December 2024. As announced in our interim results announcement in August 2024, the payment of Second Interim Dividend replacing the final dividend was proposed by our shareholders and allowed for the distribution of the second earlier. The Second Interim Dividend and the Second Special Dividend will be payable on 29 April 2025.

The Directors do not recommend a final dividend (2023: HK\$0.08) for the year ended 31 December 2024.

### **RESERVES**

Details of movements in the reserves of the Group and the reserves of the Company during the year are set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity on pages 041 to 042 and note 29 to the financial statements respectively.

### DISTRIBUTABLE RESERVES

As at 31 December 2024, the Company's reserves available for distribution to the shareholders of the Company amounted to approximately HK\$408 million.

### FINANCIAL SUMMARY

A summary of the results and of the assets and liabilities of the Group for the past five financial years is set out on page 123 of the annual report.

### PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

Details of movements during the year in the property, plant and equipment of the Group are set out in note 15 to the financial statements.

### **DIRECTORS' REPORT**

### SHARE CAPITAL

Details of movements during the year in the share capital of the Company are set out in note 27 to the financial statements.

### **DIRECTORS**

The Directors of the Company during the year and up to the date of this report were:

### **EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS**

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin Ms. Lam Mei Lan Mr. Chu Chun Wan

### NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Mr. Li Hoi, David Mr. Guo Junsheng

### INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTORS

Prof. Lee Hau Leung Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David

Mr. Ng Siu On (appointed on 1 February 2024) Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen (retired on 17 May 2024)

In accordance with No. 84 of the Company's bye-laws, Mr. Chu Chun Wan, Mr. Li Hoi, David and Prof. Lee Hau Leung will retire at the forthcoming annual general meeting and being eligible, offer themselves for re-election.

### DIRECTORS' SERVICES CONTRACT

Each of the independent non-executive directors has entered into a service contract with the Company for a term of two years ending on 31 December 2026. The service contract is subject to termination by either party giving not less than three months' prior written notice to the other.

None of the directors being proposed for re-election at the forthcoming annual general meeting has any service contract with the Company or any of its subsidiaries which is not determinable by the Group within one year without payment of compensation other than statutory compensation.

### DIRECTORS' INTEREST IN CONTRACTS OF **SIGNIFICANCE**

Save as disclosed in the section headed "Connected Transactions and Continuing Connected Transactions" and note 33 to the consolidated financial statements contained in this annual report, no transactions, arrangements or contracts of significance to which the Company, its holding company, fellow subsidiaries or subsidiaries was a party and in which a director of the Company had a material interest, whether directly or indirectly, subsisted at the end of the year or at any time during the year.

### DIRECTORS' AND CHIEF EXECUTIVES' INTERESTS AND SHORT POSITIONS IN THE SHARES AND UNDERLYING SHARES OF THE COMPANY AND ASSOCIATED CORPORATIONS

As at 31 December 2024, the interests and short positions of the Directors and chief executives of the Company in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or any associated corporations, within the meaning of Part XV the

Securities and Futures Ordinance (the "SFO"), as recorded in the register maintained by the Company required to be kept under section 352 of the SFO, or as otherwise notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "Stock Exchange") pursuant to the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers (the 'Model Code") were as follows:

(a) Long Position in the shares of the Company (the "Shares")

Name of Directors	Personal Interests	Family Interests	Corporate Interests	Total Interests	Percentage to the issued share capital of the Company
	(Shares)	(Shares)	(Shares)	(Shares)	(%)
Mr. Lau Chuk Kin (Note 1)	93,183,906	Nil	266,432,717	359,616,623	46.70
Ms. Lam Mei Lan	10,148,688	Nil	Nil	10,148,688	1.32
Mr. Chu Chun Wan	200,000	Nil	Nil	200,000	0.03
Mr. Li Hoi, David	200,000	Nil	Nil	200,000	0.03
Mr. Guo Junsheng (Note 2)	200,000	Nil	249,804	449,804	0.06
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	200,000	Nil	Nil	200,000	0.03

(b) Long Position in the shares of Left Field Printing Group Limited ("Left Field"), an associated corporation of the Company

Name of Directors	Personal Interests	Family Interests	Corporate Interests	Total Interests	Percentage to the issued share capital of Left Field
	(Shares)	(Shares)	(Shares)	(Shares)	(%)
Mr. Lau Chuk Kin (Note 3)	15,836,278	Nil	324,256,997	340,093,275	68.20
Ms. Lam Mei Lan	1,035,543	Nil	Nil	1,035,543	0.21

### DIRECTORS' REPORT

(c) Long Position in the underlying shares of the Company under the share award scheme

		N	umber of share	es	
Name of Director	Outstanding at 1.1.2024	Granted during the year	Vested during the year	Cancelled/ lapsed during the year	Outstanding at 31.12.2024
Ms. Lam Mei Lan	2,560,000	_	_	_	2,560,000
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	200,000	_	_	_	200,000
Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David	200,000	_	_	_	200,000

### Notes:

- Of 266,432,717 shares, 258,135,326 shares and 8,297,391 shares are beneficially owned by City Apex Ltd. and ER2 Holdings Limited ("ER2 Holdings") respectively. As at 31 December 2024, ER2 Holdings was the ultimate holding company of City Apex Ltd.. Mr. Lau Chuk Kin owned 69.76% of the issued share capital of ER2 Holdings and accordingly, Mr. Lau is deemed to be interested in the said shares pursuant to Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance.
- The 249,804 corporate interest shares are beneficially owned by Dragon Might Global Limited ("Dragon Might"). As at 31 December 2024, Dragon Might is 100% directly owned by Mr. Guo Junsheng and therefore Mr. Guo is deemed to be interested in the said shares.
- 3. Of 324,256,997 shares, 16,133,457 shares, 518,586 shares and 307,604,954 shares are beneficially owned by City Apex Ltd., ER2 Holdings and Bookbuilders BVI Ltd respectively. As at 31 December 2024, Bookbuilders BVI Ltd is an indirect wholly-owned subsidiary of the Company. As stated under note 1 above, Mr. Lau is deemed to be interested in 46.70% issued share capital of the Company. Accordingly, Mr. Lau is deemed to be interested in the said shares.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2024, to the knowledge of the Company, none of the Directors or chief executive of the Company had or was deemed to have any interests of short positions in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company or its associated corporations (within the meaning of Part XV of the SFO) as recorded in the register required to be maintained under section 352 of Part XV of the SFO or as otherwise notified to the Company and the Stock Exchange pursuant to the Model Code.

### SHARE-BASED EMPLOYEE COMPENSATION

Details of the share-based employee compensation schemes of the Company are set out in note 28 to the financial statements.

### ARRANGEMENT TO PURCHASE SHARES OR DEBENTURES

Save as disclosed above, at no time during the year and at the end of the year was the Company or any of its subsidiaries a party to any arrangements to enable the Directors of the Company to acquire benefits by means of the acquisition of shares in, or debt securities, including debentures, of the Company or any other body corporate, and none of the Directors, chief executive or their spouses or children under the age of 18, had any right to subscribe for the securities of the Company, or had exercised any such right.

### SUBSTANTIAL SHAREHOLDERS

As at 31 December 2024, the following persons, other than a Director or chief executive of the Company, had interests or short positions in the shares or underlying shares of the Company, being 5% or more in the issued share capital of the Company as recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company under Section 336 of the SFO:

	1			
Name of shareholder	Beneficial Owner	Interest in controlled corporation	Total Interests	Percentage to the issued share capital of the Company
	(Shares)	(Shares)	(Shares)	(%)
ER2 Holdings Limited (Note 1)	8,297,391	258,135,326	266,432,717	34.60
City Apex Ltd. (Note 1)	258,135,326	Nil	258,135,326	33.52
Mr. Chang Mun Kee (Note 2)	10,067,583	54,112,030	64,179,613	8.34
Mr. Webb David Michael (Note 3)	31,982,368	45,018,608	77,000,976	10.00
JcbNext Berhad (Note 2)	54,112,030	Nil	54,112,030	7.03
Preferable Situation Assets Limited (Note 3)	45,018,608	Nil	45,018,608	5.85

### Note:

- 258,135,326 shares are beneficially owned by City Apex Ltd. ER2 Holdings is the ultimate holding company of City Apex Ltd.. Accordingly, ER2 Holdings is deemed to be interested in the said shares pursuant to Part XV of the Securities and Futures Ordinance.
- According to the record kept by the Company, as at 31
  December 2024, Mr. Chang Mun Kee is interested in 45.49%
  of the shares in JcbNext Berhad. Therefore, Mr. Chang is
  deemed to be interested in the said shares held by JcbNext
  Berhad.
- According to the record kept by the Company, as at 31
  December 2024, Preferable Situation Assets Limited is 100%
  directly owned by Mr. Webb David Michael and therefore
  Mr. Webb is deemed to be interested in the said shares held
  by Preferable Situation Assets Limited.

Save as disclosed above, as at 31 December 2024, the Company had not been notified of any other person (other than a Director or chief executive of the Company) who had an interest or short position in the shares, underlying shares or debentures of the Company and was required to be recorded in the register required to be kept by the Company under Section 336 of the SFO.

### LION ROCK GROUP LIMITED

### **DIRECTORS' REPORT**

### MAJOR SUPPLIERS AND CUSTOMERS

The top five suppliers in aggregate and the single largest supplier of the Group accounted for approximately 34% and 9% of the Group's total purchases for the year ended 31 December 2024 respectively.

The top five customers in aggregate and the single largest customer of the Group accounted for approximately 26% and 9% of the Group's total sales for the year ended 31 December 2024 respectively.

Save as disclosed above, at no time during the year did a director, an associate of a Director, within the meaning of the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited ("Listing Rules"), or a shareholder of the Company which to the knowledge of the Directors owns more than 5% of the Company's share capital have any interest in the Group's five largest suppliers and five largest customers.

### PRE-EMPTIVE RIGHTS

There is no provision for pre-emptive rights under the Company's bye-laws and there was no restriction against such rights under the laws of Bermuda, which would oblige the Company to offer new shares on a pro-rata basis to existing shareholders.

### PERMITTED INDEMNITY PROVISION

A permitted indemnity provision as defined in the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance for the benefit of the Directors is currently in force and was in force throughout this year. The Company has maintained Directors' liabilities insurance which provides appropriate cover for the Directors.

### PURCHASE, SALE OR REDEMPTION OF SHARES

During the year ended 31 December 2024, neither the Company nor any of its subsidiaries has purchased, sold or redeemed any of the Company's listed securities.

### **COMPETING INTERESTS**

None of the directors of the Company or any of their respective associates (as defined in the Listing Rules) has any business or interest that competes or may compete with the business of the Group.

### CONTRACTS WITH CONTROLLING SHAREHOLDERS

Other than disclosed in the section headed "Connected Transactions and Continuing Connected Transactions" and note 33 to the consolidated financial statements contained in this annual report, no contract of significance was entered into between the Company or any of its subsidiaries and the Controlling Shareholders or any of its subsidiaries during the year ended 31 December 2024 or subsisted at the end of the year and no contract of significance for the provision of services to the Company or any of its subsidiaries by a Controlling Shareholder or any of its subsidiaries was entered into during the year ended 31 December 2024 or subsisted at the end of the year.

### CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS AND CONTINUING CONNECTED TRANSACTIONS

During the year, the Group entered into the following non-exempt continuing connected transactions which were subject to announcement, disclosure and annual review and reporting requirements but were exempt from circular (including independent financial advice and shareholders' approval requirements) pursuant to Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules.

### Framework Agreement with Giunti

On 27 February 2024, the Company entered into a framework agreement (the "Framework Agreement") with Giunti Editore S.p.A. ("Giunti"), a company with Mr. Andrea Giunti Lombardo as the deemed controlling shareholder. As at 31 December 2024, Mr. Andrea Giunti Lombardo is a non-executive director and being deemed to be interested in 30.2% of The Quarto Group, Inc., the Company's non-wholly owned subsidiary. Pursuant to the Framework Agreement, the Company and Giunti agreed that (a) the Group grants to/receives from Giunti license rights to publish and sell book titles for a specific period of time ("Royalties Transaction"); (b) the Group sells finished copies of

book titles to Giunti ("Books Transaction"); and (c) the Group provides printing services to Giunti ("Printing Transaction") in accordance with the terms and conditions of the Framework Agreement. The term of the Framework Agreement was from 27 February 2024 to 31 December 2026. The transaction Fee shall be determined by the parties from time to time and specified in the relevant licence/purchase agreement or purchase order for each Transaction on arm's length basis, normal commercial terms and on terms not less favourable to the Group than terms of similar transactions between the Group and independent third parties.

The annual cap and the aggregate amount paid and received by the Group in respect of the Transactions for the year ended 31 December 2024 are set out below:

Transaction	Annual Cap	Aggregate amount for the year ended 31 December 2024
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Royalties Transaction Fee paid/payable	400	9
Royalties Transaction Fee received/receivable	100	3
Books Transaction Fee received/receivable	5,500	4,132
Printing Transaction Fee received/receivable	34,000	24,327
Total amount	40,000	28,471

The independent non-executive Directors have reviewed the continuing connected transaction above and confirmed that this transaction has been entered into (i) in the ordinary and usual course of business of the Group; (ii) on normal commercial terms or better; and (iii) in accordance with the relevant agreements governing such transactions on terms that are fair and reasonable and in the interests of the shareholders of the Company as a whole.

BDO Limited, the auditor of the Company, was engaged to report on the Group's continuing connected transactions in accordance with Hong Kong Standard on Assurance Engagements 3000 (Revised) "Assurance Engagements Other than Audits or Reviews of Historical Financial Information" and with reference to Practice Note 740 (Revised) "Auditor's Letter on Continuing Connected Transactions under the Hong Kong Listing Rules" issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. The Company has received an unqualified letter from BDO Limited containing its findings and conclusions in respect of the continuing connected transactions disclosed by the Group in accordance with Main Board Listing Rule 14A.56.

### IRECTORS' REPORT

### **DIRECTORS' REPORT**

### SUFFICIENCY OF PUBLIC FLOAT

Based on the information that is publicly available to the Company and within the knowledge of its Directors, the Directors confirm that the Company has maintained throughout the year ended 31 December 2024, the amount of public float as required under the Listing Rules.

### APPOINTMENT OF INDEPENDENT NON-EXECUTIVE DIRECTOR

The Company has received, from each of the independent non-executive Directors, an annual confirmation of his independence pursuant to Rule 3.13 of the Listing Rules. The Company considers all of the independent non-executive Directors are independent.

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE

A report on the principle corporate governance practices adopted by the Company is set out on pages 025 to 032 of the annual report.

### EMPLOYEES AND EMOLUMENT POLICY

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had around 1,817 full-time employees (2023: 1,771). The pay scale of the Group's employees is maintained at a competitive level and employees are rewarded on a performance-related basis within the general framework of the Group's salary and bonus system. Other employees benefits include provident fund, insurance and medical cover, share option scheme and share award scheme.

### **AUDITOR**

A resolution will be proposed at the forthcoming annual general meeting to re-appoint BDO Limited as auditor of the Company.

On behalf of the Board



**Lau Chuk Kin** Chairman Hong Kong, 27 March 2025

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

The Group has adopted practices which meet the Corporate Governance Code during the year (the "Code") as set out in Appendix C1 to the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities (the "Listing Rules") on The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the" Stock Exchange"). The report describes its corporate governance practices, explains the applications of the principles of the Code and deviations, if any.

### DIRECTORS' SECURITIES TRANSACTIONS

The Company has adopted the Model Code for Securities Transactions by Directors of Listed Issuers (the "Model Code") as set out in Appendix C3 to the Listing Rules as its own code of conduct regarding Directors' securities transactions. Having made specific enquiry of all Directors, the Company was not aware of any non-compliance with the required standard as set out in the Model Code regarding securities transactions by the Directors throughout the year ended 31 December 2024.

### **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

As at 31 December 2024, the Board comprises eight Directors, of whom three are executive Directors, two are non-executive Directors and three are independent non-executive Directors. The Board has in its composition a balance of skills and experience necessary for decision making and fulfilling its business needs. The participation of non-executive Directors in the Board brings independent judgement on issues relating to the Group's strategy, performance, conflicts of interest and management process to ensure that the interests of all shareholders of the Company have been duly considered.

Each of the non-executive directors and independent non-executive directors entered into a service contract with the Company for a term of two years ending 31 December 2026. All are subject to termination by either party giving not less than three months' prior written notice to the other.

The Board considers that all of the independent non-executive Directors are independent and has received from each of them the annual confirmation of independence required by the Listing Rules.

The Company had adopted a Board diversity policy aims to set out the approach to achieve the diversity of the Board. The Company currently has one female Director, and the Board will endeavour to maintain female representation on the Board. The Company recognises and embraces the benefits of having a diverse Board (including gender diversity) to enhance the quality of its performance. The Board has in its composition a balance of skills and experience necessary for decision making and fulfilling its business needs. All Board appointments will continue to be made on a merit basis with due regard for the benefits of diversity of the Board members. The Nomination Committee will follow a range of diversified perspectives, including but not limited to gender, age, cultural and educational background, professional experience, skills, knowledge and length of service. The ultimate decision will be made upon possible contribution that the selected candidates will bring to the Board.

The Board members for the year ended 31 December 2024 were:

### Chairman

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin

### **Executive Directors**

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin Ms. Lam Mei Lan

Mis. Edili Mei Edil

Mr. Chu Chun Wan

### Non-executive Directors

Mr. Li Hoi, David

Mr. Guo Junsheng

### Independent non-executive Directors

Prof. Lee Hau Leung

Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David

Mr. Ng Siu On (appointed on 1 February 2024)

Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen (retired on 17 May 2024)

## CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

The Board is responsible for the approval and monitoring of the Group's overall strategies and policies; approval of business plans; evaluating the performance of the Group and oversight of management. It is also responsible for promoting the success of the Company and its businesses by directing and supervising the Company's affairs.

The Board focuses on overall strategies and policies with particular attention paid to the growth and financial performance of the Group.

The Board delegates day-to-day operations of the Group to executive Directors and senior management, while reserving certain key matters for its approval. Decisions of the Board are communicated to the management through executive Directors who have attended Board meetings.

The Company had arranged for appropriate liability insurance for the directors and officers of the Group for indemnifying their liabilities arising from corporate activities.

All Directors have been provided, on a monthly basis, with the Group's management information updates to keep them aware of the Group's affairs and facilitates them to discharge their duties under the relevant requirements of the Listing Rules.

The Board held 4 Board meetings and one annual general meeting ("AGM") in 2024. Details of the attendance of the Board are as follows:

Attended/Held		
Directors	Board meeting	AGM
Mr. Lau Chuk Kin	4/4	1/1
Ms. Lam Mei Lan	4/4	1/1
Mr. Chu Chun Wan	4/4	1/1
Mr. Li Hoi, David	4/4	1/1
Mr. Guo Junsheng	4/4	1/1
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	4/4	1/1
Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David	4/4	1/1
Mr. Ng Siu On (appointed on 1 February 2024)	4/4	1/1
Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen (retired on 17 May 2024)	1/1	0/1

### ACCOUNTABILITY AND AUDIT

The Directors acknowledge responsibility for overseeing the preparation of the financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2024.

The Directors' responsibilities in the preparation of the financial statements and the auditors' responsibility are set out in the Independent Auditor's Report.

### RISK MANAGEMENT AND INTERNAL CONTROLS

The Board acknowledges that it has overall responsibility for evaluating and determining the nature and extent of the risks it is willing to take in achieving the Group's strategic objectives, and maintaining appropriate and effective risk management and internal control systems. The Board oversees management in the design, implementation and monitoring of the risk management and internal control systems. The systems and internal controls can only provide reasonable and not absolute assurance against material misstatement or loss, as they are designed to manage, rather than eliminate the risk of failure to achieve business objectives.

The Group has established an on-going process for identifying, evaluating and managing the significant risks of the Group. Business units are responsible for identifying, assessing and monitoring risks associated with their respective units. The results of evaluation will be reported to management through regular internal meetings. Each year, management prepares the risk assessment report listing the risks identified and management's assessment on the impact to the Group. The Board discusses findings in the risk assessment report and evaluates the effectiveness of the risk management and internal control system in Board meeting.

The Group handles and disseminates inside information with due care. Staff is required to comply with the confidentiality terms inside the staff manual. Only personnel at appropriate level can get reach of price sensitive information.

Appropriate policies and controls have been designed and established to ensure that assets are safeguarded against improper use or disposal, relevant rules and regulations are adhered to and complied with, reliable financial and accounting records are maintained in accordance with relevant accounting standards and regulatory reporting requirements.

The Group has established a whistle-blowing policy under which it encourages the employees who have concerns about any suspected misconduct or malpractice within the Group to come forward and voice those concerns to the members of the audit committee. Code of conduct to promote and support anti-corruption practices are also set in the staff handbook or inside staff assessable public system.

The Group does not have an internal audit function due to the size of the Group and for cost effectiveness consideration. Instead, a review on the internal control system is done annually by independent qualified accountant. During the year, the independent qualified accountant conducted an annual review to assess the effectiveness of the Group's risk management and internal control systems. The review covered major financial, operational controls in rotation basis and also the risk management functions. No significant deficiency was identified during course of review and the systems were operating effectively and adequately. The internal control report findings and recommendations were discussed with the Audit Committee and Audit Committee reports the findings to the Board. The Board concluded the internal control system of the Group was operated effectively. The Group continues to review the need for an internal audit function annually.

### CHAIRMAN AND THE CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin is the chairman of the Company. The Chairman's responsibility is to oversee the functioning of the Board and the strategies and policies of the Group.

The Company has no specific title named as chief executive officer and the daily operation and management of the Company is monitored by the executive directors.

### PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT

Every newly appointed Director will be given an induction training so as to ensure that he/she has appropriate understanding of the Group's business and of his/her duties and responsibilities under the Listing Rules and the relevant statutory and regulatory requirements.



### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

The Company also provides regular updates on the business development of the Group. The Directors are regularly briefed on the latest development regarding the Listing Rules and other applicable statutory requirements to ensure compliance and upkeep of good corporate governance practices. In addition, the Company has been encouraging the Directors to enroll in professional development courses and seminars relating to the Listing Rules, companies ordinance and corporate governance practices organized by professional bodies or chambers in Hong Kong. All directors are requested to provide the Company with their respective training records pursuant to the Code.

All Directors have participated in appropriate continuous professional development and refresh their knowledge and skills during the year for ensuring their contribution to the Board remains informed and relevant. Such professional development was completed either by way of attending briefings, conference, courses, forum and seminars, teaching, self-reading and participated in business-related researches which are relevant to the business or directors' duties.

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE FUNCTIONS

The Board delegated the Corporate Governance Functions to the compliance officer, Mr. Lau Chuk Kin. The compliance officer is responsible for the corporate governance duties as follows:

- (a) To develop and review the Company's policies and practices on corporate governance and make recommendations to the board;
- To review and monitor the training and continuous professional development of directors and senior management;
- To review and monitor the Company's policies and practices on compliance with legal and regulatory requirements;
- (d) To develop, review and monitor the code of conduct and compliance manual (if any) applicable to employees and directors; and

(e) To review the Company's compliance with the Code and disclosure in the Corporate Governance Report

### COMPANY SECRETARY

The company secretary of the Company is Ms. Tan Lai Ming, a fellow member of The Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants. Ms. Tan is also the financial controller of the Company. As an employee of the Company, the company secretary assists the Board by ensuring good information flow within the Board and that Board policy and procedures are followed. She has taken not less than 15 hours of relevant professional training in 2024.

### REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

The Remuneration Committee was established in June 2011. As at 31 December 2024, the Remuneration Committee comprised of one executive Director namely Mr. Lau Chuk Kin and three independent non-executive Directors, namely Prof. Lee Hau Leung, Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David and Mr. Ng Siu On. The chairman of the Remuneration Committee was Prof. Lee Hau Leung.

The terms of reference of the Remuneration Committee are posted on the Company's website. The principal functions include:

- to recommend to the Board on the Company's policies and structure for the remuneration of the Directors and senior management of the Group;
- to determine the remuneration packages of all executive
   Directors and senior management of the Group; and
- to review and approve the management's remuneration proposal with reference to corporate goals and objectives resolved by the Board from time to time.

The principal elements of executive remuneration package include basic salary and discretionary bonus. The emoluments of executive Directors are based on skill, knowledge and involvement in the Company's affairs of each Director and are determined by reference to the Company's performance and profitability, as well as remuneration benchmark in the industry and the prevailing market conditions.

The Remuneration Committee consults the executive Directors about its proposals relating to the remuneration of other executive Directors.

The Remuneration Committee held one meeting in 2024. Details of the attendance record of the committee meetings are as follows:

Committee members	Attended/Held
Mr. Lau Chuk Kin	1/1
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	1/1
Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David	1/1
Mr. Ng Siu On	
(appointed on 1 February 2024)	1/1
Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen	
(retired on 17 May 2024)	N/A

The meetings were held to review the remuneration policy and structure and determination of the annual remuneration packages of the executive Directors and the senior executives, share award benefits and other related matters.

Pursuant to paragraph E.1.5 of the Code, the remuneration of the members of the senior management paid by the Group by band for the year ended 31 December 2024 is set out below:

Remuneration band	Number of individuals
Nil to HK\$1,000,000	0
HK\$1,000,001 – HK\$1,500,000	5
HK\$1,500,001 – HK\$2,000,000	4
HK\$2,000,001 - HK\$2,500,000	0
HK\$2,500,001 - HK\$3,000,000	2

### NOMINATION COMMITTEE

The Nomination Committee of the Company was established in February 2012. As at 31 December 2024, the Nomination Committee comprised of the executive Director namely Mr. Lau Chuk Kin, the independent non-executive Directors namely Prof. Lee Hau Leung, Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David and Mr. Ng Siu On. The Chairman of Nomination Committee was Mr. Lau Chuk Kin. The terms of reference of the Nomination committee are posted on the Company's website.

The roles and functions of the Nomination Committee include reviewing the structure, size and composition of the Board, identifying individuals suitably qualified to become Directors, selecting or making recommendations to the Board on nominations, appointment or re-appointment of Directors and Board succession, and assessing the independence of the independent non-executive directors.

The Nomination Committee held one meeting in 2024. Details of the attendance record of the committee meetings are as follows:

Committee members	Attended/Held
Mr. Lau Chuk Kin	1/1
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	1/1
Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David	1/1
Mr. Ng Siu On (appointed on 1	
February 2024)	1/1
Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen (retired on	
17 May 2024)	1/1

The meeting was held for reviewing the structure, size and composition, and assessing the independence of the independent non-executive directors of the board of directors. During the year, the Nomination Committee also recommended the Board for appointment of Mr. Ng Siu On as independent non-executive Director.

## CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

### **AUDIT COMMITTEE**

The Audit Committee was established in June 2011. As at 31 December 2024, the Audit Committee comprised of three independent non-executive Directors, namely Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David, Prof. Lee Hau Leung and Mr. Ng Siu On. The chairman of the Audit Committee was Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David.

The terms of reference of the Audit Committee, which are in compliance with the Listing Rules, are posted on the Company's website. Under the terms of reference, the Audit Committee is responsible for overseeing the relationship between the Company and its external auditors, reviewing the Group's financial information and overseeing the Group's financial reporting, internal control and risk management systems.

The Audit Committee held three meetings in 2024. Details of the attendance record of the committee meetings are as follows:

Committee members	Attended/Held
Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David	3/3
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	3/3
Mr. Ng Siu On (appointed on 1	
February 2024)	3/3
Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen (retired on	
17 May 2024)	1/1

During the year, the Audit Committee met with the senior management of the Company to review the Group's draft annual report and accounts, draft interim report, internal control report, and circulars, and provided advice and comments thereon to the Company's Board of Directors. The Audit Committee members also met with the external auditors to discuss matters arising from the audit and the nature and scope of the audit and reporting obligations before the audit commenced.

The Group's 2024 interim report and 2023 annual report have been reviewed by the Audit Committee, which was of the opinion that such reports were prepared in accordance with the applicable accounting standards and requirements. For the 2023 annual report, the Audit Committee met with the external auditors to discuss auditing, internal control, statutory compliance and financial reporting matters before recommending it to the Board for approval. The Audit Committee also monitored the Company's progress in implementing the code provisions on corporate governance practices as required under the Listing Rules.

### **AUDITOR'S REMUNERATION**

The fees in relation to services provided by the Company's auditor and its related network firms for the year ended 31 December 2024 were as follows:

	HK\$'000
Audit and review of financial reports	
BDO Limited, Hong Kong	1,780
Other BDO network firms	672
	2,452
Other non-audit services	
BDO Limited, Hong Kong	110
Other BDO network firms	38
	148

### **DIVIDEND POLICY**

The Company has adopted a dividend policy. In deciding whether to propose a dividend and in determining the dividend amount, the Board shall take into account, inter alia, the following factors:

- (i) the Group's actual and expected financial results;
- (ii) the Group's working capital requirements, capital expenditure requirements and future expansion plans;
- (iii) the Group's liquidity position;
- (iv) the financial covenants to which the Group is subject and any restrictions on the payment of dividends that may be imposed by the Group's lenders;

- (v) the general economic and political conditions and other external factors that may have an impact on the future business and financial performance of the Group; and
- (vi) any other factors that the Board may consider relevant.

The payment of dividend is also subject to the compliance with applicable laws and regulations, including the laws of Bermuda and the Company's bye-laws. The Board shall review the dividend policy from time to time and there can be no assurance that dividends will be paid in any particular amount for any given period.

### DIVERSITY

The Company currently has one female Director, and the Board will endeavour to maintain female representation on the Board. As at 31 December 2024, the percentages of male and female employees (including senior management) are 55% and 45% respectively. The Board considers that the Group's workforce is diverse in terms of gender.

### COMMUNICATION WITH SHARFHOLDERS

The Company has adopted a Shareholders' Communication Policy in February 2012 reflecting mostly the current practices of the Company for communication with its shareholders. Information will be communicated to shareholders through:

- continuous disclosure to the Stock Exchange of all material information;
- periodic disclosure through the annual and interim reports;
- notices of meetings and explanatory material;
- the annual general meetings and other general meetings; and
- the Company's website at www.lionrockgrouphk.com

The Board endeavours to maintain an on-going dialogue with shareholders and in particular, use annual general meetings or other general meetings to communicate with shareholders and encourage their participation. The Directors attended the AGM held in 2024 to answer questions and collect views of shareholders. The external auditor also attended the annual general meeting to answer questions of shareholders. The shareholders communication policy allows shareholders views to be collected and responded effectively.

### SHAREHOLDERS' RIGHTS

(i) Procedures for members to convene a special general meeting ("SGM")

Shareholders holding at the date of deposit of the requisition not less than one-tenth of the paid-up capital of the Company carrying the right of voting at general meetings of the Company shall at all times have the right, by written requisition sent to the Company's registered office in Bermuda and its principal place of business in Hong Kong, for the attention of the Company Secretary, to require a SGM to be called by the Board for the transaction of any business specified in such requisition; and such meeting shall be held within two months after the deposit of such requisition. If within twenty-one days of such deposit the Board fails to proceed to convene such meeting, the Shareholders concerned themselves may do so in accordance with the provisions of Section 74(3) of the Companies Act, but any meeting so convened shall not be held after the expiration of three months from the date of deposit of the requisition.

The written requisition must state the purposes of the general meeting, signed by the Shareholders concerned and may consist of several documents in like form, each signed by one or more of those Shareholders.

### CORPORATE GOVERNANCE REPORT

If the requisition is in order, the Company Secretary will ask the Board to convene a SGM by serving sufficient notice in accordance with the statutory requirements to all the registered Members. On the contrary, if the requisition is invalid, the Shareholders concerned will be advised of this outcome and accordingly, a SGM will not be convened as requested.

The notice period to be given to all the registered Members for consideration of the proposal raised by the shareholders concerned at a SGM varies according to the nature of the proposal, as follows:

- at least twenty-one clear days' and not less than ten clear business days' notice in writing if the proposal constitutes a special resolution of the Company, which cannot be amended other than to a mere clerical amendment to correct a patent error; and
- at least fourteen clear days' and not less than ten clear business days' notice in writing if the proposal constitutes an ordinary resolution of the Company.
- (ii) Procedures for a member to propose a person for election as a director

As regards the procedures for proposing a person for election as a Director, please refer to the procedures made available under the Corporate Governance section of the Company's website at www.lionrockgrouphk.com

(iii) Procedures for directing Shareholders' enquires to the Board

Shareholders may at any time send their enquiries and concerns to the Board in writing to the principal place of business of the Company in Hong Kong or by e-mail to investor@lionrockgrouphk.com for the attention of the company secretary.

(iv) Procedures for putting forward proposals at a general meeting

> Shareholders holding (i) not less than one-twentieth of the total voting rights of all Shareholders having the right to vote at the general meeting of the Company; or (ii) not less than 100 Shareholders, can submit a written request stating the resolution intended to be moved at the AGM; or a statement of not more than 1,000 words with respect to the matter referred to in any proposed resolution or the business to be dealt with at a particular general meeting. The written request/statements must be signed by the Shareholders concern and deposited at the Company's registered office in Bermuda and its principal place of business in Hong Kong for the attention of the company secretary of the Company, not less than six weeks before the AGM in the case of a requisition requiring notice of a resolution and not less than one week before the general meeting in the case of any other requisition.

If the written request is in order, the Company Secretary will ask the Board (i) to include the resolution in the agenda for the AGM; or (ii) to circulate the statement for the general meeting, provided that the Shareholders concerned have deposited a sum of money reasonably determined by the Board sufficient to meet the Company's expenses in serving the notice of the resolution and/or circulating the statement submitted by the Shareholders concerned in accordance with the statutory requirements to all the registered Members. On the contrary, if the requisition is invalid or the Shareholders concerned have failed to deposit sufficient money to meet the Company's expenses for the said purposes, the Shareholders concerned will be advised of this outcome and accordingly, the proposed resolution will not be included in the agenda for the AGM; or the statement will not be circulated for the general meeting.

## INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT



Tel: +852 2218 8288 Fax: +852 2815 2239 www.bdo.com.hk

電話: +852 2218 8288 傳真: +852 2815 2239 www.bdo.com.hk 25<sup>th</sup> Floor Wing On Centre 111 Connaught Road Central Hong Kong

香港干諾道中111號 永安中心25樓

### TO THE SHAREHOLDERS OF LION ROCK GROUP LIMITED

(獅子山集團有限公司)

(Incorporated in Bermuda with limited liability)

### **OPINION**

We have audited the consolidated financial statements of Lion Rock Group Limited (the "Company") and its subsidiaries (together the "Group") set out on pages 038 to 122, which comprise the consolidated statement of financial position as at 31 December 2024, and the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income, the consolidated statement of changes in equity and the consolidated statement of cash flows for the year then ended, and notes to the consolidated financial statements, including material accounting policy information.

In our opinion, the consolidated financial statements give a true and fair view of the consolidated financial position of the Group as at 31 December 2024, and of its consolidated financial performance and its consolidated cash flows for the year then ended in accordance with HKFRS Accounting Standards issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants ("HKICPA") and have been properly prepared in compliance with the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance.

### **BASIS FOR OPINION**

We conducted our audit in accordance with Hong Kong Standards on Auditing ("HKSAs") issued by the HKICPA. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the "Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Consolidated Financial Statements" section of our report. We are independent of the Group in accordance with the HKICPA's "Code of Ethics for Professional Accountants" (the "Code"), and we have fulfilled our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the Code. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our opinion.

### **KEY AUDIT MATTERS**

Key audit matters are those matters that, in our professional judgement, were of most significance in our audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period. These matters were addressed in the context of our audit of the consolidated financial statements as a whole, and in forming our opinion thereon, and we do not provide a separate opinion on these matters.

### INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

### Impairment assessment on goodwill and non-financial assets

Refer to note 17 and the Group's critical accounting estimates and judgements in relation to impairment of goodwill and non-financial assets set out in note 4(i) and note 4(ii) to the consolidated financial statements

As at 31 December 2024, the Group had goodwill and non-financial assets of carrying amount of HK\$314,437,000 and HK\$376,640,000 relating to the acquisitions of Asia Pacific Offset Limited, OPUS Group Pty. Limited, Papercraft Sdn. Bhd., The Quarto Group, Inc., Regent Publishing Services Limited and book printing business operating by Griffin Press Printing Pty Ltd. Goodwill is assessed annually for impairment and non-financial assets is assessed annually and whether there are any indicators of impairment.

Management concluded that the cash-generating units ("CGUs") or group of CGUs or group of CGUs containing goodwill and non-financial assets do not suffer any impairment (2023: no impairment). This conclusion was based on value-in-use calculations, which require management to estimate the future cash flows expected to arise from the CGUs and a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value, as detailed in Note 17 to the consolidated financial statements.

We identified impairment assessment on goodwill and non-financial assets as a key audit matter because of its potential significance to the consolidated financial statements. The estimation of recoverable amounts of the CGUs to which goodwill and non-financial assets was allocated involves a significant degree of judgement and estimation in relation to the 5-year period cash flow forecasts of the businesses and other key assumptions to be made by management.

### **OUR RESPONSE**

Our procedures in relation to management's impairment assessment included:

- Assessing the reasonableness of key assumptions, in particular those relating to the 5-year period cash flow forecasts underlying the value-in-use calculations;
- Assessing management's historical forecasting accuracy by comparing previous projections to actual results achieved; and
- Checking, on a sample basis, the accuracy and relevance of the data provided by management, such as growth rates and discount rates used.

### Impairment assessment on trade receivables

Refer to Note 19 and the Group's critical accounting estimates and judgements in relation to impairment of trade receivables set out in note 4(iv) to the consolidated financial statements

As at 31 December 2024, the carrying amount of trade receivables amounted to HK\$629,153,000 which represented 38% of the Group's current assets. Reversal of provision for impairment on trade receivables of HK\$743,000 was recognised in consolidated profit or loss during the year.

Loss allowances for trade receivables are based on management's estimate of the lifetime expected credit losses to be incurred, which is estimated by taking into account the credit loss experience, ageing of overdue trade receivables, customers' repayment history and customers' financial position and an assessment of both the current and forecast general economic conditions, all of which involve a significant degree of management judgement.

We identified assessing the recoverability of trade receivables as a key audit matter because the assessment of the recoverability of trade receivables and recognition of loss allowance are inherently subjective and require significant management judgement, which increases the risk of error or potential management bias.

### **OUR RESPONSE**

Our procedures in relation to management's impairment assessment included:

- Asserting our understanding on the policy of key internal controls which govern credit control, debt collection and estimate of expected credit losses;
- Assessing, on a sample basis, whether items in the trade receivables ageing report were classified within the appropriate
  ageing bracket by comparing individual items in the report with the relevant sales invoices;
- Assessing the reasonableness of management's loss allowance estimates by examining the information used by management
  to form such judgements, including testing the accuracy of the historical default data, evaluating whether the historical loss
  rates are appropriately adjusted based on current economic conditions and forward-looking information;
- Inspecting subsequent cash receipts from customers after the financial year end relating to trade receivables balances as at 31 December 2024, on a sample basis;
- Discussing with management about the recoverability status of material overdue balances and assess whether provision is required; and
- Reviewed management's assessment on impairment and considered whether it has been recognised in accordance with HKFRS Accounting Standards.

### OTHER INFORMATION IN THE ANNUAL REPORT

The directors are responsible for the other information. The other information comprises the information included in the Company's annual report, but does not include the consolidated financial statements and our auditor's report thereon.

Our opinion on the consolidated financial statements does not cover the other information and we do not express any form of assurance conclusion thereon.

In connection with our audit of the consolidated financial statements, our responsibility is to read the other information and, in doing so, consider whether the other information is materially inconsistent with the consolidated financial statements or our knowledge obtained in the audit or otherwise appears to be materially misstated. If, based on the work we have performed, we conclude that there is a material misstatement of this other information, we are required to report that fact. We have nothing to report in this regard.

# INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

#### DIRECTORS' RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

The directors are responsible for the preparation of consolidated financial statements that give a true and fair view in accordance with HKFRS Accounting Standards as issued by the HKICPA and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance, and for such internal control as the directors determine is necessary to enable the preparation of consolidated financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the consolidated financial statements, the directors are responsible for assessing the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, disclosing, as applicable, matters related to going concern and using the going concern basis of accounting unless the directors either intend to liquidate the Group or to cease operations, or have no realistic alternative but to do so.

The directors are also responsible for overseeing the Group's financial reporting process. The Audit Committee assists the directors in discharging their responsibilities in this regard.

#### AUDITOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES FOR THE AUDIT OF THE CONSOLIDATED FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the consolidated financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. This report is made solely to you, as a body, in accordance with Section 90 of the Bermuda Companies Act 1981, and for no other purpose. We do not assume responsibility towards or accept liability to any other person for the contents of this report.

Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance, but is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with HKSAs will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. Misstatements can arise from fraud or error and are considered material if, individually or in the aggregate, they could reasonably be expected to influence the economic decisions of users taken on the basis of these consolidated financial statements.

As part of an audit in accordance with HKSAs, we exercise professional judgement and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit. We also:

- identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the consolidated financial statements, whether due to fraud or error,
  design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks, and obtain audit evidence that is sufficient and appropriate
  to provide a basis for our opinion. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for
  one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of
  internal control.
- obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an opinion on the effectiveness of the Group's internal control.
- evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of accounting estimates and related disclosures made by the directors.

- conclude on the appropriateness of the directors' use of the going concern basis of accounting and, based on the audit evidence obtained, whether a material uncertainty exists related to events or conditions that may cast significant doubt on the Group's ability to continue as a going concern. If we conclude that a material uncertainty exists, we are required to draw attention in our auditor's report to the related disclosures in the consolidated financial statements or, if such disclosures are inadequate, to modify our opinion. Our conclusions are based on the audit evidence obtained up to the date of our auditor's report. However, future events or conditions may cause the Group to cease to continue as a going concern.
- evaluate the overall presentation, structure and content of the consolidated financial statements, including the disclosures, and whether the consolidated financial statements represent the underlying transactions and events in a manner that achieves fair presentation.
- plan and perform the group audit to obtain sufficient appropriate audit evidence regarding the financial information of the entities or business units within the group as a basis for forming an opinion on the group financial statements. We are responsible for the direction, supervision and review of the work performed for the purposes of the group audit. We remain solely responsible for our audit opinion.

We communicate with the Audit Committee regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit and significant audit findings, including any significant deficiencies in internal control that we identify during our audit.

We also provide the Audit Committee with a statement that we have complied with relevant ethical requirements regarding independence, and to communicate with them all relationships and other matters that may reasonably be thought to bear on our independence, and where applicable, actions taken to eliminate threats or safeguards applied.

From the matters communicated with the directors, we determine those matters that were of most significance in the audit of the consolidated financial statements of the current period and are therefore the key audit matters. We describe these matters in our auditor's report unless law or regulation precludes public disclosure about the matter or when, in extremely rare circumstances, we determine that a matter should not be communicated in our report because the adverse consequences of doing so would reasonably be expected to outweigh the public interest benefits of such communication.

BDO Limited

Certified Public Accountants

Yu Tsui Fong

Practising Certificate Number P05440

O limited

Hong Kong, 27 March 2025

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF PROFIT OR LOSS AND OTHER COMPREHENSIVE INCOME

	Notes	2024	2023
		HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Revenue	5	2,668,586	2,562,781
Direct operating costs		(1,778,441)	(1,723,560)
Gross profit		890,145	839,221
Other income	7	58,648	66,949
Selling and distribution costs		(377,475)	(350,128)
Administrative expenses		(231,526)	(211,955)
Reversal of/(provision for) impairment of trade receivables, net	19	743	(6,534)
Finance costs	8	(25,353)	(36,402)
Profit before income tax	9	315,182	301,151
Income tax expense	12	(61,590)	(60,429)
Profit for the year		253,592	240,722
Other comprehensive income			
Item that will not be reclassified to profit or loss:			
Remeasurement of long service payment liabilities		(38)	-
Items that may be reclassified subsequently to profit or loss:			
Exchange (loss)/gain on translation of financial statements of foreign			
operations		(45,809)	3,070
Other comprehensive income for the year, net of tax		(45,847)	3,070
Total comprehensive income for the year		207,745	243,792
Profit for the year attributable to:			
Owners of the Company		214,406	185,248
Non-controlling interests		39,186	55,474
		253,592	240,722
Total comprehensive income attributable to:			
Owners of the Company		179,329	185,835
Non-controlling interests		28,416	57,957
		207,745	243,792
Earnings per share for profit attributable to owners of the Company			
during the year	14		
Basic		HK28.58 cents	HK24.97 cents
Diluted		HK28.26 cents	HK24.64 cents

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

As at 31 December 2024

	Notes	2024	2023
		HK\$'000	HK\$'000
ASSETS AND LIABILITIES			
Non-current assets			
Property, plant and equipment	15	237,804	255,912
Deposits for acquisition of property, plant and equipment	19	13,878	15,925
Right-of-use assets	16	121,080	142,501
Intangible assets	17	525,533	516,534
Deferred tax assets	25	40,653	44,714
		938,948	975,586
Current assets			
Inventories	18	390,638	430,510
Trade and other receivables and deposits	19	760,127	702,868
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	24	_	238
Pledged deposits	20	209	141
Cash and cash equivalents	20	500,488	780,094
		1,651,462	1,913,851
Current liabilities			
Trade and other payables	21	455,255	486,920
Bank borrowings	22	163,878	330,029
Lease liabilities	23	31,292	36,179
Provisions	26	27,780	29,406
Provision for taxation		25,537	39,863
		703,742	922,397
Net current assets		947,720	991,454
Total assets less current liabilities		1,886,668	1,967,040

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

As at 31 December 2024

	Notes	2024	2023
		HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Non-current liabilities			
Provisions	26	1,817	3,487
Lease liabilities	23	104,249	119,534
Deferred tax liabilities	25	38,280	43,502
		144,346	166,523
Net assets		1,742,322	1,800,517
EQUITY			
Share capital	27	7,700	7,700
Reserves	29	1,503,023	1,444,707
Equity attributable to owners of the Company		1,510,723	1,452,407
Non-controlling interests		231,599	348,110
Total equity		1,742,322	1,800,517

On behalf of the directors

Lau Chuk Kin Director

Lee Hau Leung

Director

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

Since   Since   Since   Carbonyo   Carbony						Attr	Attributable to owners of the Company	rs of the Comp	any					Non- controlling interests	Total equity
Higging   Higg		Share	Share	Exchange	Merger reserve	Contributed surplus	Statutory reserve		СОЩ	Share award scheme reserve	Proposed dividend	Retained	Total		
13		HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
13	Balance as at 1 January 2024	7,700	173,078	(82,505)	(136,875)	310,125	737	(5,128)	8,893	(15,056)	009'19	1,129,838	1,452,407	348,110	1,800,517
1	2023 final dividends paid (Note 13)	1	1	1	ı	1	1	1	1	ı	(009'19)	1	(009'19)	1	(61,600)
und 2,493 2,493 9.9  Enim	2024 first interim and first special dividend paid (Note 13)	ı	ı	ı	ı	1	ı	I	ı	ı	ı	(34,650)	(34,650)	ı	(34,650)
Fig. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1. 1.	Dividend in relation to share award scheme (Note 13)	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	1	I	ı	ı	1	2,493	2,493	1	2,493
biology	Dividends paid to non-controlling interests	ı	ı	ı	ı	ı	1	I	ı	ı	1	1	ı	(11,643)	(11,643)
biolidary  3,068	Acquisition of additional interests in subsidiaries	ı	1	ı	1	1	1	(4,309)	1	ı	1	1	(4,309)	(2,196)	(6,505)
d 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068 3,068	Change in shareholding in a subsidiary due to repurchase of shares	ı	ı	1	ı	1	ı	(26,015)	ı	ı	ı	i	(26,015)	(131,088)	(157,103)
d 336 - 3 336	Recognition of equity-settled share-based expenses	1	,	'	,	'	1	1	3,068	1	,	1	3,068	'	3,068
word 336 - 336 336 - 336 336 - 336	Shares vested under share award scheme	ı	1	ı	1	ı	1	I	(848)	845	1	m	ı	1	ı
	Lapsed of shares under share award scheme	1	1	1	1	1	ı	ı	(336)	ı	1	336	ı	1	ı
	Transactions with owners	1	1	1	1	1	1	(30,324)	1,884	845	(61,600)	(31,818)	(121,013)	(144,927)	(265,940)
(35,039) (35,039) (35,039) (38) (38) (35,039) (38) (179,329 (35,039) (31,368 1,70,723 7,700 173,078 (117,544) (186,875) 310,125 737 (35,452) 10,777 (14,211) - 1,312,388 1,510,723	Profit for the year	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	1	214,406	214,406	39,186	253,592
(35,039) (35,039) (35,039) (35,039) (35,039) 214,368 1,79,329 7,700 173,078 (117,544) (136,875) 310,125 737 (35,453) 10,777 (14,211) - 1,312,388 1,510,723	Other comprehensive income														
	Currency translation	1	1	(35,039)	1	1	1	1	ı	1	1	1	(35,039)	(10,770)	(45,809)
214,368 179,329 214,368 1,510,723 310,125 737 (35,452) 10,777 (14,211) - 1,312,388 1,510,723 3	Remeasurement of long service payment liabilities	ı	ı	1	ı	ı	1	I	ı	I	1	(38)	(38)	1	(38)
7,700 173,078 (117,544) (136,875) 310,125 737 (35,452) 10,777 (14,211) - 1,312,388 1,510,723	Total comprehensive income for the year	ı	ı	(35,039)	ı	ı	ı	1	I	1	ı	214,368	179,329	28,416	207,745
	Balance at 31 December 2024	7,700	173,078	(117,544)	(136,875)	310,125	737	(35,452)	10,777	(14,211)	1	1,312,388	1,510,723	231,599	1,742,322

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CHANGES IN EQUITY

					Att	Attributable to owners of the Company	rs of the Comp	hany					Non- controlling interests	Total equity
	Share	Share	Exchange	Merger	Contributed	Statutory reserve	Other	Employee Other compensation eserve reserve	Share award scheme reserve	Proposed dividend	Retained earnings	Total		
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Balance as at 1 January 2023	7,700	173,078	(83,092)	(136,875)	310,125	737	(5,101)	10,157	(21,618)	77,000	1,025,857	1,357,968	296,993	1,654,961
2022 final and special dividends paid (Note 13)	1	ı	ı	1	ı	1	1	1	1	(000'22)	1	(000'22)	1	(77,000)
2023 interim dividend paid (Note 13)	1	1	ı		1	1	1	1	1	ı	(23,100)	(23,100)	1	(23,100)
Dividend in relation to share award scheme (Note 13)	ı	ı	ı	1	1	ı	ı	ı	ı	I	3,846	3,846	ı	3,846
Dividends paid to non-controlling interests	1	1	1	1	1	ı	1	1	1	ı	ı	ı	(6,750)	(6,750)
Recognition of equity-settled share-based expenses	ı	1	ı	ı	1	ı	ı	4,885	ı	I	1	4,885	ı	4,885
Acquisition of additional interests in subsidiaries	ı	1	1	ı	1	ī	(27)	ı	ı	I	1	(2.7)	(06)	(711)
Shares vested under share award scheme	I	ı	1	1	ı	ı	I	(6,149)	6,562	ı	(413)	ı	1	ı
Transactions with owners	1	1	ı	1	1	1	(27)	(1,264)	6,562	(77,000)	(19,667)	(91,396)	(6,840)	(98,236)
Profit for the year	1	1	1	1	1	,	1	,	1	ı	185,248	185,248	55,474	240,722
Other comprehensive income														
Currency translation	1	1	287	ı	ı	1	1	1	ı	ı	ı	287	2,483	3,070
Total comprehensive income for the year	ı	1	587	I	ı	1	ı	1	1	1	185,248	185,835	57,957	243,792
2023 proposed final dividend (Note 13)	1	1	1		1		1		1	61,600	(009'19)			
Balance at 31 December 2023	7,700	173,078	(82,505)	(136,875)	310,125	737	(5,128)	8,893	(15,056)	61,600	1,129,838	1,452,407	348,110	1,800,517

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	Notes	2024	2023
		HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Cash flows from operating activities			
Profit before income tax		315,182	301,151
Adjustments for:			
Depreciation of owned property, plant and equipment	9,15	45,549	43,003
Amortisation of intangible assets	9,17	116,145	130,260
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	9,16	42,447	42,774
Equity-settled share-based payment expenses	11	3,068	4,885
Gain on disposal of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	7	(317)	(936)
Bank interest income	7	(16,614)	(24,045)
Loan interest income	7	(66)	(75)
Interest income on lease receivables	7	_	(25)
Loss/(gain) on disposals of property, plant and equipment	7,9	346	(4,902)
(Reversal of)/provision for impairment of trade receivables	9,19	(743)	6,534
Bad debts recovered	7	(294)	(4,041)
Interest on lease liabilities	8,23	6,736	7,042
Interest on long service payment liabilities	8,26	15	11
Interest expenses on bank borrowings	8	18,339	28,735
Amortisation of debt issuance costs and bank fees	8	263	614
(Written back of)/provision for inventories	9,18	(711)	13,610
(Gain)/loss on lease modification	9,16,23	(81)	43
Written off of pre-publication costs	9,17	4,208	13,117
Operating profit before working capital changes		533,472	557,755
Decrease in inventories		29,000	2,383
Increase in trade and other receivables and deposits		(68,555)	(14,106)
Decrease in trade and other payables		(24,482)	(1,801)
Increase/(decrease) in provisions		35	(5,350)
Changes in financial assets at fair value through profit or loss		555	709
Cash generated from operations		470,025	539,590
Income taxes paid		(76,617)	(54,927)
Net cash generated from operating activities		393,408	484,663

# CONSOLIDATED STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

	Notes	2024	2023
		HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Cash flows from investing activities			
Interest received		16,680	24,145
Proceeds from disposals of owned property, plant and equipment		777	6,192
Payments for purchases of owned property, plant and equipment	15	(36,559)	(78,868)
Decrease in deposits for acquisition of owned property, plant and equipment		1,582	8,119
Payments for addition of intangible assets	17	(137,802)	(134,401)
Increase in pledged deposits		(68)	_
Proceeds from lease received from tenants	23	_	1,165
Net cash used in investing activities		(155,390)	(173,648)
Cash flows from financing activities			
Proceeds from new bank borrowings	35	230,350	150,000
Repayments of bank borrowings	35	(396,551)	(257,793)
Interest paid on bank borrowings	35	(18,339)	(28,735)
Interest on long service payment liabilities	8,26	(15)	(11)
Repayments of principal portion of the lease liabilities	35	(40,602)	(39,593)
Interest portion of the lease liabilities paid	35	(6,736)	(7,042)
Dividends paid to the owners of the Company	13	(93,757)	(96,254)
Dividends paid to non-controlling interests		(11,643)	(6,750)
Shares repurchase in a subsidiary	34	(157,103)	_
Purchase of additional interests in subsidiaries		(6,505)	(117)
Net cash used in financing activities		(500,901)	(286,295)
Net (decrease)/increase in cash and cash equivalents		(262,883)	24,720
Effect of exchange rate fluctuations, net		(16,723)	(14,843)
Cash and cash equivalents at 1 January		780,094	770,217
Cash and cash equivalents at 31 December		500,488	780,094
Analysis of cash and cash equivalents			
Cash and bank balances		500,488	780,094

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### GENERAL INFORMATION

Lion Rock Group Limited (the "Company") was incorporated in Bermuda under the Bermuda Companies Act as an exempted limited liability company. The address of the Company's registered office is Clarendon House, 2 Church Street, Hamilton HM 11, Bermuda and its principal place of business is Level 11 East Wing, NEO, 123 Hoi Bun Road, Kwun Tong, Kowloon, Hong Kong. The Company's shares were listed on the Main Board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited (the "SEHK") in 2011.

The Company acts as an investment holding company. Details of the activities of its principal subsidiaries are set out in Note 34 to the financial statements. The Company and its subsidiaries are collectively referred to as the "Group" hereafter.

The financial statements for the year ended 31 December 2024 were approved for issue by the board of directors of the Company (the "Directors") on 27 March 2025.

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES

#### 2.1 Basis of preparation

The financial statements on pages 038 to 122 have been prepared in accordance with Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards Accounting Standards ("HKFRS Accounting Standards") which collective term includes all applicable individual Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards, Hong Kong Accounting Standards ("HKAS") and Interpretations issued by the Hong Kong Institute of Certified Public Accountants and the disclosure requirements of the Hong Kong Companies Ordinance. The financial statements also include the applicable disclosures required by the Rules Governing the Listing of Securities on the SEHK.

The material accounting policies that have been used in the preparation of these financial statements are summarised below. These policies have been consistently applied to all the years presented. The adoption of new or amended HKFRS Accounting Standards and the impacts on the Group's financial statements, if any, are disclosed in Note 3.

The financial statements have been prepared under historical cost convention, except for certain financial instruments, which are stated at fair value. The measurement bases are fully described in the accounting policies below.

It should be noted that accounting estimates and assumptions are used in the preparation of the financial statements. Although these estimates are based on management's best knowledge and judgement of current events and actions, actual results may ultimately differ from those estimates. The areas involving a higher degree of judgement or complexity, or areas where assumptions and estimates are significant to the consolidated financial statements are disclosed in Note 4.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.2 Business combinations and basis of consolidation

The consolidated financial statements comprise the financial statements of the Company and its subsidiaries. Inter-company transactions and balances between group companies together with unrealised profits are eliminated in full in preparing the consolidated financial statements. Unrealised losses are also eliminated unless the transaction provides evidence of impairment on the asset transferred, in which case the loss is recognised in profit or loss.

The results of subsidiaries acquired or disposed of during the year are included in the consolidated statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income from the dates of acquisition or up to the effective dates of disposal, as appropriate. Where necessary, adjustments are made to the financial statements of subsidiaries to bring their accounting policies into line with those used by other members of the Group.

The Group accounts for business combinations using acquisition method when the acquired set of activities and assets meets the definition of a business and control is transferred to the Group. In determining whether a particular set of activities and assets is a business, the Group assesses whether the set of assets and activities acquired includes, at a minimum, an input and substantive processes and whether the acquired set has the ability to produce outputs.

The cost of an acquisition is measured at the aggregate of the acquisition-date fair value of assets transferred, liabilities incurred and equity interests issued by the Group, as the acquirer. The identifiable assets acquired and liabilities assumed are principally measured at acquisition-date fair value. The Group's previously held equity interest in the acquiree is re-measured at acquisition-date fair value and the resulting gains or losses are recognised in profit or loss. The Group may elect, on a transaction-by-transaction basis, to measure non-controlling interests that represent present ownership interests in the subsidiary either at fair value or at the proportionate share of the acquiree's identifiable net assets. All other non-controlling interests are measured at fair value unless another measurement basis is required by HKFRS Accounting Standards. Acquisition-related costs incurred are expensed unless they are incurred in issuing equity instruments in which case the costs are deducted from equity.

Subsequent to acquisition, the carrying amount of non-controlling interests that represent present ownership interests in the subsidiary is the amount of those interests at initial recognition plus such non-controlling interest's share of subsequent changes in equity. Non-controlling interests are presented in the consolidated statement of financial position within equity, separately from equity attributable to owners of the Company. Profit or loss and each component of other comprehensive income are attributed to the owners of the Company and to the non-controlling interests. Total comprehensive income is attributed to such non-controlling interests even if this results in those non-controlling interests having a deficit balance.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.3 Foreign currency translation

The financial statements are presented in Hong Kong Dollars ("HK\$"), which is also the functional currency of the Company.

In the individual financial statements of the consolidated entities, foreign currency transactions are translated into the functional currency of the individual entity using the exchange rates prevailing at the dates of the transactions. At the reporting date, monetary assets and liabilities denominated in foreign currencies are translated at the foreign exchange rates ruling at that date. Foreign exchange gains and losses resulting from the settlement of such transactions and from the reporting date retranslation of monetary assets and liabilities are recognised in profit or loss.

Non-monetary items that are measured at historical cost in a foreign currency are not retranslated.

In the consolidated financial statements, all individual financial statements of foreign operations, originally presented in a currency different from the Group's presentation currency, have been converted into HK\$. Assets and liabilities have been translated into HK\$ at the closing rates at the reporting date. Income and expenses have been converted into HK\$ at the average exchange rates for the month of the transactions, unless exchange rates fluctuated significantly during the year, in which case, the exchange rates prevailing at the dates of transactions are used. Any differences arising from this procedure have been recognised in other comprehensive income and accumulated separately in the exchange reserve in equity.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.4 Property, plant and equipment

Property, plant and equipment are stated at acquisition cost less accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses. The cost of an asset comprises its purchase price and any directly attributable costs of bringing the asset to its working condition and location for its intended use.

Freehold land in Australia is not depreciated. Depreciation on other property, plant and equipment is provided to write-off their costs over their estimated useful lives, using straight-line method, at the following rates per annum:

Buildings on freehold land

4%-14%

Over the remaining life of the leases but not exceeding 50 years

Furniture and fixtures

10%-50%

10%-50%

Office equipment 10%-50% Leasehold improvements 4% – 50% or over the lease terms, whichever is shorter

Computer equipment and systems 20%-100%

Motor vehicles 12.5%-33.33%

Machinery 5% – 50%

The assets' depreciation methods and estimated useful lives are reviewed, and adjusted if appropriate, at each reporting date.

Gain or loss arising on retirement or disposal is determined as the difference between the sales proceeds and the carrying amount of the asset and is recognised in profit or loss.

Subsequent costs are included in the asset's carrying amount or recognised as a separate asset, as appropriate, only when it is probable that future economic benefits associated with the item will flow to the Group and the cost of the item can be measured reliably.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.5 Goodwill

Goodwill is initially recognised at cost being the excess of the aggregate of the consideration transferred, the amount recognised for non-controlling interests in the acquiree and the acquisition-date fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interest in the acquiree over the fair value of identifiable assets and liabilities acquired.

Where the fair value of identifiable assets and liabilities exceed the aggregate of the fair value of consideration paid, the amount of any non-controlling interest in the acquiree and the acquisition-date fair value of the acquirer's previously held equity interest in the acquiree, the excess is recognised in profit or loss on the acquisition date, after re-assessment.

Goodwill is measured at cost less impairment losses. For the purpose of impairment testing, goodwill arising from an acquisition is allocated to each of the relevant cash-generating units ("CGUs") that are expected to benefit from the synergies of the acquisition. A CGU is the smallest identifiable group of assets that generates cash inflows that are largely independent of the cash inflows from other assets or groups of assets. A CGU to which goodwill has been allocated is tested for impairment annually, by comparing its carrying amount with its recoverable amount (see Note 2.11), and whenever there is an indication that the unit may be impaired.

For goodwill arising on an acquisition in a financial year, the CGUs to which goodwill has been allocated is tested for impairment before the end of that financial year. When the recoverable amount of the CGUs is less than the carrying amount of the unit, the impairment loss is allocated to reduce the carrying amount of any goodwill allocated to the unit first, and then to the other assets of the unit pro-rata on the basis of the carrying amount to each asset in the unit. However, the loss allocated to each asset will not reduce the individual asset's carrying amount to below its fair value less cost of disposal (if measurable) or its value-in-use (if determinable), whichever is the higher. Any impairment loss for goodwill is recognised in profit or loss and is not reversed in subsequent periods.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.6 Intangible assets (other than goodwill)

#### Intangible assets acquired separately

Intangible assets, mainly non-contractual customer relationship and customer contract, acquired separately are initially recognised at cost. The cost of intangible assets acquired in a business combination is fair value at the date of acquisition. Subsequently, intangible assets with finite useful lives are carried at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses. Intangible assets with indefinite useful lives are carried at cost less accumulated impairment losses.

Amortisation for customer contract, non-contractual customer relationship, software and backlists is provided on straight-line method over their useful lives of 2 years, 3 years, 4 years and 5 years respectively. The amortisation expenses is recognised in profit or loss and included in administrative expenses.

#### Pre-publication cost (development costs of book titles)

Expenditure incurred on projects to development of book titles prior to their publication is capitalised and deferred only when the Group can demonstrate the technical feasibility of completing the intangible asset so that it will be available for use or sale, its intention to complete and its ability to use or sell the asset, how the asset will generate future economic benefits, the availability of resources to complete the project and the ability to measure reliably the expenditure during the development. Product development expenditure which does not meet these criteria is expensed when incurred.

The amount initially recognised for pre-publication cost is the sum of the expenditure incurred from the date when the intangible asset first meets the recognition criteria listed above. Where no internally generated intangible asset can be recognised, development expenditure is recognised in profit or loss in the period in which it is incurred.

Subsequent to initial recognition, pre-publication cost are reported at cost less accumulated amortisation and accumulated impairment losses, if any. Amortisation for pre-publication cost with finite useful lives is recognised on reducing-balance method of 50% per annum. The estimated useful life and amortisation method are reviewed at the end of each reporting period, with the effect of any changes in estimate being accounted for on a prospective basis.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.7 Financial instruments

#### (i) Financial assets

A financial asset (unless it is a trade receivable without a significant financing component) is initially measured at fair value plus, for an item not at fair value through profit or loss ("FVTPL"), transaction costs that are directly attributable to its acquisition or issue. Trade receivable without a significant financing component is initially measured at the transaction price.

All regular way purchases and sales of financial assets are recognised on the trade date, that is, the date that the Group commits to purchase or sell the asset. Regular way purchases or sales are purchases or sales of financial assets that require delivery of assets within the period generally established by regulation or convention in the marketplace.

#### Debt instruments

Subsequent measurement of debt instruments depends on the Group's business model for managing the asset and the cash flow characteristics of the asset. There are two measurement categories into which the Group classifies its debt instruments:

- (1) Financial assets at amortised cost: Assets that are held for collection of contractual cash flows where those cash flows represent solely payments of principal and interest are measured at amortised cost. These are subsequently measured using effective interest method. Interest income, foreign exchange gains and losses and impairment are recognised in profit or loss. Any gain on derecognition is recognised in profit or loss.
- (2) Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss ("FVTPL"): Derivatives are classified as held for trading instruments.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.7 Financial instruments (Continued)

#### (ii) Impairment loss on financial assets

The Group recognises loss allowances for expected credit loss ("ECL") on trade receivables, loan to associate, and financial assets measured at amortised cost. ECLs are measured on either of the following bases:

- (1) 12-month ECLs: these are ECLs that result from possible default events within the 12 month after the reporting date: and
- (2) lifetime ECLs: these are ECLs that result from all possible default events over the expected life of a financial instrument. The maximum period considered when estimating ECLs is the maximum contractual period over which the Group is exposed to credit risk.

ECLs are a probability-weighted estimate of credit losses. Credit losses are measured as the difference between all contractual cash flows that are due to the Group in accordance with the contract and all the cash flows that the Group expects to receive. The shortfall is then discounted at an approximation to the assets' original effective interest rate.

The Group elected to measure loss allowances for its trade receivables and contract assets using HKFRS 9 simplified approach and calculated ECLs based on lifetime ECLs. The Group has established a provision matrix that is based on the Group's historical credit loss experience, adjusted for forward-looking factors specific to the debtors and the economic environment.

For other debt financial assets, ECLs are based on lifetime ECLs except when there has not been a significant increase in credit risk since initial recognition, in which case the allowance will be based on the 12 months ECLs.

When determining whether the credit risk of a financial asset has increased significantly since initial recognition and when estimating ECL, the Group considers reasonable and supportable information that is relevant and available without undue cost or effort. This includes both quantitative and qualitative information analysis, based on the Group's historical experience and informed credit assessment and including forward-looking information.

The Group assumes that the credit risk on a financial asset has increased significantly if it is more than 30 days past due.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.7 Financial instruments (Continued)

#### (ii) Impairment loss on financial assets (Continued)

The Group considers a financial asset to be in default when the debtor is unlikely to pay its credit obligations to the Group in full, or the financial asset is more than 90 days past due.

Depending on the nature of the financial instruments, the assessment of a significant increase in credit risk is performed on either an individual or a collective basis. When the assessment is performed on a collective basis, the financial instruments are grouped based on shared credit risk characteristics, such as past due status.

The Group considers a financial asset to be credit-impaired when:

- significant financial difficulty of the debtor;
- a breach of contract, such as a default or being more than 90 days past due;
- the restructuring of a loan or advance by the Group on terms that the Group would not consider otherwise;
- it is probable that the debtor will enter bankruptcy or other financial reorganisation; or
- the disappearance of an active market for a security because of financial difficulties.

The Group recognises an impairment gain or loss in profit or loss for all financial instruments with a corresponding adjustment to their carrying amount through a loss allowance account.

The Group writes off a financial asset when there is information indicating that the debtor is in severe financial difficulty and there is no realistic prospect of recovery, e.g. when the debtor has been placed under liquidation or has entered into bankruptcy proceedings. Financial assets written off may still be subject to enforcement activities under the Group's recovery procedures, taking into account legal advice where appropriate. Any recoveries made are recognised in profit or loss.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.7 Financial instruments (Continued)

#### Impairment loss on financial assets (Continued) (ii)

Interest income on credit-impaired financial assets is calculated based on the amortised cost (i.e. the gross carrying amount less loss allowance) of the financial asset. For non credit-impaired financial assets interest income is calculated based on the gross carrying amount.

#### Financial liabilities (iii)

The Group classifies its financial liabilities, depending on the purpose for which the liabilities were incurred. Financial liabilities at amortised costs are initially measured at fair value, net of directly attributable costs incurred.

#### Financial liabilities at amortised costs

Financial liabilities at amortised costs including trade and other payables and bank borrowings are subsequently measured at amortised costs, using the effective interest method. The related interest expense is recognised in profit or loss.

Gains or losses are recognised in profit or loss when the liabilities are derecognised as well as through amortisation process.

#### (iv) Effective interest method

This is a method of calculating the amortised cost of a financial asset or financial liability and of allocating interest income or interest expense over the relevant period. Effective interest rate is the rate that exactly discounts estimated future cash receipts or payments through the expected life of the financial asset or liability, or where appropriate, a shorter period.

#### (v) Derecognition

The Group derecognises a financial asset when the contractual rights to the future cash flows in relation to the financial asset expire or when the financial asset has been transferred and the transfer meets the criteria for derecognition in accordance with HKFRS 9.

Financial liabilities are derecognised when the obligation specified in the relevant contract is discharged, cancelled or expired.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.8 Inventories

Inventories are initially recognised at cost, and subsequently at the lower of cost and net realisable value. Cost is determined using weighted average cost method, and in the case of work-in-progress and finished goods, cost comprises direct materials and, where applicable, direct labour costs and those overhead costs that have been incurred in bringing the inventories to their present location and condition. Net realisable value is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business less the estimated costs of completion and applicable selling expenses.

When inventories are sold, the carrying amount of those inventories is recognised as an expense in the period in which the related revenue is recognised. The amount of any write-down of inventories to net realisable value and all losses of inventories are recognised as an expense in the period in which the write-down or loss occurs. The amount of any reversal of any write-down of inventories is recognised as a reduction in the amount of inventories recognised as an expense in the period in which the reversal occurs.

#### 2.9 Leases

#### The Group as a lessee

All leases are required to be capitalised in the statement of financial position as right-of-use assets and lease liabilities, but accounting policy choices exist for an entity to choose not to capitalise (i) leases which are short-term leases and/or (ii) leases for which the underlying asset is of low-value. The Group has elected not to recognise right-of-use assets and lease liabilities for low-value assets and leases for which at the commencement date have a lease term less than 12 months and do not contain a purchase option. The lease payments associated with those leases have been expensed on straight-line basis over the lease term and do not contain a purchase option.

#### Right-of-use asset

The right-of-use asset should be recognised at cost and would comprise:

- the amount of the initial measurement of the lease liability (see below for the accounting policy to account for lease liability);
- (ii) any lease payments made at or before the commencement date, less any lease incentives received;
- (iii) any initial direct costs incurred by the lessee; and
- (iv) an estimate of costs to be incurred by the lessee in dismantling and removing the underlying asset to the condition required by the terms and conditions of the lease, unless those costs are incurred to produce inventories.

The Group measures the right-of-use assets applying the cost model, under which the Group measures the right to use at cost, less any accumulated depreciation and any impairment losses, and adjusted for any remeasurement of lease liability.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.9 Leases (Continued)

#### The Group as a lessee (Continued)

#### Right-of-use asset (Continued)

The Group accounts for leasehold land and buildings which is held for own use under HKAS 16 and are carried at cost. Other than the above right-of-use assets, the Group also has leased a number of properties under tenancy agreements which the Group exercises it judgement and determines that it is a separate class of asset apart from the leasehold land and buildings which is held for own use. As a result, right-of-use asset arising from the properties under tenancy agreements are carried at depreciated cost.

#### Lease liability

The lease liability is recognised at the present value of the lease payments that are not paid at the date of commencement of the lease. The lease payments are discounted using the interest rate implicit in the lease, if that rate can be readily determined. If that rate cannot be readily determined, the Group uses the Group's incremental borrowing rate.

The following payments for the right to use the underlying asset during the lease term that are not paid at the commencement date of the lease are considered to be lease payments:

- (i) fixed payments less any lease incentives receivable;
- (ii) variable lease payments that depend on an index or a rate, initially measured using the index or rate as at commencement date;
- (iii) amounts expected to be payable by the lessee under residual value guarantees;
- (iv) the exercise price of a purchase option if the lessee is reasonably certain to exercise that option; and
- (v) payments of penalties for terminating the lease, if the lease term reflects the lessee exercising an option to terminate the lease.

Subsequent to the commencement date, the Group measures the lease liability by:

- (i) increasing the carrying amount to reflect interest on the lease liability;
- (ii) reducing the carrying amount to reflect the lease payments made; and
- (iii) remeasuring the carrying amount to reflect any reassessment or lease modifications, or to reflect revised in-substance fixed lease payments.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.9 Leases (Continued)

Lease liability (Continued)

When the Group revises its estimate of the term of any lease (because, for example, it re-assesses the probability of a lessee extension or termination option being exercised), it adjusts the carrying amount of the lease liability to reflect the payments to make over the revised term, which are discounted using a revised discount rate. The carrying value of lease liabilities is similarly revised when the variable element of future lease payments dependent on a rate or index is revised, except the discount rate remains unchanged. In both cases, an equivalent adjustment is made to the carrying value of the right-of-use asset, with the revised carrying amount being amortised over the remaining (revised) lease term. If the carrying amount of the right-of-use asset is adjusted to zero, any further reduction is recognised in profit or loss.

When the Group renegotiates the contractual terms of a lease with the lessor, if the renegotiation results in one or more additional assets being leased for an amount commensurate with the standalone price for the additional rights-of-use obtained, the modification is accounted for as a separate lease, in all other cases, where the renegotiated increases the scope of the lease (whether that is an extension to the lease term, or one or more additional assets being leased), the lease liability is remeasured using the discount rate applicable on the modification date, with the right-of-use asset being adjusted by the same amount.

#### 2.10 Revenue recognition

Revenue from contracts with customers is recognised when control of goods or services is transferred to the customers at an amount that reflects the consideration to which the Group expects to be entitled in exchange for those goods or services, excluding those amounts collected on behalf of third parties. Revenue excludes value added tax or other sales taxes and is after deduction of any trade discounts.

Depending on the terms of the contract and the laws that apply to the contract, control of the goods or service may be transferred over time or at a point in time. Control of the goods or service is transferred over time if the Group's performance:

- provides all of the benefits received and consumed simultaneously by the customer;
- creates or enhances an asset that the customer controls as the Group performs; or
- does not create an asset with an alternative use to the Group and the Group has an enforceable right to payment for performance completed to date.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.10 Revenue recognition (Continued)

If control of the goods or services transfers over time, revenue is recognised over the period of the contract by reference to the progress towards complete satisfaction of that performance obligation. Otherwise, revenue is recognised at a point in time when the customer obtains control of the goods or service.

#### (i) Printing income and sales of scrapped paper and by-products

Printing income and sales of scrapped paper and by-products are recognised at a point in time when the goods are transferred and the customer has received the publications, since only by that time the Group has a present right to payment for the goods delivered. In determining the transaction price, the Group measured at the fair value of the consideration received or receivable, net of trade discounts and volume rebates.

There is no significant financial components for the contracts and the consideration is not variable.

#### (ii) Book Publishing

Revenue from the sale of publishing rights is recognised at a point in time when the license are transferred to the customer, which it is able to use and benefit from the right to use the license. This is when the Group has discharged its performance obligations under the contractual arrangements, since only by that time the Group has a present right to payment for the goods delivered. The sale of publishing rights includes the right to future sales based royalties. Revenue generated from the sales based royalties is only recognised when the subsequent sale occurs. The Group licences the intellectual property rights to the customer on a right to use basis. This allows the customer to use the intellectual property as detailed in the contract. Once the term of the contract has expired, the licence becomes cancelled.

There is no significant financial components for the contracts and the consideration is not variable.

#### (iii) Interest income and dividend income

Interest income is recognised on time-proportion basis using effective interest method.

Dividend income is recognised when the right to receive the dividend is established.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.10 Revenue recognition (Continued)

#### Contract assets and liabilities

A contract asset represents the Group's right to consideration in exchange for goods/services that the Group has transferred to a customer that is not yet unconditional. In contrast, a receivable represents the Group's unconditional right to consideration, i.e. only the passage of time is required before payment of that consideration is due.

A contract liability represents the Group's obligation to transfer goods/services to a customer for which the Group has received consideration (or an amount of consideration is due) from the customer.

#### 2.11 Impairment of assets (other than financial assets)

At the end of each reporting period, the Group reviews the carrying amounts of property, plant and equipment, intangible assets other than goodwill, right-of-use assets and interests in subsidiaries and associate to determine whether there is any indication that those assets have suffered an impairment loss or an impairment loss previously recognised no longer exists or may have decreased.

If the recoverable amount (i.e. the greater of the fair value less costs of disposal and value-in-use) of an asset is estimated to be less than its carrying amount, the carrying amount of the asset is reduced to its recoverable amount. An impairment loss is recognised as an expense immediately, unless the relevant asset is carried at a revalued amount under another HKFRS, in which case the impairment loss is treated as a revaluation decrease under that HKFRS.

Where an impairment loss subsequently reverses, the carrying amount of the asset is increased to the revised estimate of its recoverable amount, to the extent that the increased carrying amount does not exceed the carrying amount that would have been determined had no impairment loss been recognised for the asset in prior years. A reversal of an impairment loss is recognised as income immediately, unless the relevant asset is carried at a revalued amount under another HKFRS, in which case the reversal of the impairment loss is treated as a revaluation increase under that HKFRS.

Value-in-use is based on the estimated future cash flows expected to be derived from the asset or CGU (see Note 2.5), discounted to their present value using a pre-tax discount rate that reflects current market assessments of the time value of money and the risks specific to the asset or CGU.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.12 Employee benefits

#### (i) Retirement benefit schemes

The Group participates in several staff retirement benefit schemes for employees in Hong Kong, the People's Republic of China (the "PRC"), Australia and other countries, comprising defined contribution retirement schemes or a Mandatory Provident Fund scheme (the "MPF Scheme"). The assets of these schemes are held separately from those of the Group in independently administered funds. The retirement benefit schemes are generally funded by payments from employees and by the relevant group companies. The retirement benefit scheme costs charged to profit or loss represents contributions payable by the Group to the schemes.

The subsidiaries operating in the PRC and other countries are required to participate in the defined contribution retirement schemes for their employees, organised by the relevant local government authorities. They are required to make contributions to the retirement benefit schemes at a specified percentage of employees' relevant income and there are no other further obligations to the Group.

#### (ii) Share-based employee compensation

The Group operates two equity-settled share-based compensation plans, including share option scheme and share award scheme to remunerate its employees, directors and sale agents.

For share options granted by the Group, the share-based compensation is recognised as an expense in the Group's statement of profit or loss and other comprehensive income with a corresponding credit to the employee compensation reserve.

All employee services received in exchange for the grant of any share-based compensation are measured at their fair values. The fair value is measured at the grant date using applicable option-pricing models, taking into account the terms and conditions upon which the options were granted. Where the employees have to meet vesting conditions before becoming unconditionally entitled to options, the total estimated fair value of the share options is spread over the vesting period, taking into account the probability that the options will vest.

For share award scheme, when the trustee purchases the Company's shares from the open market, the consideration paid, including any directly attributable incremental costs, is presented as share award scheme reserve and deducted from total equity. No gain or loss is recognised on the transactions of the Company's own shares. When the trustee transfers the Company's shares to the grantees upon vesting, the related costs of the granted shares vested are transferred to share award scheme reserve. Accordingly, the related expense of the granted shares vested is transferred from employee compensation reserve. The difference arising from such transfer is debited or credited to retained earnings. At the end of the reporting period, the Group revises its estimates of the number of shares that are expected to ultimately vest. The impact of the revision of the estimates, if any, is recognised in profit or loss with a corresponding adjustment to employee compensation reserve.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.12 Employee benefits (Continued)

#### (iii) Bonus plans

The Group recognises a liability and an expense for bonuses where it has a contractual obligation or where there is a past practice that has created a constructive obligation.

#### (iv) Short-term employee benefits

Employee entitlements to annual leave and long service leave are recognised when they accrue to employees. A provision is made for the estimated liability for annual leave and long service leave as a result of services rendered by employees up to the reporting date. Non-accumulating compensated absences such as sick leave and maternity leave are not recognised until the time of leave.

#### (v) Other long-term employee benefits

The liability for long service leave and annual leave in Australia which is not expected to be settled within 12 months after the end of the period in which the employees render the related service is recognised in the provision for employee benefits and measured as the present value of expected future payments to be made in respect of services provided by employees up to the end of the reporting period. Consideration is given to the expected future wage and salary levels, experience of employee departures and periods of service. Expected future payments are discounted using market yields at the end of the reporting period on high-quality corporate bonds with terms and currency that match, as closely as possible, the estimated future cash outflows.

The obligations are presented as current liabilities in the consolidated statement of financial position if the entity does not have an unconditional right to defer settlement for at least twelve months after the reporting period, regardless of when the actual settlement is expected to occur.

#### 2.13 Borrowing costs

Borrowing costs are recognised in profit or loss in the period in which they are incurred.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.14 Income taxes

Income tax for the year comprises current tax and deferred tax.

Current tax is based on the profit or loss from ordinary activities adjusted for items that are non-assessable or disallowable for income tax purposes and is calculated using tax rates that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the end of the reporting period. The amount of current tax payable or receivable is the best estimate of the tax amount expected to be paid or received that reflects any uncertainty related to income tax.

Deferred tax is recognised in respect of temporary differences between the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities for financial reporting purposes and the corresponding amounts used for tax purposes. Except for goodwill not deductible for tax purposes and initial recognition of assets and liabilities that are not part of the business combination which affect neither accounting nor taxable profits, taxable temporary differences arising on investments in subsidiaries and associates where the Group is able to control the reversal of the temporary difference and it is probable that the temporary difference will not reverse in the foreseeable future, deferred tax liabilities are recognised for all taxable temporary differences. Deferred tax assets are recognised to the extent that it is probable that taxable profits will be available against which deductible temporary differences can be utilised, provided that the deductible temporary differences are not arises from initial recognition of assets and liabilities in a transaction other than in a business combination that affects neither taxable profit nor the accounting profit.

Deferred tax is measured at the tax rates appropriate to the expected manner in which the carrying amount of the asset or liability is realised or settled and that have been enacted or substantively enacted at the end of reporting period, and reflects any uncertainty related to income taxes.

The carrying amount of deferred tax assets is reviewed at each reporting date and reduced to the extent that it is no longer probable that sufficient taxable profits will be available to allow all or part of the assets to be recovered.

Income taxes are recognised in profit or loss except when they relate to items recognised in other comprehensive income in which case the taxes are also recognised in other comprehensive income or when they relate to items recognised directly in equity in which case the taxes are also recognised directly in equity.

The Group presents deferred tax assets and deferred tax liabilities in net if, and only if, the entity has a legally enforceable right to set off current tax assets against current tax liabilities and deferred tax assets and liabilities relate to income taxes levied by the same taxation authority on either:

- (i) the same taxable entity; or
- (ii) different taxable entities which intend either to settle current tax liabilities and assets on a net basis, or to realise the assets and settle the liabilities simultaneously, in each future period in which significant amounts of deferred tax liabilities or assets are expected to be settled or recovered.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.15 Segment reporting

The Group identifies operating segments and prepares segment information based on the regular internal financial information reported to the directors for their decisions about resources allocation to the Group's business components and for their review of the performance of those components. The business components in the internal financial information reported to the executive directors are determined following the Group's major product and service lines.

The Group has identified two reportable and operating segments which is the provision of printing services and book publishing. No segment information is presented other than the analysis of sales and non-current assets by geographical location.

The measurement policies the Group uses for reporting segment profit under HKFRS 8 are the same as those used in its financial statements prepared under HKFRS Accounting Standards, except that:

- finance costs
- certain corporate expenses
- income tax expense

are not included in arriving at the operating profit of the operating segment.

Segment assets include all assets whilst segment liabilities exclude corporate liabilities which are not directly attributable to the business activities of any operating segment and are not allocated to a segment. These include deferred tax liabilities and liabilities incurred for financing rather than operating purposes.

#### 2.16 Related parties

- (a) A person or a close member of that person's family is related to the Group if that person:
  - (i) has control or joint control over the Group;
  - (ii) has significant influence over the Group; or
  - (iii) is a member of key management personnel of the Group or the Company's parent.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### 2.16 Related parties (Continued)

- b) An entity is related to the Group if any of the following conditions applies:
  - (i) The entity and the Group are members of the same group (which means that each parent, subsidiary and fellow subsidiary is related to the others).
  - (ii) One entity is an associate or joint venture of the other entity (or an associate or joint venture of a member of a group of which the other entity is a member).
  - (iii) Both entities are joint ventures of the same third party.
  - (iv) One entity is a joint venture of a third entity and the other entity is an associate of the third entity.
  - (v) The entity is a post-employment benefit plan for the benefit of the employees of the Group or an entity related to the Group.
  - (vi) The entity is controlled or jointly controlled by a person identified in (a).
  - (vii) A person identified in (a)(i) has significant influence over the entity or is a member of key management personnel of the entity (or of a parent of the entity).
  - (viii) The entity, or any member of a group of which it is a part, provides key management personnel services to the Group or to the Company's parent.

Close members of the family of a person are those family members who may be expected to influence, or be influenced by, that person in their dealings with the entity and include:

- (i) that person's children and spouse or domestic partner;
- (ii) children of that person's spouse or domestic partner; and
- (iii) dependents of that person or that person's spouse or domestic partner.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 2. MATERIAL ACCOUNTING POLICIES (Continued)

#### Provisions and contingent liabilities

Provisions are recognised for liabilities of uncertain timing or amount when the Group has a legal or constructive obligation arising as a result of past event, which it is probable will result in an outflow of economic benefits that can be reliably estimated.

Where it is not probable that an outflow of economic benefits will be required, or the amount cannot be estimated reliably, the obligation is disclosed as a contingent liability, unless the probability of outflow of economic benefits is remote. Possible obligations, the existence of which will only be confirmed by the occurrence or non-occurrence of one or more future events, are also disclosed as contingent liabilities unless the probability of outflow of economic benefits is remote.

#### ADOPTION OF HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ACCOUNTING STANDARDS 3.

#### Adoption of amended HKFRS Accounting Standards

The HKICPA has issued a number of amended HKFRS Accounting Standards that are first effective for the current accounting period of the Group:

Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current Amendments to HKAS 1

Presentation of Financial Statements – Classification by the Borrower Hong Kong Interpretation 5 (Revised) of a Term Loan that Contains a Repayment on Demand Clause

Amendments to HKAS 1 Non-current Liabilities with Covenants Amendments to HKFRS 16 Lease Liability in a Sale and Leaseback

Amendments to HKAS 7 and HKFRS 7 Supplier Finance Arrangements

The Group has not early applied any new or amended HKFRS Accounting Standards that is not yet effective for the current accounting period. Impact on the applications of these amended HKFRS Accounting Standards are summarised below.

Amendments to HKAS 1 and Hong Kong Interpretation 5 (Revised) - Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current and Presentation of Financial Statements – Classification by the Borrower of a Term Loan that Contains a Repayment on Demand Clause

The amendments specify that an entity's right to defer settlement must exist at the end of reporting period. The amendments also clarify that classification is unaffected by management's intention or expectation about whether the entity will exercise its right to defer settlement, clarify how lending conditions affect classification; and clarify the classification of liabilities that will or may be settled by issuing an entity's own equity instruments.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 3. ADOPTION OF HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ACCOUNTING STANDARDS (Continued)

#### 3.1 Adoption of amended HKFRS Accounting Standards (Continued)

#### Amendments to HKAS 1 - Non-current Liabilities with Covenants

The 2022 Amendments modify the requirements introduced by the amendments to HKAS 1 issued in 2020, Classification of Liabilities as Current or Non-current (the "2020 Amendments") on how an entity classifies debt and other financial liabilities with covenants as current or non-current. The amendments specify that only covenants with which the entity is required to comply with on or before the end of the reporting period affect the entity's right to defer settlement of a liability for at least twelve months after the reporting date. Covenants which are required to comply with only after the reporting period do not affect whether that right exists at the end of the reporting period.

#### Amendments to HKFRS 16 - Lease Liability in a Sale and Leaseback

The amendments clarify how an entity accounts for sale and leaseback after the date of the transaction. The amendments require the seller-lessee to apply the general requirements for subsequent accounting of the lease liability in such a way that its does not recognise any gain or loss relating to the right of use it retains.

#### Amendments to HKAS 7 and HKFRS 7 - Supplier Finance Arrangements

The amendments introduce disclosure requirements to enhance transparency of supplier finance arrangements and their effects on a entity's liabilities, cash flows and exposure to liquidity risk.

The application of these amendments have had no material impact on the Group's financial positions and performance for the current and prior years while the amendments to HKAS 1 has no effect on the measurement or presentation of any items in the Consolidated financial statements of the Group.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 3. ADOPTION OF HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ACCOUNTING STANDARDS (Continued)

#### New or amended HKFRS Accounting Standards that have been issued but are not yet effective 3.2

The following new or amended HKFRS Accounting Standards, potentially relevant to the Group's financial statements, have been issued, but are not yet effective and have not been early adopted by the Group. The Group's current intention is to apply these changes on the date they become effective.

Amendments to HKAS 21 and HKFRS 1	Lack of Exchangeability <sup>1</sup>
Amendments to HKFRS 9 and HKFRS 7	Amendments to the Classification and Measurement of
	Financial Instruments <sup>2</sup>
Amendments to HKFRS 9 and HKFRS 7	Contracts Referencing Nature-dependent Electricity <sup>2</sup>
Annual improvements to HKFRS Accounting	Amendments to HKFRS 1 First time adoption of Hong
Standards – Volume 11	Kong Financial Reporting Standards, HKFRS 7 Financial
	Instruments: Disclosure, HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments,
	HKFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements, HKAS 7
	Statement of Cash Flows <sup>2</sup>

Amendments to HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28

Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture<sup>4</sup>

HKFRS 18 Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements<sup>3</sup>

- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2025.
- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2026.
- Effective for annual periods beginning on or after 1 January 2027.
- The amendments were originally intended to be effective for periods beginning on or after 1 January 2016. The effective date has now been deferred/removed. Early application of the amendments continue to be permitted

#### Amendments to HKAS 21 and HKFRS 1 - Lack of Exchangeability

The amendments specify when a currency is exchangeable into another currency and when it is not, and how an entity determines a spot rate when a currency lacks exchangeability.

#### Amendments to HKFRS 9 and HKFRS 7- Amendments to Classification and Measurement of Financial Instruments

The amendments include requirements on classification of financial assets with environmental, social or governance ("ESG") targets and similar features, settlement of financial liabilities through electronic payment systems; and additional disclosures regarding investments in equity instruments designated at fair value through other comprehensive income and financial instruments with contingent feature.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### ADOPTION OF HONG KONG FINANCIAL REPORTING STANDARDS ACCOUNTING STANDARDS (Continued)

3.2 New or amended HKFRS Accounting Standards that have been issued but are not yet effective (Continued)

Amendments to HKFRS 9 and HKFRS 7 – Contracts Referencing Nature-dependent Electricity

The amendments include clarifying the application of the 'own-use' requirements; permitting hedge accounting if these contracts are used as hedging instruments; and adding new disclosure requirements to enable investors to understand the effect of these contracts on Company's financial performance and cash flows.

Annual improvements to HKFRS Accounting Standards – Amendments to HKFRS 1 First time adoption of Hong Kong Financial Reporting Standards, HKFRS 7 Financial Instruments: Disclosure, HKFRS 9 Financial Instruments, HKFRS 10 Consolidated Financial Statements, HKAS 7 Statement of Cash Flows

The annual improvements contain narrow amendments to HKFRS Accounting Standards and accompanying guidance as part of its regular maintenance of the standards.

# Amendments to HKFRS 10 and HKAS 28 – Sale or Contribution of Assets between an Investor and its Associate or Joint Venture

The amendments introduce new requirements on loss of control over assets in a transaction with an associate or joint venture. These requirements require the full gain to be recognised when the assets transferred meet the definition of a "business" under HKFRS 3, Business combination.

The directors of the Company do not anticipate that the application of the amendments in the future will have a material impact on the financial statements except HKFRS 18. The directors of the Company are currently assessing the impact of the HKFRS 18 upon initial application.

#### HKFRS 18 – Presentation and Disclosure in Financial Statements

HKFRS 18 will replace HKAS 1 and aims to improve the transparency and comparability of information about an entity's financial performance. The main changes comprise: a more structured income statement, enhanced disclosure requirement on management— defined performance measures; and enhanced requirements on aggregation and disaggregation of information.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS

Estimates and judgements are continually evaluated and are based on historical experience and other factors, including expectations of future events that are believed to be reasonable under the circumstances.

The preparation of the consolidated financial statements requires management to make judgement, estimates and assumptions concerning the future. The resulting accounting estimates will, by definition, seldom equal the related actual results. The estimates and assumptions that may have a risk of causing a material adjustment to the carrying amounts of assets and liabilities within the next financial year are discussed below:

#### (i) Estimated impairment of goodwill

The Group tests annually whether goodwill has suffered any impairment in accordance with the accounting policy stated in Note 2.5. The recoverable amounts of CGUs have been determined based on value-in-use calculations, which require the Group to estimate the future cash flows expected to arise from the CGUs and a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value. Where the actual future cash flows are less than expected, or change in facts and circumstances which results in downward revision of future cash flows or upward revision of discount rate, a material impairment loss or further impairment loss may arise.

#### (ii) Estimated impairment of non-financial assets

The Group assesses annually whether there are any indicators of impairment for all non-financial assets with the accounting policy stated in Note 2.11. Non-financial assets are tested for impairment when there are indicators that the carrying amounts may not be recoverable. When value-in-use calculations are undertaken, management must estimate the expected future cash flows from the asset or CGU and choose a suitable discount rate in order to calculate the present value of those cash flows. For the year ended 31 December 2024, no impairment (2023: no impairment) of non-financial assets was recognised in the consolidated statement of profit or loss. Details of the estimates of the recoverable amounts of CGUs containing the non-financial assets are disclosed in Note 17.

#### (iii) Net realisable value of inventories

Net realisable value of inventories is the estimated selling price in the ordinary course of business, less estimated costs of completion and selling expenses. These estimates are based on the current market condition and the historical experience of selling products of similar nature. It could change significantly as a result of competitor actions in response to the changes in market condition. Management reassesses these estimations at the reporting date.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 4. CRITICAL ACCOUNTING ESTIMATES AND JUDGEMENTS (Continued)

#### (iv) Provision for ECLs of trade receivables

The Group uses a provision matrix to calculate ECLs for trade receivables. The provision rates are based on days past due for groupings of various debtors that have similar loss patterns. The provision matrix is based on management's estimate of the lifetime ECL to be incurred, which is estimated by taking into account the credit loss experience, ageing of overdue trade receivables, customers' repayment history and customers' financial position and an assessment of both the current and forecast general economic conditions, all of which involve a significant degree of management judgement.

The provision of ECLs is sensitive to changes in circumstances and forecast general economic conditions. The information about the ECLs and the Group's trade receivables are disclosed in Notes 36 and 19 respectively. If the financial condition of the customers or the forecast economic conditions were to deteriorate, actual loss allowance would be higher than estimated.

#### (v) Depreciation

The Group depreciates property, plant and equipment using straight-line method over the estimated useful lives, starting from the date on which the assets are placed into productive use. The estimated useful lives reflect the directors' best estimate of the periods that the Group intends to derive future economic benefits from the use of the Group's property, plant and equipment.

#### (vi) Current taxation and deferred taxation

The Group is subject to income taxes in different jurisdictions. Significant judgement is required in determining the amount of the provision of taxation, the timing of the recognition of related tax and whether deferred tax assets are recognised on the statement of financial position.

There are many transactions and calculations for which the ultimate tax determination is uncertain during the ordinary course of business. Where the final outcome of the tax matters is different from the amounts that were initially recorded, such differences will impact the income tax and deferred tax provisions in the period in which such determination is made.

Deferred tax assets, including those arising from un-utilised tax losses, require management to assess the likelihood that the Group will generate taxable earnings in future periods, in order to utilise recognised deferred tax assets. Estimates of future taxable earnings in future periods are based on forecasted taxable income.

#### (vii) Employee benefits provision

The liability for employee benefits expected to be settled more than 12 months from the reporting date are recognised and measured at the present value of the estimated future cash flows to be made in respect of all employees at the reporting date. In determining the present value of the liability, estimates of attrition rates and pay increases through promotion and inflation have been taken into account.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### REVENUE

Revenue represents the printing income and publishing income earned by the Group during the year. The Group derives its revenue from printing income and publishing income which is recognised on a point in time basis during the years.

Revenue is disaggregated by geographical markets information was disclosed under segment information and revenue disaggregated by major products and service lines and timing of revenue recognition as following tables.

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Major products/services lines		
Provision of printing income	1,738,350	1,614,872
Provision of publishing income	930,236	947,909
	2,668,586	2,562,781
Timing of revenue recognition		
At a point in time	2,668,586	2,562,781

The following table provides information about contract liabilities from contracts with customers.

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Contract liabilities (Note 21)	37,571	49,596

Contract liabilities relate to the advances received from customers. HK\$48,862,000 (2023: HK\$45,076,000) of contract liabilities as of 31 December 2023 has been recognised as revenue for the year ended 31 December 2024 from performance obligations satisfied in current year. The Group expected the balance will recognise as revenue within one year.

The Group has applied the practical expedient to its printing income and publishing income, and therefore does not include information about revenue that the Group will be entitled to when it satisfies the remaining performance obligations under the contracts for printing income and publishing income that had an original expected duration of one year or less.

Revenue from single customer included the sales to entities which are, to the best knowledge of the Group, under common control with these customers. No customer was contributing over 10% of the Group total revenue for the year ended 31 December 2024 and 2023.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 6. SEGMENT INFORMATION

HKFRS 8 "Operating Segments" requires operating segments to be identified on the basis of internal reports about components of the Group that are regularly reviewed by the senior executive management of the Company, the chief operating decision makers (the "CODM"), in order to allocate resources and to assess performance.

The CODM considers that the operation of the Group constitutes two operating and reportable segments as follows:

- (a) Printing provision of printing services;
- (b) Publishing provision of publishing services.

The CODM monitors the results of the Group's operating segments separately for the purpose of making decisions about resources allocation and performance assessment. Segment performance is evaluated based on reportable segment profit/loss, which is a measure of adjusted profit or loss before tax. The adjusted profit before tax is measured consistently with the Group's profit before tax except that finance costs and corporate expenses are excluded from such measurement.

## Segment revenue and results

The following is an analysis of the Group's revenue and results by reportable and operating segments:

# NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### SEGMENT INFORMATION (Continued) 6.

	Prin	Printing Publishing		Elimination		Consolidation		
	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Revenue								
- External	1,738,350	1,614,872	930,236	947,909	-	_	2,668,586	2,562,781
- Inter-segment	151,201	153,836	-	-	(151,201)	(153,836)	-	-
	1,889,551	1,768,708	930,236	947,909	(151,201)	(153,836)	2,668,586	2,562,781
Segment Result	244,612	236,275	99,379	104,410	-	_	343,991	340,685
Unallocated corporate expenses							(3,456)	(3,132)
Finance cost							(25,353)	(36,402)
Profit before income tax							315,182	301,151

	Printing		Publi	shing	Consol	idation
	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Other segment information						
Additions to property, plant and equipment	36,086	77,020	473	1,848	36,559	78,868
Additions to right-of-use assets	7,263	1,720	-	_	7,263	1,720
Additions to pre-publication cost	-	-	137,802	134,401	137,802	134,401
Bank interest income	15,375	23,245	1,239	800	16,614	24,045
Loan interest income	66	75	_	_	66	75
Depreciation of property, plant and equipment	(43,066)	(40,631)	(2,483)	(2,372)	(45,549)	(43,003)
Depreciation of right-of-use assets	(32,226)	(32,439)	(10,221)	(10,335)	(42,447)	(42,774)
Amortisation of intangible assets, excluding that of						
pre-publication cost	_	_	_	(659)	_	(659)
Amortisation of pre-publication cost	-	-	(116,145)	(129,601)	(116,145)	(129,601)
Write off of pre-publication cost	-	-	(4,208)	(13,117)	(4,208)	(13,117)
(Provision for)/reversal of impairment to trade						
receivables, net	(2,417)	(396)	3,160	(6,138)	743	(6,534)
Gain on financial assets at fair value through profit or						
loss	317	936	-	_	317	936



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### SEGMENT INFORMATION (Continued) 6.

## Segment assets and liabilities

Deferred tax assets, deferred tax liabilities, goodwill, bank borrowings, corporate assets and corporate liabilities are not allocated to the reportable segments as they are not included in the measure of the segments' assets and segments' liabilities that are used by the CODM for assessment of segment performance. The following table presents the asset and liability information of the Group's operating segments as at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023:

	Printing	Publishing	Consolidation
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
31 December 2024			
Segment assets	1,486,076	749,244	2,235,320
Unallocated			
Deferred tax assets			40,653
Goodwill			314,437
Group assets			2,590,410
Segment Liabilities	(402,503)	(243,427)	(645,930)
Unallocated			
Deferred tax liabilities			(38,280)
Bank borrowings			(163,878)
Group liabilities			(848,088)
31 December 2023			
Segment assets	1,677,108	846,284	2,523,392
Unallocated			
Deferred tax assets			44,714
Goodwill			321,331
Group assets			2,889,437
Segment Liabilities	(447,333)	(268,056)	(715,389)
Unallocated			
Deferred tax liabilities			(43,502)
Bank borrowings			(330,029)
Group liabilities			(1,088,920)

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 6. SEGMENT INFORMATION (Continued)

The Group's revenues from external customers and its non-current assets are divided into the following geographical areas.

	Revenue fro custo	om external mers	Non-current assets (excluding deferred tax assets)		
	2024	2023	2024	2023	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
United States of America ("USA")	1,248,025	1,126,741	111,674	108,161	
Australia	667,190	710,373	153,934	183,273	
United Kingdom ("UK")	331,079	298,090	275,478	274,103	
Canada	54,367	50,845	_	_	
Spain	51,931	54,012	_	_	
Italy	42,806	23,726	_	_	
Germany	33,842	37,719	_	_	
France	31,827	40,061	_	_	
Netherland	26,091	28,599	_	_	
Chile	18,960	12,051	_	_	
Mexico	15,050	3,519	_	_	
Ireland	11,783	15,392	_	_	
PRC	10,566	13,855	192,747	208,400	
Singapore	10,169	12,122	360	1,147	
Hong Kong (domicile)	1,092	1,073	95,999	91,255	
Malaysia	211	105	68,103	64,533	
Others	113,597	134,498	_	_	
	2,668,586	2,562,781	898,295	930,872	

Sales by geographical markets are analysed based on the location of customers and the geographical location of non-current assets is based on (1) physical location of the assets (for property, plant and equipment and right-of-use assets) and (2) location of operations (for intangible assets). Hong Kong is considered as the Group's country of domicile for the purpose of the disclosures of geographical analysis of revenue and non-current assets as required by HKFRS 8 "Operating Segment" as the Group has majority of its operation in Hong Kong.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 7. OTHER INCOME

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Sales of scrapped paper and by-products	19,582	17,731
Sales commission	2,126	1,689
Bad debt recovered	294	4,041
Bank interest income	16,614	24,045
Interest income on lease receivables	-	25
Gain on disposal of financial assets at fair value through profit or loss	317	936
Gain on disposals of property, plant and equipment	_	4,902
Government subsidies (Note (i))	1,385	1,272
Foreign exchange gain, net	14,507	9,398
Loan interest income	66	75
Gain on lease modification	81	_
Sundry income	3,676	2,835
	58,648	66,949

## Note:

Government subsidies received mainly related to various employee scheme in different countries and solar project in Australia, In (i) 2023, the Group was entitled to a government subsidy relating to a manufacturing energy efficiency improvement project, which provided financial support amounted to HK\$359,000 for installing solar panels.

There are no unfulfilled conditions or contingencies attached to these subsidies.

#### 8. FINANCE COSTS

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Interest charges on bank borrowings, which contain repayment on demand clause	18,339	28,735
Interest on lease liabilities (Note 23)	6,736	7,042
Amortisation of debt issuance costs and bank fees	263	614
Interest on long service payment liabilities (Note 26)	15	11
	25,353	36,402

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 9. PROFIT BEFORE INCOME TAX

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Profit before income tax is arrived at after charging/(crediting):		
Auditor's remuneration (Note (i) below)	5,774	6,202
(Reversal of)/provision for impairment on trade receivables (Note 19)	(743)	6,534
Cost of inventories recognised as direct operating costs	1,778,441	1,723,560
(Written back of)/provision for inventories, net, included in cost of inventories		
recognised as direct operating costs (Note 18)	(711)	13,610
Depreciation of owned property, plant and equipment (Note 15 and Note (ii)		
below)	45,549	43,003
Depreciation of right-of-use assets (Note 16 and Note (ii) below)	42,447	42,774
Amortisation of intangible assets, less amortisation of pre-publication cost		
(Note 17)	_	659
Amortisation of pre-publication costs recognised as direct operating costs		
(Note 17)	116,145	129,601
Written off of pre-publication costs recognised as direct operating costs (Note 17)	4,208	13,117
Short-term leases expenses	2,536	3,705
(Gain)/loss on lease modification (Note 16 and Note 23)	(81)	43
Loss/(gain) on disposals of property, plant and equipment	346	(4,902)
Employee benefit expense, including directors' emoluments (Note 11 and Note (iii)		
below)	519,480	507,344

## Notes:

- (i) Auditor's remuneration for other non-audit services of HK\$148,000 was recognised during the year (2023: HK\$108,000).
- (ii) Depreciation of owned property, plant and equipment of HK\$40,278,000 (2023: HK\$37,548,000) and HK\$5,271,000 (2023: HK\$5,455,000) have been included in cost of inventories recognised as direct operating costs and administrative expenses respectively.
  - Depreciation of right-of-use assets of HK\$21,480,000 (2023: HK\$22,307,000) and HK\$20,967,000 (2023: HK\$20,467,000) have been included in cost of inventories recognised as direct operating costs and administrative expenses respectively.
- (iii) Employee benefit expense of HK\$278,398,000 (2023: HK\$262,955,000), HK\$118,808,000 (2023: HK\$122,905,000) and HK\$122,274,000 (2023: HK\$121,484,000) have been included in cost of inventories recognised as direct operating costs, selling and distribution costs and administrative expenses respectively.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT'S EMOLUMENTS 10.

#### (a) Directors' emoluments

The aggregate amounts of the emoluments paid or payable to the directors, including the chief executive are as

	Fee	Salaries and	Retirement benefit scheme contributions	Equity-settled share-based payment expenses	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
2024	111(\$ 000	Τ Π(ψ 000	Τπφ σσσ	- Τπφ σσσ	Τιτίψ σσσ
Executive directors					
Mr. Lau Chuk Kin	_	2,160	_	_	2,160
Mr. Chu Chun Wan	_	2,327	185	_	2,512
Ms, Lam Mei Lan	_	3,680	18	348	4,046
Non-executive director					<u> </u>
Mr. Guo Junsheng	150	_	_	_	150
Mr. Li Hoi, David	150	_	_	_	150
Independent non-executive directors					
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	270	-	_	110	380
Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen (retired on 17 May 2024)	100	-	-	_	100
Mr. Ho Tai Wai David	240	240	-	110	590
Mr. Ng Siu On (appointed on 1 February 2024)	220	-	_	_	220
	1,130	8,407	203	568	10,308
2023					
Executive directors					
Mr. Lau Chuk Kin	_	1,800	_	40	1,840
Mr. Chu Chun Wan	-	2,323	180	40	2,543
Ms. Lam Mei Lan	-	3,509	18	602	4,129
Non-executive director					
Mr. Guo Junsheng	150	_	_	40	190
Mr. Li Hoi, David	150	-	_	40	190
Independent non-executive directors					
Mr. Yeung Ka Sing (retired on 30 May 2023)	112	-	-	19	131
Prof. Lee Hau Leung	258	_	_	43	301
Dr. Ng Lai Man, Carmen	240	-	_	40	280
Mr. Ho Tai Wai David	240	240	_	4	484
	1,150	7,872	198	868	10,088

The executive directors' emoluments shown above were mainly for their services in connection with the management of the affairs of the Company and the Group. The non-executive directors' emoluments shown above were mainly for their services as directors of the Company or its subsidiaries. The independent non-executive directors' emoluments shown above were mainly for their services as directors of the Company or its subsidiaries.

During each of the two years ended 31 December 2024 and 2023, none of the directors waived or agreed to waive any remuneration and there were no emoluments paid by the Group to the directors as an inducement to join, or upon joining the Group, or as compensation for loss of office.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 10. DIRECTORS' REMUNERATION AND SENIOR MANAGEMENT'S EMOLUMENTS (Continued)

## (b) Five highest paid individuals

The five individuals whose emoluments were the highest in the Group for the year included one (2023: one) director whose emolument are reflected in the analysis presented above. Emoluments payable to the remaining four (2023: four) individuals during the year are as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Salaries, allowances and other benefits	12,419	12,659
Retirement benefit scheme contributions	765	531
Equity-settled share-based payment expenses	240	404
	13,424	13,594

Their emoluments fell within the following bands:

	Number of	individuals
	2024	2023
Emolument bands		
HK\$2,500,001 – HK\$3,000,000	3	2
HK\$3,000,001 – HK\$3,500,000	_	_
HK\$3,500,001 – HK\$4,000,000	_	1
HK\$4,000,001 - HK\$4,500,000	-	1
HK\$4,500,001 - HK\$5,000,000	_	_
HK\$5,000,001 - HK\$5,500,000	1	-
	4	4

During each of the two years ended 31 December 2024 and 2023, no emoluments were paid by the Group to any of the five highest paid individuals as an inducement to join or upon joining the Group or as compensation for loss of office.

Emoluments paid or payable to members of senior management were within the following bands:

	Number of individuals		
	2024	2023	
Emolument bands			
HK\$1,000,001 – HK\$1,500,000	5	2	
HK\$1,500,001 – HK\$2,000,000	4	7	
HK\$2,000,001 – HK\$2,500,000	_	1	
HK\$2,500,001 – HK\$3,000,000	2	1	



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 11. EMPLOYEE BENEFIT EXPENSE (INCLUDING DIRECTORS' EMOLUMENTS)

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Directors' fees	1,130	1,150
Wages, salaries and other benefits	566,477	549,159
Equity-settled share-based payments expenses	3,068	4,885
Retirement benefit scheme contributions	29,046	27,252
	599,721	582,446
Less: capitalised as pre-publication cost under intangible assets	(80,241)	(75,102)
	519,480	507,344

#### INCOME TAX EXPENSE 12.

For years ended 31 December 2024 and 2023, under the two-tiered profits tax rate regime, Hong Kong Profits Tax of the qualifying group entity with chargeable profits in Hong Kong is calculated at 8.25% on the first HK\$2 million of the estimated assessable profits and at 16.5% on the estimated assessable profits above HK\$2 million. Profits of group entities chargeable profits in Hong Kong not qualified for the two-tiered profits tax rates regime continue to be taxed at a flat rate of 16.5%.

The Group's subsidiaries in Australia, UK, USA and Singapore are subject to domestic tax rate of 30% (2023: 30%), 25% (2023: 25%), 26% (2023: 26%) and 17% (2023: 17%) respectively on the estimated assessable profits.

Taxation on other overseas profits has been calculated on the estimated assessable profits for the year at the rates of taxation prevailing in the countries in which the Group operates.

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Current tax – Hong Kong Profits Tax		
Tax for the year	20,271	23,806
Under/(over) provision in prior years	23	(1,069)
	20,294	22,737
Current tax – other overseas countries		
Tax for the year	45,809	39,525
Over provision in prior years	(3,070)	(1,107)
	42,739	38,418
Deferred tax (Note 25)		
Credited during the year	(1,443)	(726)
	61,590	60,429

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 12. INCOME TAX EXPENSE (Continued)

Reconciliation between income tax expense and accounting profit at applicable tax rates is as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Profit before income tax	315,182	301,151
Notional tax calculated at the rates applicable to the profits in the tax jurisdictions		
concerned	68,486	63,896
Tax effect of non-taxable income	(5,871)	(4,360)
Tax effect of non-deductible expenses	768	3,787
Tax effect of temporary differences not recognised	(3,631)	807
Tax effect of tax losses not recognised	397	1,956
Utilisation of tax loss previously not recognised	(402)	_
Others	4,890	(3,481)
Over provision in prior years	(3,047)	(2,176)
Income tax expense	61,590	60,429

## 13. DIVIDENDS AND DISTRIBUTION

(i) Dividends and distribution attributable to the previous financial year, approved and paid during the interim period, including the interim dividend paid:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Final dividend paid in respect of prior year of HK\$0.08 (2023: HK\$0.07)		
per share	61,600	53,900
Special dividend paid in respect of prior year of Nil (2023: HK\$0.03) per		
share	_	23,100
First interim dividend paid in respect of current year of HK\$0.03 (2023:		
HK\$0.03) per share	23,100	23,100
First special dividend paid in respect of current year of HK\$0.015 (2023:		
Nil) per share	11,550	_
Dividend in respect of shares held under share awards scheme	(2,493)	(3,846)
	93,757	96,254



For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 13. DIVIDENDS AND DISTRIBUTION (Continued)

(ii) Dividends declared after the end of the reporting period:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Second interim dividend declared of HK\$0.08 (2023: Nil) per share		
in lieu of final dividend (Note)	61,600	_
Second special dividend declared of HK\$0.02 (2023: Nil) per share		
(Note)	15,400	_
	77,000	_

## Note:

The amount of the second interim dividend and second special dividend declared for the year ended 31 December 2024, which will be payable in cash, has been calculated by reference to the 770,000,000 issued ordinary shares outstanding as at the date of this report. The second interim dividend and second special dividend are not reflected as dividend payable in the consolidated financial statements.

There are no income tax consequences related to the payment of dividends by the Company to its shareholders.

## 14. EARNINGS PER SHARE

The calculation of basic earnings per share is based on the profit attributable to owners of the Company of approximately HK\$214,406,000 (2023: HK\$185,248,000) and on the weighted average number of ordinary shares in issue less shares held under share award scheme that have not been vested unconditionally to the employees during the year of 750,088,248 (2023: 741,833,276).

For the year ended 31 December 2024, the calculation of diluted earnings per share is based on the profit attributable to owners of the Company of approximately HK\$214,406,000 (2023: HK\$185,248,000) and on the following data:

	2024	2023
	Number of shares	Number of shares
Weighted average number of ordinary shares for the purpose of basic		
earnings per share	750,088,248	741,833,276
Effect of dilutive potential ordinary shares:		
- Share awards scheme	8,471,432	10,090,305
	758,559,680	751,923,581

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 15. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT

	Construction in Progress	Land and buildings	Furniture and fixtures	Office equipment	Leasehold improvements	Computer equipment and systems	Motor vehicles	Machinery	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Year ended 31 December 2023									
Opening net book amount	6,362	12,942	2,396	1,876	16,798	3,100	2,082	179,086	224,642
Exchange differences	(381)	(6)	(8)	(348)	28	51	(22)	(2,619)	(3,305)
Additions	5,117	-	2,358	251	1,593	1,430	1,047	67,072	78,868
Disposals	-	-	-	-	-	(8)	(398)	(884)	(1,290)
Depreciation	-	(594)	(522)	(496)	(4,427)	(1,503)	(682)	(34,779)	(43,003)
Closing net book amount	11,098	12,342	4,224	1,283	13,992	3,070	2,027	207,876	255,912
At 31 December 2023									
Cost	15,431	26,971	10,386	8,975	84,362	20,816	5,933	538,912	711,786
Accumulated depreciation and impairment	(4,333)	(14,629)	(6,162)	(7,692)	(70,370)	(17,746)	(3,906)	(331,036)	(455,874)
Net book amount	11,098	12,342	4,224	1,283	13,992	3,070	2,027	207,876	255,912
Year ended 31 December 2024									
Opening net book amount	11,098	12,342	4,224	1,283	13,992	3,070	2,027	207,876	255,912
Exchange differences	261	(340)	64	(24)	(256)	(49)	(49)	(7,602)	(7,995)
Additions	-	1,442	732	220	3,355	840	890	29,080	36,559
Disposals	-	-	-	(40)	-	(5)	(124)	(954)	(1,123)
Reclassification	(11,359)	11,359	-	-	-	-	-	-	-
Depreciation	-	(636)	(680)	(414)	(3,703)	(1,483)	(626)	(38,007)	(45,549)
Closing net book amount	-	24,167	4,340	1,025	13,388	2,373	2,118	190,393	237,804
At 31 December 2024									
Cost	-	42,953	11,187	9,005	85,905	19,942	5,813	534,094	708,899
Accumulated depreciation and impairment	-	(18,786)	(6,847)	(7,980)	(72,517)	(17,569)	(3,695)	(343,701)	(471,095)
Net book amount	-	24,167	4,340	1,025	13,388	2,373	2,118	190,393	237,804

As at 31 December 2024 and 2023, the Group's land and buildings represented (1) freehold land and buildings of HK\$3,380,000 (2023: HK\$3,963,000), which are situated in Australia; and (2) leasehold buildings of HK\$20,787,000 (2023: HK\$8,379,000), which are situated in Malaysia.

As at 31 December 2023, the net book value of assets under construction includes an amount of HK\$11,098,000 relating to the Group's new printing factory, which was under construction situated in Malaysia during the year ended 31 December 2023. As at 31 December 2024, the property is completed and available for use and the cost of the factory has been reclassified to land and buildings. No interest or borrowing costs was capitalised during the year.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 15. PROPERTY, PLANT AND EQUIPMENT (Continued)

Management has performed an impairment assessment in accordance with its accounting policies which complies with HKAS 36 by reviewing the recoverable amount of all non-financial assets. Throughout the assessment, management noted Papercraft CGU Group had an impairment indicator of incurred loss for the year due to the increase in material cost and procurement cost in Malaysia for the year ended 2023. The Papercraft CGU Group comprises two operating entities, being COS and Papercraft, which are principally engaged in providing printing services in the Group. Papercraft CGU is engaged in printing of periodical books, paper based stationery products in Malaysia whilst COS CGU is engaged in sales of periodicals, books and magazines. The key assumptions used for recoverable amounts are disclosed in Note 17.

As at 31 December 2024, no carrying amount of leasehold improvements, furniture and fixtures and machinery (2023: HK\$10,239,000) has been pledged as security for the Group's certain bank borrowings (Note 22).

#### 16. **RIGHT-OF-USE ASSETS**

	Leasehold land	Leased properties	Plant and equipment	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 1 January 2023	4,546	91,093	7,577	103,216
Additions	_	_	1,720	1,720
Depreciation	(144)	(39,243)	(3,387)	(42,774)
Lease modification	_	82,338	(2,451)	79,887
Exchange differences	(141)	538	55	452
At 31 December 2023 and at 1 January 2024	4,261	134,726	3,514	142,501
Additions	_	6,083	1,180	7,263
Depreciation	(146)	(41,057)	(1,244)	(42,447)
Lease modification	_	17,070	(230)	16,840
Exchange differences	80	(2,997)	(160)	(3,077)
At 31 December 2024	4,195	113,825	3,060	121,080

As at 31 December 2024, the Group's leasehold land are situated in Malaysia with lease term expiring in 2054 – 2055.

As at 31 December 2024 and 2023, the Group leased a number of properties and production equipment for its operations. The leases run for an initial period which ranged from one to ten years (2023: one to ten years) for leased properties and ranged from two to five years (2023: two to five years) for leased plant and equipment. Lease terms are negotiated on an individual basis. In determining the lease term and assessing the length of the non-cancellable period, the Group applies the definition of a contract and determines the period for which the contract is enforceable. There is no extension or termination options and residual value guarantees for these leases. There is no variable lease payments included in lease liabilities.

As at 31 December 2024, the Group assessed the right-of-use assets do not suffer any impairment.

As at 31 December 2024, no leased properties (2023: HK\$39,497,000) have been pledged as security for the Group's certain bank borrowings (Note 22).

# NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### **INTANGIBLE ASSETS** 17.

		Customer	Pre- publication		0-6	Customer	
	Goodwill	relationship	costs	Backlists	Software	contract	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 1 January 2023							
Cost	341,509	9,700	266,542	4	203	2,048	620,006
Amortisation and impairment	(19,775)	(9,700)	(66,955)	_	(203)	(1,393)	(98,026)
Net carrying amount	321,734	_	199,587	4	-	655	521,980
Year ended 31 December 2023							
Opening net carrying amount	321,734	-	199,587	4	-	655	521,980
Additions	-	-	134,401	_	-	-	134,401
Written off	_	_	(13,117)	-	_	-	(13,117)
Amortisation	_	_	(129,601)	(4)	_	(655)	(130,260)
Exchange differences	(403)	_	3,933	_	_	_	3,530
Closing net carrying amount	321,331	_	195,203	_	_	_	516,534
At 31 December 2023 and		'					
1 January 2024							
Cost	341,106	9,700	414,028	4	203	2,048	767,089
Amortisation and impairment	(19,775)	(9,700)	(218,825)	(4)	(203)	(2,048)	(250,555)
Net carrying amount	321,331	_	195,203	_	_	_	516,534
Year ended 31 December 2024	,	'					
Opening net carrying amount	321,331	_	195,203	_	_	_	516,534
Additions	_	_	137,802	_	_	_	137,802
Written off	_	_	(4,208)	_	_	_	(4,208)
Amortisation	_	_	(116,145)	_	_	_	(116,145)
Exchange differences	(6,894)	_	(1,556)	_	_	_	(8,450)
Closing net carrying amount	314,437	_	211,096	_	_	_	525,533
At 31 December 2024		1		1			
Cost	334,212	9,700	538,674	4	203	2,048	884,841
Amortisation and impairment	(19,775)	(9,700)	(327,578)	(4)	(203)	(2,048)	(359,308)
Net carrying amount	314,437	_	211,096	_	_	_	525,533



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 17. **INTANGIBLE ASSETS (Continued)**

Goodwill is allocated to the Group's CGUs, or group of CGUs, based on how the goodwill is monitored for internal management purposes. Summary of goodwill which arose from acquisitions of subsidiaries and business is presented below:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Asia Pacific Offset Limited ("APOL")	56,132	56,132
Griffin Press Printing Pty Ltd. ("Griffin")#	11,270	12,303
OPUS Group Pty. Ltd. ("OPUS")	81,196	88,639
Regent Publishing Services Limited ("Regent")	27,741	27,741
The Quarto Group, Inc. ("Quarto") ^	138,098	136,516
Papercraft Sdn. Bhd. ("Papercraft")*	-	_
	314,437	321,331

- Griffin was acquired in 2022 with the main purpose of expanding the book printing business and market share in Australia, as the Group is optimistic with the development of printing industry. Accordingly, the goodwill which arose from the acquisition of book printing business had been allocated, from the acquisition date, to the CGU.
- Quarto was acquired in 2022 with the main purpose of strengthening the supply chain capability by gaining visibility of the end-to-end supply chain of the book industry and tighter integration of planning, procurement, production and logistics functions across the publishing and print manufacturing segments. Accordingly, the goodwill which arose from the acquisition of Quarto had been allocated, from the acquisition date, to the CGU.
- Papercraft was acquired in 2020 with the main purpose as an extension to the production facilities for Papercraft Pte. Ltd. (formerly known as C.O.S. Printers Pte. Ltd.) ("COS"), a subsidiary incorporated in Singapore and provide the printing services to the Group. Accordingly, the goodwill which arose from the acquisition of Papercraft had been allocated, from the acquisition date, to the group of CGUs represented by COS and Papercraft (the "Papercraft CGU Group") as this group of CGUs represents the lowest level within the Group at which the goodwill is being monitored for internal management purposes.

The recoverable amounts for the CGUs or group of CGUs were determined based on value-in-use calculations using discounted cash flow technique. These calculations use cash flow projections based on financial budgets approved by management covering a 5-year period, which were mainly based on the actual results of these CGUs or group of CGUs for the current year. Cash flows beyond the 5-year period are extrapolated using the estimated growth rates as stated below. The growth rate does not exceed the long-term average growth rate for the printing business in which the CGUs or group of CGUs operates. The discount rates used for value-in-use calculations are pre-tax and reflect specific risks relating to the relevant CGUs or group of CGUs.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 17. INTANGIBLE ASSETS (Continued)

The key assumptions used for recoverable amounts are as follows:

	Grow	Growth rate		nt rate
	2024	2023	2024	2023
APOL	0%	0%	14%	12%
Griffin	0%	0%	15%	14%
OPUS	0%	0%	11%	13%
Papercraft CGU Group	0%	0%	12%	12%
Quarto	0%	0%	16%	15%
Regent	0%	0%	15%	14%

Apart from the considerations described above in determining the recoverable amounts of the CGUs or group of CGUs, management is not aware of any other probable changes that would necessitate changes in the key assumptions.

As at 31 December 2024, management determines that the CGUs or group of CGUs containing goodwill do not suffer any impairment.

During the year, the Group spent HK\$137,802,000 (2023: HK\$134,401,000) on development of book titles prior to their publication. No borrowing costs have been capitalised in current year.

As at 31 December 2024, the Group reviewed the carrying amount of the pre-publication cost to determine whether there is any indication of impairment. If any such indication exists, the asset's recoverable amount is estimated. The recoverable amount is the higher of fair value, reflecting market conditions less costs of disposal, and value in use based on an internal discounted cash flow valuation.

As at 31 December 2024, the Group assessed the probability of expected future economic benefits from unpublished titles and written off those unpublished titles when no future economic benefits are expected from its use or disposal. Pre-publication costs with carry amount HK\$4,208,000 (2023: HK\$13,117,000) has been written off and recognised in direct operating costs after the assessment.

Customer contract arose from the acquisition of Quarto in 2022. In accordance with HKFRS 3 Business Combination, the Group recognised Quarto's assets and liabilities which included intangible assets at the acquisition date. The fair value of customer contract of HK\$2,048,000 on the acquisition date was determined based on a valuation performed by an independent professional valuer, BMI Appraisals Limited. The valuation was determined based on the multi-period excess earnings method of income approach. The balance was fully amortised in 2023.

As at 31 December 2024, no pre-publication costs, backlist and software (2023: HK\$194,589,000) has been pledged as security for the Group's certain bank facilities (Note 22).



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 18. **INVENTORIES**

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Raw materials	212,732	258,801
Work-in-progress	58,992	53,292
Finished goods	156,061	157,794
Less: provision for obsolescence	(37,147)	(39,377)
	390,638	430,510

During the year, the Group wrote back provision for inventories of HK\$6,226,000 (2023: HK\$2,562,000) made in prior years as the related inventories were sold above their net written down value during the year. The Group also made provision for inventories of HK\$5,515,000 (2023: HK\$16,156,000) during the year for its slow moving inventories. These amounts are included in "direct operating costs" in profit or loss.

As at 31 December 2024, no inventories (2023: HK\$132,653,000) has been pledged as security for the Group certain bank borrowings (Note 22).

#### TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES AND DEPOSITS 19.

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Trade receivables	651,743	637,750
Less: Provision for impairment of trade receivables	(22,590)	(30,752)
Trade receivables, net	629,153	606,998
Prepayment and other receivables	113,716	83,493
Deposits	17,258	12,377
	760,127	702,868

Movements in provision for impairment losses of trade receivables are as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Balance at the beginning of the year	30,752	45,107
Amount written off during the year	(6,678)	(17,345)
Impairment losses (reversed)/recognised during the year (Note 9)	(743)	6,534
Impairment losses recovered during the year (Note 7)	(294)	(4,041)
Exchange difference	(447)	497
Balance at the end of the year	22,590	30,752

The Group recognised provision for impairment of trade receivables based on the accounting policy in Note 2.7.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 19. TRADE AND OTHER RECEIVABLES AND DEPOSITS (Continued)

Ageing analysis of gross carrying amounts of trade receivables as at 31 December 2024, based on the invoice date, is as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
0 – 30 days	226,997	222,120
31 – 60 days	177,857	185,209
61 – 90 days	88,746	102,405
91 – 120 days	71,627	63,056
121 – 150 days	28,998	23,433
Over 150 days	57,518	41,527
Total trade receivables	651,743	637,750

In general, the Group allows a credit period from 30 to 150 days (2023: 30 to 150 days) to its customers.

The directors consider that the fair values of trade receivables are not materially different from their carrying amounts because these amounts have short maturity periods on their inception.

As mentioned in Note 2.7(ii), the Group applied the simplified approach to provide the expected credit losses prescribed by HKFRS 9. Reversal of impairment losses of HK\$743,000 (2023: provision of HK\$6,534,000) was made against the gross amounts of trade receivables during the year. Further details on the Group's credit policy and credit risk arising from trade receivables are set out in Note 36(a).

As at 31 December 2024 and 2023, the Group did not hold any collateral as security or other credit enhancements over the impaired trade receivables.

As at 31 December 2024, there are deposits for acquisition of property, plant and equipment of HK\$13,878,000 (2023: HK\$15,925,000).

As at 31 December 2024, no trade and other receivables (2023: HK\$311,216,000) has been pledged as security for the Group certain bank borrowings (Note 22).



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### PLEDGED DEPOSITS/CASH AND CASH EQUIVALENTS 20.

As at 31 December 2024, no cash and cash equivalents (2023: HK\$157,476,000) has been pledged as security for the Group's certain bank borrowings (Note 22), and deposits of HK\$209,000 (2023: HK\$141,000) has been pledged as securities for the banking guarantee facilities of a subsidiary.

Cash at banks earned interest at floating rates based on the daily bank deposits rates during the year.

As at 31 December 2024, included in cash and cash equivalents of the Group was HK\$8,739,000 (2023: HK\$9,588,000) of bank balances denominated in Renminbi ("RMB") placed with the banks in the PRC. RMB is not a freely convertible currency. Under the PRC's Foreign Exchange Control Regulations and Administration of Settlement and Sales and Payment of Foreign Exchange Regulations, the Group is permitted to exchange RMB for foreign currencies through the banks that are authorised to conduct foreign exchange business.

#### TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES 21.

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Trade payables	150,403	177,380
Other payables and accruals	304,852	309,540
	455,255	486,920

As at 31 December 2024, ageing analysis of trade payables based on invoice date is as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
0 – 30 days	91,177	99,118
31 – 60 days	27,941	39,999
61 – 90 days	14,621	16,475
91 – 120 days	12,336	16,085
Over 120 days	4,328	5,703
	150,403	177,380

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 21. TRADE AND OTHER PAYABLES (Continued)

Credit terms granted by the suppliers are generally 0 to 90 days (2023: 0 to 90 days). All amounts are short term and hence the carrying values of trade and other payables are considered to be a reasonable approximation to their fair values.

Breakdown of other payables and accruals:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Staff costs and commission payables	30,708	42,344
Volume rebate payables	48,908	39,587
Severance payment provision	52,579	43,989
Contract liabilities (Note (i))	37,571	49,596
Accrued charges	5,630	18,316
Royalty payables	33,203	34,785
Sales return provision	41,834	29,290
Others	54,419	51,633
	304,852	309,540

### Note:

(i) All contract liabilities at year ends arose from sales of goods. The Group may take a certain deposit on acceptance of the order, with the remainder of the consideration payable at the delivery of the finished goods. The deposits remain as contract liabilities until such time as the goods are delivered. No element of financing is deemed present as the sales are made with a credit term which is consistent with market practice.

Movements in contract liabilities:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 1 January	49,596	45,454
Amount recognised as revenue during the year	(115,088)	(154,064)
Amount received in advance from customers during the year	103,352	157,327
Exchange difference	(289)	879
At 31 December	37,571	49,596

The Group expected the balance will recognise as revenue within one year.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 22. BANK BORROWINGS

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Current portion		
– Bank loans due for repayment within one year or contain a repayment on		
demand clause	163,878	330,029

As at 31 December 2024, bank borrowings of approximately HK\$163,878,000 (2023: HK\$\$330,029,000) are supported by the corporate guarantees by the Company and interest bearing at floating rates.

The ranges of interest rates (which are also equal to contracted interest rates) on the Group's borrowings are as follows:

	2024	2023
	HIBOR+1.8%	
Variable-rate borrowings	SOFR+ margin (2.1%)	HIBOR+1.8 to 2.0%

No interest was capitalised for the years ended 31 December 2024 and 2023.

Assuming that the banks do not exercise the clause for repayment on demand and based on the repayment dates as scheduled in the loan agreements, the Group's bank borrowings are due for repayments, as at each of the reporting dates, as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Within one year	126,211	185,576
In the second year	37,667	106,786
In the third to fifth year	-	37,667
Wholly repayable within five years	163,878	330,029

Effective interest rates of bank borrowings range from 5.51% to 7.42% (2023: from 4.02% to 7.38%) per annum for the year.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 22. BANK BORROWINGS (Continued)

The carrying amounts of the Group's bank borrowings which are denominated in the following currencies are as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
HK\$	144,453	330,029
US\$	19,425	-
	163,878	330,029

## 23. LEASES

## The Group as a lessee

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Balance as at 1 January	155,713	113,479
Additions	7,263	1,720
Lease modifications	16,759	79,397
Interest expense	6,736	7,042
Lease payments	(47,338)	(46,635)
Exchange adjustments	(3,592)	710
Balance as at 31 December	135,541	155,713
Represented by:		
Current liabilities	31,292	36,179
Non-current liabilities	104,249	119,534
	135,541	155,713

Future lease payments are due as follows:

	Minimum lease payments	Interest	Present value
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
As at 31 December 2024			
Due within one year	36,294	5,002	31,292
Due in the second to fifth years	94,296	10,920	83,376
Due over fifth year	21,569	696	20,873
	152,159	16,618	135,541
As at 31 December 2023			
Due within one year	42,484	6,305	36,179
Due in the second to fifth years	90,062	14,347	75,715
Due over fifth year	47,390	3,571	43,819
	179,936	24,223	155,713



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 23. LEASES (Continued)

## The Group as a lessor

During year ended 31 December 2023, the Group has sub-leased out its offices to a number of tenants for the same lease terms as the head lease and therefore the Group classified these lease as finance leases.

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Balance as at 1 January	-	1,698
Lease modification	-	(533)
Interest income	-	(25)
Lease receipts	-	(1,140)
Balance as at 31 December	-	_
Represented by:		
Current	-	_
Non-current	-	_
	_	_
Total cash inflow for sub-leases	-	1,165

As at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023, there are no future lease receipts are due.

#### 24. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS

#### Recurring fair value measurements (a)

	2024 Level 2	2023 Level 2
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss:		
Forward foreign exchange contracts (Note i)	_	238
Net fair values	_	238

## Note:

(i) These relate to the forward foreign exchange contracts which are considered by management as part of economic hedging arrangements but have not been formally designated as hedges in accordance with HKFRS 9. Foreign exchange contracts were stated at fair value.

#### (b) Fair values of financial instruments carried at other than fair value

Trade and other receivables, trade and other payables, cash and cash equivalents, bank borrowings and lease liabilities are carried at amortised cost which are not materially different from their fair values as at 31 December 2024 and 31 December 2023.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 24. FINANCIAL ASSETS AT FAIR VALUE THROUGH PROFIT OR LOSS (Continued)

## (c) Measurement of fair values

The fair value of forward foreign exchange contracts is measured using the applicable forward exchange rates and market prices respectively at the reporting date.

## DEFERRED TAX ASSETS/LIABILITIES

Deferred taxation is calculated on temporary differences under liability method using the rates of taxation prevailing in the countries in which the Group operates.

Details of deferred tax assets/(liabilities) recognised and movement during the current and prior years are as follows:

	Accelerated tax				from acq	e arising uisition of idiary		ment of ceivables	Write-o	down of tories		ons and and others	PRC di withhol	vidend ding tax	Intangib	le Assets	To	ıtal
	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023		
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000		
At 1 January	(9,744)	(5,452)	(184)	(3,529)	3,044	2,626	6,549	4,552	36,589	37,569	(3,625)	(3,400)	(31,417)	(31,161)	1,212	1,205		
(Charged)/credited to profit or loss																		
for the current year (Note 12)	1,202	(4,472)	92	2,229	(1,042)	423	(429)	1,984	3,439	(504)	(956)	(286)	(863)	1,352	1,443	726		
Exchange differences	227	180	-	1,116	(10)	(5)	(43)	13	(931)	(476)	99	61	376	(1,608)	(282)	(719)		
At 31 December	(8,315)	(9,744)	(92)	(184)	1,992	3,044	6,077	6,549	39,097	36,589	(4,482)	(3,625)	(31,904)	(31,417)	2,373	1,212		

For the purpose of presentation in statement of financial position, certain deferred tax assets and liabilities have been offset. The following is the analysis of the deferred tax balances for financial reporting purposes:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Deferred tax assets	40,653	44,714
Deferred tax liabilities	(38,280)	(43,502)
	2,373	1,212

Pursuant to the PRC Corporate Income Tax Law, 10% withholding tax is levied on dividends declared to foreign investment enterprises established in the PRC effective from 1 January 2008. A lower withholding tax rate may be applied if there is a tax treaty between the PRC and the jurisdiction of the foreign investors. The applicable rate to the Group is 5%. The Group is liable to withholding taxes on dividends distributed by the subsidiary established in the PRC in respect of earnings generated from 1 January 2008. As at 31 December 2024 and 2023, deferred tax liabilities HK\$4,482,000 and HK\$3,625,000 have been recognised in respect of the tax that would be payable on the distribution of the retained profits of the Group's subsidiary established in the PRC.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 25. DEFERRED TAX ASSETS/LIABILITIES (Continued)

At the reporting date, deferred tax asset has not been recognised for the follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Unutilised tax losses	55,139	55,208

As at 31 December 2024 and 2023, deferred tax asset in respect of unused tax losses amounting to HK\$13,737,000 and HK\$13,742,000 in aggregate has not been recognised in the consolidated financial statements due to the unpredictability of future profit streams against which the tax losses can be utilised. All tax losses had no expiry dates under the current tax legislation. There were no other significant temporary differences not recognised as deferred tax assets as at 31 December 2024 and 2023.

#### 26. **PROVISIONS**

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Current portion:		
Employee benefit liabilities for annual leave and time in lieu	10,460	13,033
Employee benefit liabilities for long service leave (Note (i))	14,902	15,163
Leasehold dilapidations (Note (ii))	2,273	1,065
Others	145	145
Total current portion	27,780	29,406
Non-current portion:		
Employee benefit liabilities for long service leave (Note (i))	1,426	1,809
Leasehold dilapidations (Note (ii))	_	1,360
Long service payment ("LSP") liabilities (Note (iii))	391	318
Total non-current portion	1,817	3,487
	29,597	32,893

## Notes:

- Long service leave in Australia covers all unconditional entitlements where employees have completed the required period of (i) service and also where employees are entitled to pro-rata payments in certain circumstances. These are classified as current liabilities in cases where the Group does not have an unconditional right to defer settlement. For employees who have not completed the required period of service, their entitlements of long service leave is classified as non-current liabilities.
- Leasehold dilapidations relate to the estimated cost of re-instalment of the leasehold properties to its original state at the end of the (ii) lease in accordance with the lease terms. The main uncertainty relates to estimating the cost that will be incurred at the end of the lease. The amounts were classified as current or non-current liabilities when the relevant leases will be expired within one year or over one year from the reporting date respectively.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 26. PROVISIONS (Continued)

Notes: (Continued)

- (iii) Under Employment Ordinance, Cap.57, an employee who has been employed under a continuous contract for not less than 5 years of service is eligible for LSP under the following circumstances:
  - The employee resigns at age of 65 or above;
  - The employee dies during employment;
  - The employee resigns on ground of ill health;
  - The fixed term employment contract expires without being renewed;
  - The employee is dismissed which is not because of redundancy or serious misconduct.

The LSP benefit is determined with reference to the employee's last full month's salary (capped at HK\$22,500) and number of years of service. The LSP benefit is capped at HK\$390,000 for each eligible employee. The accrued benefits derived from the Group's mandatory contributions under the mandatory provident fund ('MPF') scheme in respect of that employee can be used to offset the LSP benefit.

Under the Mandatory Provident Fund Schemes Ordinance, Cap. 485, the Group, as an employer, is required to make mandatory MPF contribution at 5% of the employee's monthly salary (capped at HK\$1,500). The Group makes the contribution to separate trustees. MPF scheme has attributes of a defined contribution plan.

In June 2022, Employment and Retirement Schemes Legislation (Offsetting Arrangement) (Amendment) Ordinance 2022 ('the Amendment Ordinance') was enacted. The Amendment Ordinance abolishes the use of the accrued benefits derived from employers' mandatory MPF contributions to offset LSP ('the Abolition'). Subsequently, the Government of HKSAR announced that the Abolition will take effect on 1 May 2025 ('the Transition Date').

The following key changes will take effect since the Transition Date:

- Accrued benefits derived from employers' mandatory MPF contributions cannot be used to offset the LSP in respect of the
  employment period after the Transition Date.
- The pre-transition LSP is calculated using the last month's salary immediately preceding the Transition Date, instead of
  using the last month's salary of employment termination date.

The group has determined that the Amendment Ordinance primarily impacts the group's LSP liability with respect to Hong Kong employees that do not participate in the group's Occupational Retirement Schemes Ordinance plans.

On the date the Government gazetted the amendment, the Group assessed that abolishing the offsetting mechanism does not have a material impact on the disclosure of the financial statements in both qualitative and quantitative aspects. In July 2023, HKICPA published accounting implications of the abolition of the MPF-LSP offsetting mechanism in Hong Kong and provided two acceptable approaches to account for the offsetting mechanism. The Group has accounted for the offsetting mechanism and its abolition to accurately disclose and take into account the impact of the Amendment Ordinance.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 26. PROVISIONS (Continued)

The present value of unfunded obligations and its movements are as follows:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 1 January	318	-
Expenses recognised in profit or loss during the year:		
Current service cost	20	307
Remeasurement of long service payment liabilities	38	_
Interest cost	15	11
At 31 December	391	318

The weighted average duration of the defined benefit obligation is 19 years (2023: 21 years).

The above expenses are recognised in the following line items in the consolidated statement of profit or loss:

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Selling & distribution costs	12	233
Administrative expenses	8	74
	20	307

Significant actuarial assumptions (expressed as weighted averages) are as follows:

	2024	2023
Discount rate	3.88%	3.69%
Future salary increases	3.05%	3%
Expected investment return on offsetable MPF accrued benefits	3.7%	2.22%

#### 27. SHARE CAPITAL

	2024	4	202	3
	Number of shares	Amount	Number of shares	Amount
		HK\$'000		HK\$'000
Ordinary shares of HK\$0.01 each				
At 1 January 2023, 31 December 2023, 1 January 2024 and				
31 December 2024	1,500,000,000	15,000	1,500,000,000	15,000
Issued and fully paid:				
At 1 January 2023, 31 December 2023, 1 January 2024 and				
31 December 2024	770,000,000	7,700	770,000,000	7,700

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 28. SHARE-BASED EMPLOYEE COMPENSATION

## Share option scheme of the Company

A share option scheme (the "Share Option Scheme") was adopted by the Group, pursuant to its resolution passed on 22 April 2013 and effective for a period of ten years commencing from the adoption date. The purpose of the Share Option Scheme is to reward participants who have contributed to the Group and to encourage participants to work towards enhancing the value of the Group and its shares for the benefit of the Company and its shareholders as a whole. The directors may, at its discretion, offer to directors, employees of any member of the Group, any advisors and service providers of any member of the Group, options to subscribe for the shares in the Company at a price not less than the highest of: (i) the closing price of the shares of the Company on the SEHK on the date of offer of the option; (ii) the average of the closing prices of the shares on the SEHK for the five trading days immediately preceding the date of the grant of the options; and (iii) the nominal value of a share. A nominal consideration of HK\$1 is payable on acceptance of the grant of an option irrespective of numbers of share options granted. The options vest on the condition that the grantee is a director or employee of any member of the Group or any advisor and service provider of any member of the Group from the date of options granted to the commencement date of the exercisable period of the options.

The options are exercisable at any time during the period to be determined and notified by the directors to the grantee at the time of making an offer in respect of any particular option which shall not expire later than 10 years from the date of grant.

The share-based employee compensation is to be settled by the issue of the ordinary shares of the Company. The Group has no legal or constructive obligation to repurchase or settle the options other than in the ordinary shares of the Company. The Share Option Scheme was expired on 21 April 2023. In 2023, there was no share option issued under the Share Option Scheme and as at 31 December 2024, there was no outstanding share options issued under the scheme (2023: Nil).

## Share award scheme of the Company

A share award scheme (the "Share Award Scheme") was adopted by the Company on 30 December 2013. The purpose of the Share Award Scheme is to recognise and motivate the contribution of participants and to incentivise them to further the operation and development of the Group and to attract suitable personnel for the Group. A trust has been set up and fully funded by the Company for the purpose of purchasing, administrating and holding the Company's shares for the Share Award Scheme. Total number of shares which may be granted to the selected participants under the Share Award Scheme shall not exceed 10% of the total issued share capital (i.e. 77,000,000 shares) of the Company as at the adoption date. The maximum number of shares which may be awarded to a selected participant under the scheme shall not exceed 1% of the issued share capital (i.e. 7,700,000 shares) of the Company as at the adoption date. The Share Award Scheme shall be valid and effective for a term of ten years commencing from the adoption date and was expired on 30 December 2023.

During the year ended 31 December 2024, equity-settled share-based payment expenses of HK\$3,068,000 (2023: HK\$4,885,000) were recognised in profit or loss.

All the shares granted under the Share Award Scheme for the year ended 31 December 2023 represented existing shares purchased by the trustee on the market.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 28. SHARE-BASED EMPLOYEE COMPENSATION (Continued)

## Share award scheme of the Company (Continued)

## Eligible participants

The eligible participants of the Share Award Scheme are employees (including any executive and non-executive director of any member of the Group) and agents (the person who render his service exclusively for any Group Company in relation to sale of products or service of the Group).

## Total number of shares available for grant

At 1 January 2023, the number of shares available for grant was 37,128,000, representing approximately 4.8% of the Company's shares in issue at that date. The Share Award Scheme was expired on 30 December 2023.

## Exercisable period under the Share Award Scheme

No exercise period for awarded shares was set.

## Vesting period

The vesting period of the share awards shall be determined by the Board at the time of grant of such share awards.

## Acceptance price

No consideration is payable on application or acceptance of an award under the Share Award Scheme.

## Basic of determining the purchase price of shares awarded

The purchase price of each awarded share shall be determined by the Board at the time of grant of the share awards under the Share Awards Scheme.

## Remaining life of the Share Award Scheme

The Share Award Scheme was expired on 30 December 2023.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 28. SHARE-BASED EMPLOYEE COMPENSATION (Continued)

## Share award scheme of the Company (Continued)

Details of the share awards granted are as follows:

For the year ended 31 December 2024

Category/Name	Date of approval by Board	Date of award	Number of awarded shares	Fair value per share at date of grant	Vesting period	Outstanding as at 1 January 2024	Lapsed during the year	Vested during the year	Outstanding as at 31 December 2024	Closing price per share before date of grant
				HK\$						HK\$
Directors										
Lam Mei Lan	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	2,560,000	0.68	60 months	2,560,000	-	-	2,560,000	0.70
Lee Hau Leung	20.12.2023	20.12.2023	200,000	1.10	24 months	200,000	-	-	200,000	1.10
Ho Tai Wai David	20.12.2023	20.12.2023	200,000	1.10	24 months	200,000	_	-	200,000	1.10
					Sub-total	2,960,000	-	-	2,960,000	
Five Highest Paid Individua	al 2024 (excluding Dire	ctors)								
	30.09.2020	30.09.2020	1,876,000	0.65	61 months	1,876,000	-	-	1,876,000	0.65
					Sub-total	1,876,000	_	-	1,876,000	
Other employees	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	500,000	0.69	41 months	500,000	_	(500,000)	-	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	56,000	0.69	52 months	56,000	_	-	56,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	500,000	0.69	53 months	500,000	_	-	500,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	10,624,000	0.69	60 months	10,008,000	(768,000)	-	9,240,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	1,000,000	0.69	65 months	1,000,000	_	-	1,000,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	116,000	0.69	76 months	116,000	_	-	116,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	1,000,000	0.69	77 months	1,000,000	_	-	1,000,000	0.69
	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	428,000	0.68	43 months	428,000	_	(428,000)	_	0.70
	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	860,000	0.68	67 months	860,000	_	_	860,000	0.70
	01.09.2022	01.09.2022	228,000	0.93	24 months	228,000	-	(228,000)	-	0.94
	01.09.2022	01.09.2022	1,400,000	0.93	38 months	1,400,000	-	-	1,400,000	0.94
					Sub-total	16,096,000	(768,000)	(1,156,000)	14,172,000	
Total						20,932,000	(768,000)	(1,156,000)	19,008,000	

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 28. SHARE-BASED EMPLOYEE COMPENSATION (Continued)

## Share award scheme of the Company (Continued)

Details of the share awards granted are as follows:

For the year ended 31 December 2023

Category/Name	Date of approval by Board	Date of award	Number of awarded shares	Fair value per share at date of grant	Vesting period	Outstanding as at 1 January 2023	Granted/ (lapsed) during the year	Vested during the syear	Outstanding as at 31 December 2023	Closing price per share before date of grant
				HK\$						HK\$
Directors										
Lau Chuk Kin	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	200,000	0.68	36 months	200,000	-	(200,000)	-	0.70
Lam Mei Lan	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	1,280,000	0.68	36 months	1,280,000	-	(1,280,000)	-	0.70
Lam Mei Lan	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	2,560,000	0.68	60 months	2,560,000	-	-	2,560,000	0.70
Chu Chun Wan	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	200,000	0.68	36 months	200,000	-	(200,000)	-	0.70
Li Hoi David	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	200,000	0.68	36 months	200,000	-	(200,000)	-	0.70
Guo Junsheng	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	200,000	0.68	36 months	200,000	-	(200,000)	-	0.70
Yeung Ka Sing	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	200,000	0.68	36 months	200,000	-	(200,000)	-	0.70
Lee Hau Leung	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	200,000	0.68	36 months	200,000	-	(200,000)	-	0.70
Lee Hau Leung	20.12.2023	20.12.2023	200,000	1.10	24 months	_	200,000	-	200,000	1.10
Ng Lai Man Carmen	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	200,000	0.68	36 months	200,000	-	(200,000)	-	0.70
Ho Tai Wai David	20.12.2023	20.12.2023	200,000	1.10	24 months	-	200,000	-	200,000	1.10
					Sub-total	5,240,000	400,000	(2,680,000)	2,960,000	
Five Highest Paid Individu	ual 2023 (excluding I	Directors)								
	30.09.2020	30.09.2020	936,000	0.65	37 months	936,000	-	(936,000)	-	0.65
	30.09.2020	30.09.2020	1,876,000	0.65	61 months	1,876,000	-	-	1,876,000	0.65
					Sub-total	2,812,000	-	(936,000)	1,876,000	

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 28. SHARE-BASED EMPLOYEE COMPENSATION (Continued)

Share award scheme of the Company (Continued)

Category/Name	Date of approval by Board	Date of award	Number of awarded shares		Vesting period	Outstanding as at 1 January 2023	Granted/ (lapsed) during the year	Vested during the year	Outstanding as at 31 December 2023	Closing price per share before date of grant
				HK\$						HK\$
Other employees										
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	4,984,000	0.69	36 months	4,876,000	-	(4,876,000)	-	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	500,000	0.69	41 months	500,000	-	-	500,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	56,000	0.69	52 months	56,000	-	-	56,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	500,000	0.69	53 months	500,000	-	-	500,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	10,624,000	0.69	60 months	10,008,000	-	-	10,008,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	1,000,000	0.69	65 months	1,000,000	-	-	1,000,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	116,000	0.69	76 months	116,000	-	-	116,000	0.69
	30.09.2020	30.10.2020	1,000,000	0.69	77 months	1,000,000	-	-	1,000,000	0.69
	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	400,000	0.68	36 months	400,000	-	(400,000)	-	0.70
	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	428,000	0.68	43 months	428,000	-	-	428,000	0.70
	16.11.2020	16.11.2020	860,000	0.68	67 months	860,000	-	-	860,000	0.70
	01.09.2022	01.09.2022	88,000	0.93	16 months	88,000	-	(88,000)	-	0.94
	01.09.2022	01.09.2022	228,000	0.93	24 months	228,000	_	-	228,000	0.94
	01.09.2022	01.09.2022	1,400,000	0.93	38 months	1,400,000	_	-	1,400,000	0.94
					Sub-total	21,460,000	-	(5,364,000)	16,096,000	
Total						29,512,000	400,000	(8,980,000)	20,932,000	

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 29. RESERVES

## Group

Movements in the reserves of the Group during the year are set out in the consolidated statement of changes in equity on page 041 to 042. Nature and purpose of the reserves is as follows:

## (a) Share premium

The application of the share premium account is governed by Section 40 of Bermuda Companies Act 1981 (as amended).

## (b) Exchange reserve

Exchange differences arising from the translation of the net assets of the Group's foreign operations from their functional currencies to the Group's presentation currency (i.e. Hong Kong Dollars) are recognised directly in other comprehensive income and accumulated in the exchange reserve. The reserve is dealt with in accordance with the accounting policy of foreign currencies.

## (c) Merger reserve

This represented the difference between the par value of the shares of the Company issued in exchange for the entire share capital of 1010 Group Limited pursuant to the group reorganisation on 20 June 2011.

## (d) Contributed surplus

The contributed surplus represents the difference between the costs of investment in subsidiaries acquired pursuant to the Group's reorganisation prior to the listing of the Company's shares and the nominal value of the Company's shares issued in exchange thereof.

The Company's reserves available for distribution comprise its contributed surplus and retained earnings.

Under the Companies Act 1981 of Bermuda (as amended), the contributed surplus account of the Company is available for distribution. However, the Company cannot declare or pay a dividend, or make a distribution out of contributed surplus, if:

- (i) it is, or would after the payment be, unable to pay its liabilities as they become due; or
- (ii) the realisable value of its assets would thereby be less than the aggregate of its liabilities and its issued share capital and share premium accounts.

## (e) Other reserve

This represents the difference between the proportionate share of the carrying amount of its subsidiaries' net assets and the consideration paid for the additional interests when the Group acquired non-controlling interests.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 29. RESERVES (Continued)

## Group (Continued)

## (f) Statutory reserve

In accordance with the relevant laws and regulations of the PRC, the PRC subsidiary is required to appropriate 10% of its profit after tax, prepared in accordance with the accounting regulation in the PRC, to the statutory reserve fund until the statutory reserve balance reaches 50% of the registered capital. Such reserve may be used to reduce any losses incurred or to increase capital.

## (g) Employee compensation reserve

This represented cumulative expenses recognised in respect of the granting of share awards to the employees over the vesting period.

## (h) Share award scheme reserve

For share award scheme, when the trustee purchases the Company's shares from the open market, the consideration paid, including any directly attributable incremental costs, is presented as share award scheme reserve and deducted from total equity.

# NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 29. RESERVES (Continued)

## Company

Movements of the Company's reserves are as follows:

	Share premium	Contributed surplus	Proposed dividend	Employee compensation reserve	Shares award scheme reserve	Retained earnings	Total
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Balance as at 1 January 2023	173,078	310,125	77,000	10,157	(21,618)	11,434	560,176
Recognition of equity-settled share-based payment expenses	-	-	-	4,885	_	-	4,885
Share vested under share award scheme	-	-	-	(6,149)	6,562	(413)	-
Profit for the year	-	-	-	-	-	90,068	90,068
Dividend income in relation to share award	-	-	-	-	-	3,846	3,846
2022 final dividend paid	-	-	(53,900)	-	-	-	(53,900)
2022 special dividend paid	-	-	(23,100)	-	-	-	(23,100)
2023 Interim dividend paid	-	-	-	-	-	(23,100)	(23,100)
2023 proposed final dividend	-	-	61,600	-	-	(61,600)	-
Balance as at 31 December 2023 and 1 January 2024	173,078	310,125	61,600	8,893	(15,056)	20,235	558,875
Recognition of equity-settled share-based payment expenses	-	-	-	3,068	-	-	3,068
Share vested under share award scheme	-	-	-	(848)	845	3	-
Lapsed of shares under share award scheme	-	-	-	(336)	-	336	-
Profit for the year	-	-	-	-	-	109,187	109,187
Dividend income in relation to share award	-	-	-	-	-	2,493	2,493
2023 final dividend paid	-	-	(61,600)	-	-	-	(61,600)
2024 first interim dividend paid	-	-	-	-	-	(23,100)	(23,100)
2024 first special dividend paid	_	_	_	-	_	(11,550)	(11,550)
Balance as at 31 December 2024	173,078	310,125	-	10,777	(14,211)	97,604	577,373

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 30. HOLDING COMPANY STATEMENT OF FINANCIAL POSITION

	Notes	2024	2023
		HK\$'000	HK\$'000
ASSETS AND LIABILITIES			
Non-current assets			
Investments in subsidiaries		313,876	313,876
Current assets			
Other receivables		294	372
Amounts due from subsidiaries		347,446	252,485
Tax recoverable		1	_
Cash and bank balances		34	13
		347,775	252,870
Current liabilities			
Other payables		120	136
Amounts due to subsidiaries		76,458	30
Tax payables		-	5
		76,578	171
Net current assets		271,197	252,699
Net assets		585,073	566,575
EQUITY			
Share capital	27	7,700	7,700
Reserves	29	577,373	558,875
Total equity		585,073	566,575

On behalf of the directors

Lau Chuk Kin
Director

Lee Hau Leung
Director



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 31. CAPITAL COMMITMENTS

	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Commitments for acquisition of property, plant and equipment	34,552	5,072

#### NON-CONTROLLING INTERESTS 32.

#### Material non-controlling interests

As at 31 December 2024, the subsidiaries of the Group which have material non-controlling interests included (1) Left Field Printing Group Limited, a 61.68% (2023: 59.99%) owned subsidiary of the Company, and its subsidiaries (the "Left Field Group"), (2) Regent, a 75% (2023: 75%) owned subsidiary of the Company, and The Quarto Group, Inc. a 67.79% (2023: 50.08%) owned subsidiary of the Company, and its subsidiaries (the "Quarto Group"). The NCI of other subsidiaries that are not 100% owned by the Group are considered to be immaterial. Summarised financial information in relation to non-controlling interests of the Left Field Group, Regent and the Quarto Group, before intra-group eliminations, is presented below:

	Left Fiel	d Group	Reç	jent	Quarto Group	
	2024	2023	2024	2023	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Proportion of ownership interests and voting rights						
held by non-controlling interests	38.32%	40.01%	25%	25%	32.21%	49.92%
For the year ended 31 December						
Revenue	525,583	558,038	109,889	122,857	1,011,207	1,011,291
Profit for the year	34,246	33,333	14,550	20,244	70,505	75,080
Total comprehensive income/(loss)	9,238	32,766	14,515	20,244	70,843	80,042
Profit allocated to non-controlling interests	13,162	13,336	3,637	5,061	22,367	37,481
Dividends paid to non-controlling interests	7,643	_	4,000	6,750	_	_
For the year ended 31 December						
Cash generated from operating activities	79,541	83,704	8,108	14,265	179,808	309,070
Cash generated from/(used in) investing activities	(6,787)	(27,753)	843	964	(135,191)	(135,447)
Cash used in financing activities	(37,570)	(19,483)	(17,263)	(28,229)	(142,879)	(121,543)
Net cash inflows/(outflows)	35,184	36,468	(8,312)	(13,000)	(98,262)	52,080
At 31 December						
Current assets	273,109	288,116	45,659	46,205	500,981	601,345
Non-current assets	88,443	114,691	573	1,933	268,194	267,730
Current liabilities	(71,898)	(95,786)	(26,611)	(27,323)	(344,920)	(342,794)
Non-current liabilities	(12,809)	(19,468)	(292)	_	(49,508)	(63,867)
Net assets	276,845	287,553	19,329	20,815	374,747	462,414
Accumulated non-controlling interests	106,074	115,049	4,832	5,204	120,693	230,837

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 33. CONNECTED AND RELATED PARTY TRANSACTIONS AND BALANCES

Transactions between the Company and its subsidiaries, which are related parties of the Company, have been eliminated on consolidation and are not disclosed in this note. In addition to those balances and transactions disclosed elsewhere, the Group had transactions and balance with related parties and other related parties which also constitute connected persons of the Group as defined under Chapter 14A of the Listing Rules, are disclosed as follows:

#### Continuing connected transactions

Connected persons	Nature of transactions	2024	2023
		HK\$'000	HK\$'000
	Printing transaction income	24,327	3,742
Ciunti Editoro S n A (noto)	Royalties transaction fee expenses	(9)	(58)
Giunti Editore S.p.A. (note)	Royalties transaction fee income	3	16
	Books transaction fee income	4,132	4,492

Note:

Giunti Editore S.p.A. ("Giunti"), a company which Mr. Lombardo is the deemed controlling shareholder of Giunti. Mr. Lombardo is a non-executive director and deemed to be interested in 30.22% of The Quarto Group, Inc. ("Quarto"), a non-wholly owned subsidiary of the Company.

#### Compensation of key management personnel

The key management personnel of the Group are the directors of the Company. Remuneration of the key management personnel is determined by the remuneration committee having regard to the performance of individuals and market trends. Details of the remuneration paid to them are set out in Note 10(a) to the financial statements.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 34. PARTICULARS OF PRINCIPAL SUBSIDIARIES

Name of company	Date of incorporation/ establishment	Place/Country of incorporation/establishment and kind of legal entity	Class of shares	Issued and fully paid share capital/registered capital	Percentage of issued capital held by the Company	Principal activities and place of operations
1010 Group Limited	10 January 2005	Hong Kong, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$177,000,000	100%	Investment holding, Hong Kong
1010 Printing International Limited 匯星印刷國際有限公司	10 January 2005	Hong Kong, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$1	100%	Printing, Hong Kong
1010 Printing Asia Limited	3 April 2007	Hong Kong, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$1	100%	Printing, Hong Kong
1010 Printing (UK) Limited	2 January 2007	United Kingdom, limited liability company	Ordinary	British Pounds ("GBP") 1,000	100%	Printing services, United Kingdom
Anson Worldwide Limited (Note (i))	8 November 2002	British Virgin Islands ("BVI"), limited liability company	Ordinary	United States Dollars ("US\$") 10,000	100% (2023: 93%)	Investment holding, Hong Kong
1010 Printing Limited 匯星印刷有限公司	5 February 2010	Hong Kong, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$1,000,000	100%	Printing, Hong Kong
Naturbest Investments Limited	15 August 2006	BVI, limited liability company	Ordinary	U\$\$1	100%	Investment holding, Hong Kong
Oceanic Graphic International Inc.	12 August 2011	USA, limited liability company	Ordinary	US\$100,000	100%	Printing, USA
惠州市滙星印刷有限公司	28 January 2011	PRC, sino-foreign equity enterprise	N/A	RMB150,000,000 (registered capital)	100%	Production and distribution of books and publications, PRC
Investor Vantage Limited	12 November 2012	BVI, limited liability company	Ordinary	US\$1	100%	Investment holding, Hong Kong
Asia Pacific Offset Limited	15 December 1978	Hong Kong, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$3,273,369	100%	Provision of printing services, Hong Kong
OPUS Group Pty. Ltd. (Note (i)) ^^^	7 June 1983	Australia, limited liability company	Ordinary	Australian dollar ("AUD") 26,234,000	61.68% (2023: 59.99%)	Investment holding, Australia
CanPrint Communications Pty Limited (Note (i)) ^^^	4 September 1997	Australia, limited liability company	Ordinary	AUD17,333	61.68% (2023: 59.99%)	Production and distribution of published content, Australia
Ligare Pty Ltd (Note (i)) ^^^	17 September 1979	Australia, limited liability company	Ordinary	AUD4	61.68% (2023: 59.99%)	Production and distribution of published content, Australia
McPherson's Printing Pty. Ltd. (Note (i)) ^^^	1 November 1971	Australia, limited liability company	Ordinary	AUD10,000	61.68% (2023: 59.99%)	Production and distribution of published content, Australia
Griffin Press Printing Pty Ltd (formerly known as Integrated Print and Logistics Management Pty Ltd) (Note (i)) ^^^	5 February 1999	Australia, limited liability company	Ordinary	AUD2,300	61.68% (2023: 59.99%)	Production and distribution of published content, Australia
Papercraft Pte. Ltd. (Formerly known as C.O.S. Printers Pte. Ltd.)	19 July 1980	Singapore, limited liability company	Ordinary	Singapore Dollars 6,000,000	100%	Production and distribution of published content, Singapore
Asia Pacific Offset Group Limited	2 July 2008	Hong Kong, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$1,000	100%	Provision of printing services, Hong Kong
Bookbuilders BVI Limited	25 May 1993	BVI, limited liability company	Ordinary	US\$10,000	100%	Investment holding, Hong Kong
Regent Publishing Services Limited 麗晶出版社有限公司	23 October 1985	Hong Kong, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$10,000	75%	Provision of printing services, Hong Kong
Left Field Printing Group Limited (Note (i)) ^ ^ 澳獅環球集團有限公司	18 April 2018	Bermuda, limited liability company	Ordinary	HK\$5,069,000	61.68% (2023: 59.99%)	Investment holding, Hong Kong
Papercraft Sdn. Bhd. (Note (i))	15 April 1993	Malaysia, limited liability company	Ordinary	MYR5,000,000	100% (2023: 93%)	Provision of printing services, Malaysia
The Quarto Group, Inc. (Note (i), (ii)) ^^^^	10 October 1986	United States, limited liability company	Ordinary	US\$4,088,910	67.79%	Investment holding,
					(2023: 50.08%)	United States

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 34. PARTICULARS OF PRINCIPAL SUBSIDIARIES (Continued)

Name of company	Date of incorporation/ establishment	Place/Country of incorporation/establishment and kind of legal entity	Class of shares	Issued and fully paid share capital/registered capital		Principal activities and place of operations
Quarto Publishing Group USA Inc. (Note (i)) ^^^^	28 June 2004	United States, limited liability company	Ordinary	U\$\$3.80	67.79%	Publishing, United States
					(2023: 50.08%)	
Quarto Publishing plc (Note (i)) ^ ^ ^ ^	1 April 1976	United Kingdom, limited liability company	Ordinary	GBP100,000	67.79%	Publishing, United Kingdom
					(2023: 50.08%)	

- <sup>^</sup> Except for 1010 Group Limited, all subsidiaries are indirectly held by the Company.
- ^ Left Field Printing Group Limited is listed on the Main Board of The Stock Exchange of Hong Kong Limited.
- ^^^ Subsidiaries of Left Field Printing Group Limited.
- The Quarto Group, Inc. was listed on the London Stock Exchange and voluntarily cease to be a publicly listed company on the London Stock Exchange on 18 January 2024. On 28 March 2024, The Quarto Group, Inc. completed the tender offer to repurchase 10,639,491 shares at total consideration of approximately GBP15,959,000 (equivalent to approximately HK\$157,103,000). The Group's interest in The Quarto Group, Inc. increased from 50.08% to 67.70% on the completion date of the tender offer.
- ^^^^ Subsidiaries of The Quarto Group, Inc..

#### Notes:

- (i) The Group has purchased certain share of Anson Worldwide Limited, Left Field Printing Group Limited and The Quarto Group, Inc. during the year.
- (ii) Certain bank loans of the Group are secured by share charges over of the equity interests of The Quarto Group, Inc and its subsidiaries for the year ended 31 December 2023 (Note 22). No bank loan was secured by share charges over of the equity interest of The Quarto Group, Inc and its subsidiaries for the year ended 31 December 2024.

The directors are of the opinion that a complete list of the particulars of all subsidiaries would be of excessive length and therefore the above list contains only the particulars of the subsidiaries which materially affect the results or assets of the Group.

None of the subsidiaries had any debt securities subsisting at the end of the year or at any time during the year.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 35. NOTES SUPPORTING STATEMENT OF CASH FLOWS

During the year, the Group entered into new leases and recognised addition of right-of-use assets for leased properties and plant and equipment of HK\$7,263,000 (2023: HK\$1,720,000) and lease liabilities of HK\$7,263,000 (2023: HK\$1,720,000).

Reconciliation of liabilities arising from financial activities:

		Bank borrowings (Note 22)		abilities e 23)
	2024	2023	2024	2023
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
At 1 January	330,029	438,487	155,713	113,479
Changes from cash flows:				
Proceeds from new bank borrowings	230,350	150,000	_	_
Repayments of bank borrowings	(396,551)	(257,793)	_	_
Interest paid	(18,339)	(28,735)	_	_
Principle portion of the lease liabilities paid	_	_	(40,602)	(39,593)
Interest portion of the lease liabilities paid	_	_	(6,736)	(7,042)
Total changes from financing cash flows	(184,540)	(136,528)	(47,338)	(46,635)
Other changes:				
Additions of lease liabilities	_	_	7,263	1,720
Lease modifications	_	_	16,759	79,397
Exchange difference	50	(665)	(3,592)	710
Interest expenses	18,339	28,735	6,736	7,042
At 31 December	163,878	330,029	135,541	155,713

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT

The Group's activities expose it to a variety of financial instrument risks: market risk (including foreign currency risk and interest rate risk), credit risk and liquidity risk. The Group's overall risk management programme focuses on the unpredictability of financial markets and seeks to minimise potential adverse effects on the Group's financial performance by closely monitoring the individual exposure.

The Group does not have written risk management policies and guidelines. However, the directors meet periodically to analyse and formulate strategies to manage the Group's exposure to a variety of risks which resulted from its operating and investing activities. Generally, the Group employs conservative strategies regarding its risk management to ensure appropriate measures are implemented on a timely and effective manner. The risks associated with these financial instruments and the policies on how to mitigate these risks are set out as follows:

#### (a) Credit risk

The Group is exposed to credit risk in relation to its cash and cash equivalent, pledged deposits and trade and other receivables. The carrying amounts of each class of the above financial assets represent the Group's maximum exposure to credit risk in relation to financial assets.

To manage this risk arising from cash and cash equivalent and pledged deposit, the Group only transacts with reputable commercial banks which are all high-credit-quality financial institutions. There has been no recent history of default in relation to these financial institutions.

The directors consider the Group does not have a significant concentration of credit risk. The top 5 customers accounted for approximately 26% (2023: 22%) of total revenue during the year ended 31 December 2024. In this regard, the Group's trade and other receivables are actively monitored to avoid significant concentrations of credit risk.

The Group also continuously evaluates the credit risk of its customers to ensure appropriateness of the amount of credit granted. Credit terms are extended to customers based on the evaluation of individual customer's financial conditions. In addition, the Group reviews the recoverable amount of each individual trade debt at each reporting date to ensure that adequate impairment losses are made for irrecoverable amounts. The credit policies have been followed by the Group consistently throughout the years and are considered to have been effective in limiting the Group's exposure to credit risk to a desirable level.

For other receivables, management makes periodic collective assessments as well as individual assessment on the recoverability of these receivables based on historical settlement records and past experience. The directors of the Company believe that there is no material credit risk inherent in the Group's outstanding balance of other receivables and deposits.

The Group measures the loss allowance for trade receivables at an amount equal to lifetime ECL. The ECL on trade receivables is estimated using a provision matrix with reference to past default experience of the debtor, current market condition in relation to each debtor's exposure. The ECL also incorporated forward looking information with reference to general macroeconomic conditions that may affect the ability of the debtors to settle receivables.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 36. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### (a) Credit risk (Continued)

As at 31 December 2024 and 2023, the Group recognised lifetime ECL for its trade receivables based on individually significant customer or the ageing of customers collectively that are not individually significant as follows:

	Weighted average lifetime ECL	Gross carrying amount	Loss allowance
	(%)	(HK\$'000)	(HK\$'000)
As at 31 December 2024			
Current (not past due)	0.84	486,788	(4,112)
1-30 days past due	2.20	91,441	(2,013)
31-90 days past due	2.53	42,932	(1,088)
More than 90 days past due	35.26	23,488	(8,283)
Individual assessment	100	7,094	(7,094)
		651,743	(22,590)
As at 31 December 2023			
Current (not past due)	1.03	510,436	(5,233)
1-30 days past due	2.14	58,783	(1,257)
31-90 days past due	7.20	36,434	(2,624)
More than 90 days past due	53.65	22,514	(12,055)
Individual assessment	100	9,583	(9,583)
		637,750	(30,752)

#### (b) Currency risk

Foreign currency risk refers to the risk that the fair value or future cash flows of a financial instrument will fluctuate because of changes in foreign exchange rates.

Most of the sales transactions of the Group are denominated in US\$, AUD, GBP and Euros ("EUR") and there are expenses and capital expenditures denominated in US\$, RMB and HK\$. Certain trade receivables and trade payables of the Group are denominated in foreign currencies, mainly US\$, AUD, GBP, RMB and EUR.

To mitigate the impact of exchange rate fluctuations, the Group continuously assesses and monitors the exposure to foreign currency risk. During the year, management of the Group had used foreign currency forward contracts to hedge the exposure to foreign exchange risk when the need arises.

# NOTES TO THE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 36. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

## (b) Currency risk (Continued)

Foreign currencies denominated financial assets and liabilities are as follows:

#### 2024

	US\$'000	RMB'000	AUD'000	GBP'000	EUR'000
Trade and other receivables	35,864	66	3,226	14,222	2,310
Cash and bank balances	21,388	6,065	10,154	1,218	4,841
Trade and other payables	(2,870)	(307)	(87)	(7,321)	(582)
	54,382	5,824	13,293	8,119	6,569

#### 2023

	US\$'000	RMB'000	AUD'000	GBP'000	EUR'000
Trade and other receivables	28,123	10	2,321	11,342	1,401
Cash and bank balances	52,964	6,281	3,488	2,099	2,603
Trade and other payables	(5,452)	(534)	(170)	(6,992)	(675)
	75,635	5,757	5,639	6,449	3,329
Notional amounts of forward foreign					
exchange contracts	(2,901)	7,226	_	1,500	_
	72,734	12,983	5,639	7,949	3,329



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 36. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### (b) Currency risk (Continued)

The following table illustrates the sensitivity of the net results for the year and retained earnings in regards to the Group's financial assets and liabilities at the reporting date and the reasonably possible changes in the foreign exchange rates in the next 12 months to which the Group has significant exposure at the reporting date, based on the assumption that other variables are held constant. Changes in foreign exchange rates have no impact on the Group's other components of equity.

	202	24	2023			
	Increase/ (Decrease) in foreign exchange rates	Effect on profit after tax and retained earnings	Increase/ (Decrease) in foreign exchange rates	Effect on profit after tax and retained earnings		
		HK\$'000		HK\$'000		
RMB	2.7%	168	1.8%	257		
	(2.7%)	(168)	(1.8%)	(257)		
AUD	8.4%	5,360	0.6%	177		
	(8.4%)	(5,360)	(0.6%)	(177)		
GBP	1.3%	1,024	4.7%	3,673		
	(1.3%)	(1,024)	(4.7%)	(3,673)		
EUR	5.8%	3,059	2.7%	766		
	(5.8%)	(3,059)	(2.7%)	(766)		

As HK\$ is pegged to US\$, management of the Company does not expect that the change in US\$/HK\$ will have significant impact on the consolidated financial statements.

Exposures to foreign exchange rates vary during the year depending on the volume of overseas transactions. Nonetheless, the analysis above is considered to be representative of the Group's exposure to currency risk.

#### (c) Interest rate risk

The Group has no financial assets and liabilities of material amounts with floating interest rates except for deposits held in banks and bank borrowings. Cash at bank earns interest at floating rates based on the daily bank deposits rates during the year. Any change in the interest rate promulgated by banks from time to time is not considered to have significant impact to the Group. The Group adopts centralised treasury policies in cash and financial management and focuses on reducing the Group's overall interest expense. Terms of repayment of bank borrowings are set out in Notes 22.

During the year, management did not consider it necessary to use interest rate swaps to hedge their exposure to interest rate risk as the interest rate risk exposure is not significant.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 36. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### (d) Liquidity risk

The Group's policy is to regularly monitor its liquidity requirements, its compliance with lending covenants, if any, and its relationships with its bankers to ensure that it maintains sufficient reserves of cash and adequate committed lines of funding from major financial institutions to meet its liquidity requirements in the short and long term. The Group has net current assets of HK\$947,720,000 (2023: HK\$991,454,000) and net assets of HK\$1,742,322,000 (2023: HK\$1,800,517,000) as at 31 December 2024. In the opinion of the directors, the Group's exposure to liquidity risk is limited.

The following table details the remaining contractual maturities at each of the reporting dates of the Group's non-derivative financial liabilities, which are based on contractual undiscounted cash flows (including interest payment computed using contractual rates or, if floating, based on current rates at the reporting date) and the earliest date the Group may be required to pay.

Specifically, for term loans which contain a repayment on demand clause which can be exercised at the bank's sole discretion, the analysis shows the cash outflow based on the earliest period in which the entity is required to pay, that is if the banks were to invoke the unconditional rights to call the loans with immediate effect.

	Carrying amount	Total contractual undiscounted cash flow	Within 1 year or on demand	More than 1 year but less than 5 years	Over 5 years
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
As at 31 December 2024					
Non-derivative financial liabilities					
Trade and other payables	411,207	411,207	411,207	_	-
Bank borrowings	163,878	163,878	163,878	_	-
Lease liabilities	135,541	152,158	36,293	94,296	21,569
	710,626	727,243	611,378	94,296	21,569
As at 31 December 2023					
Non-derivative financial liabilities					
Trade and other payables	455,350	455,350	455,350	_	-
Bank borrowings	330,029	330,029	330,029	_	-
Lease liabilities	155,713	179,936	42,484	90,062	47,390
	941,092	965,315	827,863	90,062	47,390

The table that follows summarises the maturity analysis of those term loans with repayment on demand clause based on the agreed scheduled repayments set out in the loan agreements. The amounts included interest payments computed using contractual rates. As a result, these amounts are greater than the amounts disclosed in the "on demand" time band in the above maturity analysis. Taking into account the Group's financial position, the directors do not consider that it is probable that the banks will exercise their discretion to demand immediate repayment, the directors believe that such term loans will be repaid in accordance with the scheduled repayment dates as set out in the loan agreements.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 36. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### Liquidity risk (Continued) (d)

	Carrying amount	Total contractual undiscounted cash flow	Within 1 year	More than 1 year but less than 5 years
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Term loans subject to repayment on demand clause				
based on scheduled repayments:				
31 December 2024	163,878	169,971	136,005	33,966
31 December 2023	330,029	352,495	201,604	150,891

#### (e) Fair values

The directors consider the fair values of the Group's current financial assets and liabilities are not materially different from their carrying amounts because of the immediate or short-term maturity of these financial instruments. The fair values of non-current financial assets and liabilities were not disclosed because these are not materially different from their carrying amounts.

#### Financial instruments not measured at fair value

Financial instruments not measured at fair value include cash and bank balances, pledged deposits and trade and other receivables and deposits, trade and other payables, bank borrowings and lease liabilities.

Due to their short term nature, the carrying value of cash and bank balances, trade and other receivables and deposits, loan to an associate, lease receivables, trade and other payables, bank borrowings and lease liabilities approximates fair value.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 36. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### (e) Fair values (Continued)

#### Financial instruments measured at fair value (Continued)

The fair value of financial assets and liabilities with standard terms and conditions and traded on active liquid markets are determined with reference to quoted market prices.

The valuation techniques and significant unobservable inputs used in determining the fair value measurement of level 2 and level 3 financial instruments, as well as the relationship between key observable inputs and fair value are set out below.

The following table provides an analysis of financial instruments carried at fair value by level of fair value hierarchy:

- Level 1: quoted prices (unadjusted) in active markets for identical assets and liabilities;
- Level 2: inputs other than quoted prices included within Level 1 that are observable for the asset or liability,
   either directly (i.e. as prices) or indirectly (i.e. derived from prices); and
- Level 3: inputs for the asset or liability that are not based on observable market data (unobservable inputs).

	2024				
	Level 1	Level 3	Total		
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
Financial assets at fair value through profit or					
loss					
Forward foreign exchange contracts	_	_	_	-	
Net fair values	-	-	_	_	

	2023					
	Level 1	Level 3	Total			
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000		
Financial assets at fair value through						
profit or loss						
Forward foreign exchange contracts	_	238	_	238		
Net fair values	_	238	_	238		

The fair value of forward exchange contracts is determined based on the applicable forward exchange rates prevailing at the reporting date.



For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 36. FINANCIAL RISK MANAGEMENT (Continued)

#### Fair values (Continued) (e)

#### Financial instruments measured at fair value (Continued)

The following table gives information about how the fair value of the financial assets are determined (in particular, the valuation techniques and inputs used), as well as the fair value hierarchy into which the fair value measurements are categorised (Level 1 to 3) based on the degree to which the inputs to the fair value measurements is observable.

Financial items Fair value at		Fair value hierarchy	Basis of fair value measurement/ valuation technique(s) and key input(s)	Significant unobservable inputs	Relationship of unobservable inputs to fair value	
	2024	2023				
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000				
Forward foreign exchange contracts	-	238	Level 2	N/A	Risk free rate	The higher the risk free rate, the higher the fair value and vice
						versa

There were no transfers between levels during the year.

For the year ended 31 December 2024

## 37. SUMMARY OF FINANCIAL ASSETS AND LIABILITIES BY CATEGORY

The following table shows the carrying amount and fair value of financial assets and liabilities:

	2024		2023		
	Carrying amount	Fair value	Carrying amount	Fair value	
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	
Financial assets					
Current assets					
Financial assets at fair value through profit or loss					
- Held for trading	_	-	238	238	
Financial assets measured at amortised cost:					
- Trade and other receivables and deposits	745,267	745,267	690,117	690,117	
- Pledged deposit	209	209	141	141	
– Cash and bank balances	500,488	500,488	780,094	780,094	
	1,245,964	1,245,964	1,470,590	1,470,590	
Financial liabilities					
Current liabilities					
Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost:					
– Trade and other payables	411,207	411,207	455,350	455,350	
– Bank borrowings	163,878	163,878	330,029	330,029	
– Lease liabilities	31,292	31,292	36,179	36,179	
Non-current liabilities					
Financial liabilities measured at amortised cost:					
– Lease liabilities	104,249	104,249	119,534	119,534	
	710,626	710,626	941,092	941,092	

For the year ended 31 December 2024

#### 38. CAPITAL MANAGEMENT POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

The Group's objectives when managing capital are:

- To safeguard the Group's ability to continue as a going concern, so that it continues to provide returns for shareholders and benefits for other stakeholders;
- To support the Group's stability and growth; and
- To provide capital for the purpose of strengthening the Group's risk management capability.

The Group actively and regularly reviews and manages its capital structure to ensure optimal capital structure and shareholder returns, taking into consideration the future capital requirements of the Group and capital efficiency, prevailing and projected profitability, projected operating cash flows, projected capital expenditures and projected strategic investment opportunities. The Group has not adopted any formal dividend policy.

Management regards total equity as capital, for capital management purpose. The amount of capital as at 31 December 2024 amounted to approximately HK\$1,742,322,000 (2023: HK\$1,800,517,000), which management considers as satisfactory having considered the projected capital expenditures and the projected strategic investment opportunities.

The Group's overall strategy in capital management remains unchanged during the year.

# FINANCIAL SUMMARY

A summary of the results and of the assets and liabilities of the Group for the last five financial years, as extracted from the published audited financial statements and restated upon the adoption of the new or amended HKFRS Accounting Standards as appropriate, is set out below:

#### FINANCIAL RESULTS

	Financial year ended 31 December				
	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000
Revenue and turnover	1,373,471	1,737,616	2,496,089	2,562,781	2,668,586
Profit before income tax	149,407	177,130	347,518	301,151	315,182
Income tax expense	(33,102)	(35,105)	(61,709)	(60,429)	(61,590)
Profit for the year	116,305	142,025	285,809	240,722	253,592
Attributable to:					
Owners of the Company	104,323	132,491	219,911	185,248	214,406
Non-controlling interests	11,982	9,534	65,898	55,474	39,186
Profit for the year	116,305	142,025	285,809	240,722	253,592

		As at 31 December					
	2020	2021	2022	2023	2024		
	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000	HK\$'000		
ASSETS AND LIABILITIES							
Total assets	1,866,113	2,028,000	2,797,816	2,889,437	2,590,410		
Total liabilities	(589,397)	(680,461)	(1,142,855)	(1,088,920)	(848,088)		
Total equity	1,276,716	1,347,539	1,654,961	1,800,517	1,742,322		

CORPORATE INFORMATION

#### **BOARD OF DIRECTORS**

#### **Executive Directors**

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin *(Chairman)* Ms. Lam Mei Lan Mr. Chu Chun Wan

#### Non-Executive Directors

Mr. Li Hoi, David Mr. Guo Junsheng

#### **Independent Non-Executive Directors**

Prof. Lee Hau Leung *(lead Independent Non-Executive Director)*Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David
Mr. Ng Siu On

#### COMPANY SECRETARY

Ms. Tan Lai Ming FCPA, FCCA

#### COMPLIANCE OFFICER

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin

#### **AUTHORISED REPRESENTATIVES**

Ms. Lam Mei Lan Ms. Tan Lai Ming

#### BERMUDA RESIDENT REPRESENTATIVE

Conyers Corporate Services (Bermuda) Limited

#### **AUDIT COMMITTEE**

Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David *(Chairman)*Prof. Lee Hau Leung
Mr. Ng Siu On

#### NOMINATION COMMITTEE

Mr. Lau Chuk Kin *(Chairman)*Prof. Lee Hau Leung
Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David
Mr. Ng Siu On

#### REMUNERATION COMMITTEE

Prof. Lee Hau Leung *(Chairman)* Mr. Lau Chuk Kin Mr. Ho Tai Wai, David Mr. Ng Siu On

#### **AUDITOR**

BDO Limited Certified Public Accountants 25th Floor, Wing On Centre 111 Connaught Road Central Hong Kong

#### **LEGAL ADVISER**

LF Legal Suite 2004 20/F, Bonham Strand Trade Centre No. 135 Bonham Strand Sheung Wan Hong Kong

#### PRINCIPAL BANKERS

The Hongkong and Shanghai Banking Corporation Limited No. 1 Queen's Road Central Hong Kong

Standard Chartered Bank (Hong Kong) Limited Standard Chartered Bank Building 4–4A Des Voeux Road Central Hong Kong

#### SHARE REGISTRARS AND TRANSFER OFFICES

#### **Principal Registrar**

Conyers Corporate Services (Bermuda) Limited Clarendon House, 2 Church Street Hamilton HM11 Bermuda

#### Hong Kong Branch Registrar

Computershare Hong Kong Investor Services Limited Shops 1712 – 1716, 17th Floor Hopewell Centre 183 Queen's Road East Wan Chai Hong Kong

#### **REGISTERED OFFICE**

Clarendon House 2 Church Street Hamilton HM 11 Bermuda

#### HEAD OFFICE AND PRINCIPAL PLACE OF BUSINESS

Level 11 East Wing, NEO 123 Hoi Bun Road Kwun Tong Kowloon Hong Kong

#### INVESTOR RELATIONS CONTACT

investor@lionrockgrouphk.com

#### **WEBSITE**

www.lionrockgrouphk.com

#### STOCK CODE

1127

